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FEDERAL RESERVE’S FIRST MONETARY
POLICY REPORT FOR 1991

WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 20, 1991

U.S. SENATE,
CoMMITTEE ON BANKING, HousiNG AND URBAN AFFAIRS,
Washington, DC.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:03 a.m., in room
SD-538 of the Senate Dirksen Office Building, Senator Donald W.
Riegle, Jr. (chairman of the committee) presiding.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN RIEGLE

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order.

Let me welcome all those in attendance this morning. We're
pleased to welcome, in particularly the Chairman of the Federal
Reserve Board, Alan Greenspan, before the committee today. He is
here to testify on the Fed’s semiannual report on monetary policy
which was released this morning.

In analyzing that report and looking at the economic situation
generally, there are a number of very difficuit and important prob-
lems that face us today and affect monetary policy. Certainly, the
economy has gone into a tailspin since the last report that was
made here under these same circumstances. We're now in the
midst of a recession in which such indicators as housing starts and
auto sales have aiready fallen to levels that approximate those of
the 1982 recession. And this very morning, data has come out that
show that housing starts have fallen another 13 percent to a rate a
little better than half of that of a year ago. Commercial real estate
markets are in very tough circumstances, as was testified to by
members of the RTC just within the last 2 weeks and, of course,
Chairman Greenspan was here as part of that Board.

Now in response, the Fed has cut bank reserve requirements and
has lowered its key interest rate target by 2 percentage points
since last summer. But the decline in interest rates the banks actu-
ally charge their customers has been much smaller. And in fact,
banks’ willingness to lend even at those rates has diminished be-
cause of capital and other regulatory concerns affecting the bank-
ing system.

How one measures this credit crunch and how we go about ad-
justing the monetary policy to account for it are matters that we
have discussed before. This committee appreciates the difficulty of
understanding precisely what may be in that mix of circumstance
that the Fed is endeavoring to evaluate and respond to.

o}
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In addition to that, of course there are the uncertainties attach-
ing to the war in the Persian Gulf and how that may be affecting
spending decisions by households and companies.

I think this recession is also unique with regard to the enormous
debt burdens that are carried by consumers and businesses. Many
have speculated that we should expect an unusual number of bank-
ruptcies in this recession and, in fact, there is news this morning in
The Washington Post of just the bankruptcy patterns here in the
metropolitan area and the fact that they're up quite substantially,
as they are in a number of areas across the country.

This committee is also very much concerned about pressures that
have accumulated within the banking systemn and the fact that the
pressures there clearly appear to be contributing to the credit
crunch, and that, in turn, makes the economy less able to respond
to the recession even when interest rates are lowered.

Now, with respect to the issue of inflation, we have not heard a
lot of talk about inflation because the focus has been on other prob-
lems, particularly the recession and the war. But it's important to
note that inflation last year was the highest that we have seen in 8
years, even abstracting from the recent rise in energy prices.

This morning’s data indicates that the core CPI Consumer Price
Index, excluding food and energy which tend to be more volatile,
was up 8/10ths of 1 percent. Now that's a single month’s data angd
you can’t hang your hat entirely on 1 month’s data. But it does
seem to indicate, based on the inflationary pressure that we've al-
ready seen for last year, that there are pressures there that are a
matter of concern.

Finally, there are two things most on my mind that [ hope the
Chairman will respond to today. First, in light of these kinds of fac-
tors and elements that are in the economic puzzle at the present
time, how much monetary policy latitude does the Fed have? How
much latitude is there to change interest rates to really be able to
interdict the path of the economy in a material way?

Said another way—how much can we expect the Fed by itself,
through adjustments in monetary policy, to somehow create a won-
derfully better outcome in the economy that we would all like to
see?

The second thing that I hope you'll comment on directly is that
while you have lowered the Federal funds rate and attempted in
other ways to ease credit for banks, the prime rate has really not
come down very much. I think it ought to have come down more,
but that's a personal opinion.

The prime rate has fallen only to % percent. I think we need to
understand better why it is that we're not seeing a corresponding
reduction in interest rates offered by banks in response to lower
borrowing rates that the Fed has provided to the banking system,
presumably to help bring consumer rates down to a lower level
that could help lift the economy.

So with that, let me yield to my colleague, Senator Garn.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR GARN
Senator Garn. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
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The economic problems besetting our Nation’s economy today
provide yet another overwhelming argument for congressional
action to update the legislative framework within which American
financial institutions must operate.

Hearings conducted by this committee throughout all of the
1980’s provided irrefutable evidence that we need to revise our
banking laws if American institutions and American markets are
to remain competitive in the evolving international market place
for financial services.

The crisis in the savings and loan industry shows us the horren-
dous potential cost to taxpayers of failure to protect the health of a
very important segment of the financial services industry.

Today, most economists expect the current economic downturn
or recession to be mild and short-lived. However, the most fre-
quently mentioned caveat to this economic forecast is that such an
optimistic future could be undermined if our financial institutions
proved to be too weak to finance a healthy economic recovery and
expansion.

Thus, failure by Congress to act to strengthen the financial serv-
ices sector will not only threaten our international competitiveness
and threaten to impose huge costs on taxpayers; it can also under-
mine the whole growth outlook for the economy.

To its credit, the administration has proposed an ambitious plan
for revamping our financial structure laws in a way that would en-
hance the ability of financial institutions to weather periods of re-
gional economic stress and enhance the ability of financial institu-
tions to raise needed capital as well as, enhance competitiveness of
financial institutions in a rapidly changing market place.

Along with examining the course of monetary policy, I hope
today’'s hearing can shed some additional light on the linkages be-
tween the health of the financial services industry and the health
of the overall economy.

Now I realize, Mr. Chairman—both Mr. Chairmens—that you've
had to endure my comments along this line for the last decade and
a half. But it’s interesting. Fifteen years ago when I started talking
about the need to modernize and be more competitive, I used to say
that it would happen if we didn't set policy. It would happen
anyway, and it has. Overwhelmingly. It's happened in the courts.
It's happened in the State legislatures, the regional compacts, and
all of the different experiments that they've been involved in. And
it's happened in the regulatory agencies.

Interstate banking has been here for years. We haven'’t legalized
it, but with the merger of troubled institutions across State lines,
and the technology of computers with cash machines and all of
that, it exists.

The point is that it's long past due the time for Congress to act
on this problem, rather than in a piecemeal way with band-aids
and with turniquettes and rushing here and there to put the finger
in the dike.

I think it’s way past time that we deal with comprehensive bank-
ing legislation and deposit insurance reform.

If the time isn’t now, I don’t know when it will be. So I would
hope, Mr. Chairman, that, again, along with talking about mone-
tary policy and the economy, you might make some comments as to
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your feelings about remodeling, modernizing the financial struec-
ture in this country and what impact it would have on the econo-
my, particularly in light of all the talk about the credit crunch and
other issues that are talked about daily in the press.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CuairMAN. Thank you, Senator Garn.

Senator Dixon?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR DIXON

Senator DixoN. Mr. Chairman, I'm pleased to be here this morn-
ing as the Senate Banking Committee hears the Federal Reserve's
first monetary policy report for 1991, I certainly look forward to
the testimony of Chairman Greenspan.

As we review the Fed’s analysis of our country’s recent and pro-
spective economic performance, I want to express my concern, Mr.
Chairman, about the so-called credit crunch which you alluded to.

I understand that a recent Fed survey of banks showed a tighten-
ing of bank lending standards and terms in recent months. And I
want to hear Mr. Greenspan’s views on whether financial institu-
tions are indeed reluctant to lend to creditworthy businesses.

Is the problem lack of creditworthy borrowers or are banks
unable or unwilling to lend?

And frankly, have changes in supervisory policies exacerbated
the recession? Have there been changes that are appropriate pre-
cautions that deal with safety and soundness concerns, or have
those changes valued loans and real estate on a liquidation basis,
which I believe is inappropriate for bank lending?

Will lower interest rates be able to achieve their purpose of stim-
ulating the economy? Or, are other measures needed to prevent the
economy from sliding into a recession far more severe than what
we're now experiencing?

Mr. Chairman, today’s testimony should clarify how much of the
current economic downturn is attributable to the behavior of
banks, how much to rising oil prices, and how much to the Federal
Reserve’s own monetary policies.

But most importantly, we need to know if the economy will
regain its footing with only the Fed’s prodding or whether other ac-
tions may be needed, perhaps, here in the Congress?

I thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I'm delighted to see Chairman
Greenspan here.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Dixon.

Senator I’ Amato?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR D’AMATO

Senator D’Amato. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you for con-
vening this hearing today to discuss the Federal Reserve’s semian-
nual Humphrey-Hawkins report.

Chairman Greenspan, the last time you appeared before the full
Senate Banking Committee on January 23, 1991, I rather emphati-
cally urged the Federal Reserve to take some affirmative action to
stimulate the economy by lowering the discount interest rate.

In fact, the Federal Reserve did lower the interest rate 1 week
later on February 1, 1991, to 6 percent.
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In the interim, President Bush had also made his position on in-
terest rates clear in his State of the Union address, in which he
declared, ‘‘Interest rates should be lower.”

I'm happy to note that you obviously listened to the President’s
directive.

The Federal Reserve should stop acting like the cowardly lion,
and lower interest rates further to 5.5 percent—the point interest
rates were at for an entire year, beginning in mid 1986, before the
Fed began its seemingly relentless contradictory monetary policy.
It is hard to justify why interest rates are not lower now, given the
present state of the economy. And I'll touch on that as we go along.

The Fed is letting long-term concerns about inflation cloud its
short-term vision about the state of the economy.

The last time I said | doubted that the Fed was in the real world.
I stilli believe they're having difficulty recognizing the real situa-
tion.

The economy is worse now than it was in 1986. After 8 years of
unprecedented growth, the U.S. economy is in the midst of a reces-
sion. There is a war in the Persian Gulf, uncertainty about the
price of oil, the continued cost of the savings and loan clean-up,
and increasing insecurity about the banking industry.

The unemployment rate has risen from 5.3 percent last June to
6.2 percent in January. Housing starts are now down 12,8 percent
since the beginning of 1990. And auto sales have not looked as bad
since the recession in 1982.

Now from August 1986, until August 1987, the discount rate set
by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York remained at 5.5 percent.
Today, it's at 6 percent.

I find it hard to understand. I find it impossible to understand. [
find it illogical.

Now for most of this period, the prime rate charged by banks
was 7.5 percent. However, after August 1987, once the economy re-
sponded to needed resuscitation, the Federal Reserve abruptly re-
versed course and has since consistently instituted a monetary
policy aimed at slowing down the economy.

Well, it slowed down. It’s in a tailspin. It stalled out. You stalled
the plane out and it’s headed down,

Now most of us have seen this recession coming for months. Ap-
parently, however, the Fed must have been locking in the wrong
direction.

Chairman Greenspan, clearly, you have been locking the other
way. The Federal Reserve did nothing to head off the effects of a
slowdown in the economy. The GNP began to slow noticeably
during the second quarter of 1989. Curiously, concerned about over-
expansion, the Fed sat by and watched while the GNP continued
its descent to an annual rate of 2.1 percent for the fourth quarter
of 1990,

The Fed sat on its laurels for months before taking any action to
ease the money supply; in effect, letting the recession run its
course,

As we all know, problems don’t just go away if you pretend not
to see them. They just get worse. Now, even if the Fed was con-
cerned about inflation, it took no visible action to accelerate or de-
celerate the economy. And it’s even dubious that the lowering of

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



6

the discount rate in December and February was the result of Fed
policy or the result of the declining economy.

In December, the Fed announced that it would stop requiring
banks to hold reserves against corporate deposits, allegedly to pro-
vide more liquidity to banks to stimulate bank lending. The Fed es-
timated reserves to fall from this change in policy and losses to
amounted to $900 million, resulting in rather negligible impact.

The heart of the economy has slowed so much that we can barely
find the pulse. The Fed is running around with a full first-aid kit,
but is not willing to part with even a tiny band-aid to help the
ailing economy.

If the Fed continues to apply contracting monetary policy, there
will be no emergency room big enough to save the patient.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHalRMAN. Thank you, Senator I¥ Amato.

Senator Heinz?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR HEINZ

Senator Heinz. Mr. Chairman, thank you. | join the members of
the committee in welcoming Chairman Greenspan back for his first
report on monetary policy in 1991.

As several of our colleagues have pointed out, we examine mone-
tary policy at a point in time in which the economic ship of state
hag run all too hard aground, ending the longest peacetime voyage
of economic expansion in our recent economic history.

In short, the negative 2.1 percent fall in GNP in the fourth quar-
ter has taken the wind out of our economic sails.

The Fed has a dual responsibility. One is to fight inflation. The
second is to provide adequate credit to permit the economy to grow.

It is no secret that those are sometimes conflicting charges to our
central banking agency. Given the fact that the Fed has to navi-
gate these rough economic seas with monetary and credit policy,
and in part due to the Fed’'s action of clearly tightening credit over
the last 2 years where M-2 has consistently been below or in the
lower half of the Fed’s own target ranges, there is evidence that
bankers have dropped anchor on extensions of credit, stranding
some creditworthy borrowers in unfamiliar waters.

It certainly is a fact that the Resolution Trust Corporation is
dumping assets overboard and creating turbulence for already
weak real estate markets. There is the very real risk that the tre-
mendous debt build-up over the past decade could create a tidal
wave of defaults in a prolonged recession.

It is also all too possible that the American economy may be
tossed and turned by events in international waters, as interest
rates in Germany and Japan rise.

Mr. Chairman, what’s important for the future of course is not
necessarily how we got into the predicament we are in, although
we may learn from history or our mistakes.

What is most important is what we're going to be doing in the
future about reinvigorating our economy,

There is an argument, I think Senator D’Amato also made it in
his remarks, that the Fed has basically followed the market down.
Probably the most critical writer I have seen of the Fed on this
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subject is Dr. Alan Meltzer, a professor of economics who 1 know
Chairman Greenspan knows well. He also hails from my hometown
of Pittsburgh and serves at Carnegie-Mellon University.

1 ask unanimous consent that the article by Dr. Meltzer appear
at this point in the record.

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, so ordered.
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There Is No Credit Crunch

By ALLaN H. MEivLtzem

Read any newspaper these days and
you are certain to find an article on the
“credit crunch.” Banks and other tinancial
Institutions are reluctant te lend, it is said,
because regulators have become so careful
about the quality of credit that they force
banks 10 write off good loans as well as
bad. Fearing this response, the banks hesi-
tate 1o make loans. Credit remains tight,
almost unavailable.

The alleged result: Worthy horrowers
cannot get acress lo bank loans, making
the recession deeper and longer. The prob-
lem gat the attention of President Bush. In
his §tate of the Union address, he urged
sound banks (o make maore sound loans
oW,

Specious Arguments

The banking industry would be in even
worse trouble than it is If banks had to be
coaxed by the president to do what is in
their interest. The arpuments advanced 10
explzln why banks are refraining from
making Sound and profitable icans are spe-
cious, japanese danks are supposed to
have withdrawn from the U.S. market. Or,
a3 one banker 10ld The Wall Sireet Jour-
nal. 1 don’t think lower interest rates will
induce bankers to iend more,” (Qf course
the banker is nght. Bul. lower rates would
induce the cusiomérs to borrow mare, so
some banks would find their Joans increas-
Ing.} Or, as a governor of the Federal Re-
serve was quoted as saying In the same is-
sue of the Journai: 'Seme bankers have
108t their neTve and ordered a refreat from
their basSic business—Jending money.”

Al of this is nonsense--plain old-fash-
foned nonsense. Repetition has not made
the story about a credit crunch true, and it
will not. Repetition sunply spreads disin-
tormation.

Banks are required (o keep cash or
hand and depasits at Federal Reserve
banks. called “reserves,” to limit their
ability 10 issue new lpans and deposits.
Since resetves do not bear intérest, banks
try to minimize the amount of reserves
they hold. so-called “excess reserves.” The
only limil on the banks' earming assets is
the sepply of tatal reserves. Suppase the
Federal Reserve increased the amount of
reserves. The banks would nox hold the ad-
dition 1o reserves as excess reserves, They
would iend. invest and ncrease deposits to
the mn permiited by the targer amount
of reserves.

There's the rub. The Federal Reserve
increased ftotal reserves by anly 9.3% in
the four quarters of 1990. The Federal Re-
serve has been stingy with reserves. Since
Teserves are ihe raw material for growth
of money and credit. the growth of money

and crediz has been slow alse. The mid-
poirit of the Fed's announced target for M2
(cash and private deposits ) growth is 4.5%.
M2 grew onty 37% in il of 19%; o e
;ounh quarter M2 growth slowed (o
3%

| belieye the main reason for siow
growth of reserves and money is an old
one. Interest rates have declined. The fi-
nancial press, the markets and the Federal
Reserve are interpreting the decline in in-
terest rates as evidence of ezsier money.
forgesting that interest rates can decline
because spending is falting and the de-
tmand to borrow is weak,

The Federal Reserve has been lagging
behind the market, as it useally does at the
start of a recession. Beguiled by the de
cline in rates, it believes that it has been

Banks are not sitting
on excess reserves. They
are lending, myesting and
adding 1o deposits and
money as fast as the Fed-
eral Reserve permits.

£28inE. But quarner-point cut after quarter:
point cut in short-term rates has failed 1o
raise growth of reserves and money, a
sure sign that the Fed is foltowing the mar-
ket down, rather than boldly moving (o
Itmit the depth and duration of the reces-
sion. True, the Fed reduced reserve re-
quiremeiit r4tios, adding more than 5T1Hil-
lion to avaitable reserves. B most of
thése teserves were withdrawn subse-
quently.

Some might argue that the banks may
not be holding excess reserves, but they
aren't lending either. They are playing it
safe by buying Treasury oills or seling
their reserves to other banks. This earns
any bank a small, safe retuzn, but doesn’t
incresse lending.

That claim is just as wrong as the other
versions of the credit crunch argument.
The tank or firmn on the other side of the
transaction does not hoid the reserves idle.
No banker deliberately sells an interest
yielding assel to acquire a non-earning as-
58t like ressrves. Somewhere in the sys
tem, someone uses the reserves 10 make
loans aMd inefease deposits. If tins were
not 50, 50me bank wewld be holding idle
excess reserves. The data tell us that's not
50,

The Federal Reserve has been runming
a disinflationary poticy for most of the past
three years. [ believe that many will be
surprised at the lower rates of pnce in-

crease 1hat will torne later tis year amd in
1992, if the war ends without disruption 1
oil supplies and the Fed stays the course.
“The Fed was wise 10 choose 10 lower infla-
tion and courageous in announcing that its
atm was elfective price stahility. It wousd
be mistaken if it now abandosed that ob
jective. A highly expansive monetary poi:
icy would be cawelcome.

The Fed has apnounced ils targets.
Now, let It achieve them. [f M2 grows at
45% in 199, credit will grow toc. The
claim that the credit squeeze has been
caused by overzeaious regulators and tm-
orous bankers will be shown (g be the bup-
kwm that it is.

To the property developer, real estate
salesman, bullders and others, my denai
of the existence of a credit ¢runch will
make no sense. They know that loans thas
once were willingly offered are no longer
available. This is all ihe evidence they
n:clzd to cohciude that credit is not awal)-
able.

In a sense, they are right. To be fally
correct, borrowets should say credit ia not
available on the old terms. Lower infla-
tion--or even the anticipation of lower in-
{labion—lowers asset prices, particularly
the pnces of those assets that are good
hedges against inflation, such as gold and
vand. Land prices are failing, so 2 %% loan
on a propetty is 4 more risky ioan than it
was before the disinflation started. Adding
16 the woes of property developers are the
special effects of the 198] and 1986 tax lavs
that first encouraged and then discouraged
commercial building. Bu?, even with these
problems, if builders put in more equity to
cover the risk of disinflation. they woulkd
find lenders willing to lend. Or, if the Fed
makes the mistake of Inflating again, real
estate credit will become avaijgble agsin
on ¢lose tp the oid terms.

Shrinking Assets

Yes, some banks are shrinking thelr a3-
sets 10 meet capital requirements. Yes, the
fow return on bark capital in recent years
is a signal that the bamiing and financial
sysiem doés not earn encugh {0 atiract
new capital. Yes, (he Japanese Lanhs frave
reduced their lepding in the U.S. market.
Yes, the regulators may want to avoid an-
ather taxpayer financed finantia) ballout.

All true, and all irrelevant to the wor-
ries of a credit crunch. If the Fed supplied
more reserves, none of the reserves would
be jield idle. Interest rates would be lower.
so borrewing would be higher. The banks
wouid supply more credit. and the empty
talk of a credit crunch would disippear.

Mr. Meilier 15 professor of ecoromics
al Carmegie Mellon Umhversuy 0 Pitis
hargh.
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Senator Heinz. I hope, Mr. Chairman, in the discussion that fol-
lows that Chairman Greenspan will respond to the charge that the
Fed has been, in effect, passive, that it has acted too slowly to stem
the recession, and that, in fact, all it has done is to react to the fact
of market events by adjusting the Fed's policies to reflect what has
already happened in the market.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Heinz.

Senator Gramm?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR GRAMM

Senator GRaAMM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Greenspan, let me welcome you back before the com-
?ittee. I'd just like to be brief and reiterate basic concerns that I

ave,

As I look at the recession, as I iook at the economic indicators,
I'm encouraged by the fact that I don’t see any outward and visible
signs that this is a deep andg likely to be a protracted recession.

I'm encouraged by the fact that most of the signs are that we're
looking at a downturn that the economy should rebound from in
the spring and summer.

Much of the discussion along these lines is based on our historic
post-war experience where we've had recessions that have lasted
about 13 months.

What continues to concern me is that all of that analysis and dis-
cussion is based on the inventory cycle that we have had historical-
ly in the post-war period where our recessions have been primarily
triggered by overexpansion, the building up of inventories, and the
economy then going into a retrenchment, adjusting, and then be-
ginning the expansion again.

What continues to worry me about this recession is that it is not
an inventory cycle. It is certainly, at least in my mind, a relatively
new phenomenon in the post-war period, in that it is a liquidity-
induced recession, a credit-induced recession.

Trying to look back at historical examples to try to learn some-
thing from the lesson, there are not a lot of good ones and maybe
the panic of 1907. Maybe the second phase of the Great Depression
certainly had some liquidity and financial elements in it. Not draw-
ing a comparison between this recession in either of those, but
simply recognizing that we're dealing with a relatively new kind of
phenomenon here in the post-war period. And any time that's
going on, it always makes me nervous.

Going back to our dear colleague from Pennsylvania’s analogies
about waters and anchors, I am happy that we have a good and
trusty captain at the helm in monetary policy.

I am a little bit concerned about the constraints that you face,
given that you have to deal with two problems—international prob-
lems related to America’s participation in the world market, the
dollar is an international currency, and at the same time trying to
provide monetary policy to deal with the domestic recession.

I'd be happy in your testiomony to hear anything ahout potential
conflicts you see there and constraints, quite frankly, that we face
today that didn’t exist 20 years ago or 40 years ago.
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But, in any case, I continue to be encouraged that the recession
does not look deep. I continue to be a little nervous about the fact
that it is an unusual kind of recession and so, therefore, I don’t feel
quite as confident as I would given the indicators if this were an
inventory cycle.

The Caamrman. Thank you, Senator Gramm.

Senator Mack?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR MACK

Senator Mack. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And, again, welcome,
Chairman Greenspan.

I want to build on the comments of Senator Gramm. I'm alittle
bit concerned as I come back from the State of Florida with the in-
formation that I hear, the concerns that | hear both in the banking
communities and in the business community about the availability
of credit.

I don’t see this as the “classical” kind of recession, high invento-
ry levels, pressure because of low numbers of skilled labor. Certain-
ly it’s not driven because of excessive inflation.

The sense that this is a recession that’s driven by an economy
that’s overheated just isn't there. At least that’s my feeling. And
therefore, the question I think is very relevant is how did we get to
where we are? Because if we're going to come up with solutions,
either driven by the Fed or driven by the legislative or the execu-
tive branch, it's important, I think, that we understand what cre-
ated the environment or where we are today.

So I will be looking forward to hearing your comments with re-
spect to that.

I also will once again bring up the issue of capital gains. I want
to pursue why you think it would be better, for example, to elimi-
nate capital gains than, say, to reduce the rate from 28 to 15 per-
cent and pursue the issue of what's happening to the commission.

So, again, I welcome you and look forward to your testimony.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Chairman, as you prepare to start your com-
ments, I want to say on behalf of the entire committee that we ap-
preciate the complexity and the difficulty of the job that you and
your colleagues have at the Federal Reserve Board.

These are times that try men's souls, and women’s souls, in a
number of ways.

And so, while you hear from us the feelings that we all have and
the things that we're seeing and sensing, we very much value the
work that’s being done and the relationship that this committee
has with you and with the Federal Reserve.

So we'd like to hear from you now.

Before we begin I have statements from Senators Sanford and
Roth.

OFPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR SANFORD

Senator Sanrorn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and [ would like to
thank Chairman Alan Greenspan for being with us to discuss the
Nation’s economic condition and the Federal Reserve’s expectations
with respect to our monetary policy.
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This morning’s hearing comes at a very difficult time for our
country. As we all know, the economy is currently in a recession.
Unemployment has risen significantly from last June; housing
starts and auto sales are down dramatically. All economic activity
is overshadowed by concerns about developments in the Persian
Gulf and uncertainties created by not knowing how long the war
will last or what its implications are for our economy.

I share the concerns expressed by my colleagues about the eco-
nomic condition of our Nation. I am especially aware that some of
our economic woes are, in part, a problem of inadequate credit. I
believe that we can and should do more to bring an end to the
credit crunch we are currently experiencing. This crunch threatens
to squeeze not only borrowers of all types, but also the banks them-
selves and our banking system.

As I have mentioned in previous hearings this committee has
held, I believe that we may be headed into a difficult spiral, in
which banks and thrifts are reluctant or unable to lend money, due
to capital constraints. This inability to lend will lead to further
contractions in the economy, which in turn causes business to con-
tract, which then places greater strain on the banking system and
the already financially, strapped FDIC. If we do not put a stop to
the spiral, it will bottom out in a heap of failed banks, whose de-
posits were insured by an insurance fund that cannot possibly
absorb such significant losses.

I believe we have an opportunity now, before the credit crunch
turns troubled banks into failed banks, to stave off the needless col-
lapse of many banking institutions and to provide greater capacity
in the banking industry to lend to businesses to get the economy
growing again.

We have before us several arrangements to strengthen the capac-
ity of the FDIC to pay off depositors of failed banks. I am not inter-
ested in bailing out banks; I am interested in saving those that
should be saved.

I will scon be introducing legislation to create an Emergency
Bank Investment Corporation. This corporation would be a govern-
ment-sponsored corporation which could make equity investments
in marginally capitalized banks in order to bring greater stability
and capital to our financial system.

The corporation would receive a $50 billion line of credit from
the Treasury and would, in exchange, issue notes to the Treasury
for funds it receives. The corporation would use these funds to
invest in preferred or common stock or warrants in banks, and
could condition any investment on mergers, consolidations, or
changes in management or bank strategy te produce a safer or
sounder institution.

This idea has a precedent, the Reconstruction Finance Corpora-
tion of the 1930’s. Others have suggested different approaches to
the same problem—the FDIC has been working on plans to borrow
funds through the Federal Financing Board to invest in banks; the
Association of Bank Holding Companies has prepared a plan to
pool bank capital for such investments; others have suggested
using Federal Reserve funds for this purpose; Senator Dixon has
suggested that the Federal Reserve require that the banks sterile
reserves currently on deposit with the Federal Reserve be held in
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the form of bank preferred stock or subordinated debt to create a
temporary capital assistance fund.

I hope that in introducing this legislation, we can move this
debate along and begin taking action to ensure that our banks
have sufficient capital to continue lending. Obviocusly, and legisia-
tion would need to be considered in conjunction with fundamental
reforms to our deposit insurance system that permit early inter-
vention into failing institutions and which remove some of the bar-
riers to consolidation and competitiveness.

I look forward to hearing Chairman Greenspan’s thoughts on
this issue and on how we bring more capital into our financial
system.

Thank you.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR ROTH

Senator RorH. This morning I would like to join in welcoming
Federal Reserve Board Chairman Alan Greenspan before the com-
mittee.

Given current economic conditions, Dr. Greenspan’s testimony
today is especially well-timed. The longest peacetime expansion in
U.S. history has ended. Real GNP declined in the fourth quarter of
1990 and will probably fall in the first quarter of 1991 as well,
Recent reports on industrial production, capacity utilization, and
retail sales are all down. The evidence suggests that the recession
i8 continuing.

As policymakers, our first order of business should be to stem the
recession and restore the conditions needed for economic growth.
Economic growth provides jobs, higher family income, and im-
proved living standards. Given the average length of postwar reces-
gion at 11 months, the recession should end fairly soon and eco-
nomic expansion resurne. Lean inventories, and moderate inflation
and ilnterest rates, suggest that this recession could be shorter than
usual.

However, in the meantime, many of our workers and businesses
are under severe pressure. Creditworthy borrowers are having a
hard time raising funds because of the credit crunch. [ have been
hearing from a number of firms in Delaware that the credit crunch
is unnecessary curtailing their operations. Whether due to tight
monetary policy or regulatory overkill, the credit crunch is a clear
and present danger to the health of our economy.

I look forward to hearing Chairman Greenspan’s comments on
the direction of monetary policy and steps being taken to limit the
extent of the credit crunch.

STATEMENT OF ALAN GREENSPAN, CHAIRMAN, BOARD OF
GOVERNORS, FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM, WASHINGTON, DC

Chairman GreenspaN. Thank you very much. 1 very much ap-
preciate those kind remarks, Mr. Chairman. And I, of course, will
excerpt from my prepared remarks, with the request that the full
text be included in the record.

The CuamrmaN. OK. I'm going to ask you, if I may, pull that
mike just a little closer so that those in the back of the room can
hear you as well.
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Chairman GREENSPAN. I'm, as always, Mr. Chairman, pleased to
appear before you again at these monetary policy oversight hear-
ings.

I should like to start with an overview of the economic outlook.
As you know, business activity turned down in the latter months of
1990 and appeared still to be declining through the early part of
February. With the unpredictability of events in the Middle East
compounding the usual uncertainties attending any economic pro-
jection, it would be most unwise to rule out the possibility that the
recession may become more serious than already is apparent.
Nonetheless, the balance of forces does appear to suggest that this
downturn could well prove shorter and shallower than most prior
post-war recessions. An important reason for this assessment is
that one of the most negative economic impacts of the Gulf War—
the run-up in oil prices—has been reversed. Another is that the
substantial decline in interest rates over the past year and a half—
especially in the past several months—should ameliorate the con-
tractionary effects of the crisis in the Gulf and of tighter credit
availability.

The major danger to the near-term recovery is that the erosion
in purchasing power and frayed consumer and business confidence
stemmming from the recession and war could interact with a weak-
ened financial system to produce a further decline in the economy.
The recent actions we have taken, along with the ranges for
growth of money and credit this year, have been designed to reduce
the probability of such an cutcome and to support a resumption of
sustainable economic growth in the context of progress toward
price stability.

When I testified on our monetary policy objectives in July, the
economy appeared likely to continue growing, though moderately.
The objective of restoring a clear downward tilt to the path of un-
derlying inflation while maintaining the economic expansion, thus
seemed attainable. Indeed, data that became available subsequent-
ly indicated behavior of economic activity in the third quarter con-
sistent with that appraisal.

That said, evidence in July of weaknesses in certain regions and
sectors of the economy signaled caution Notably, deteriorating
market conditions for commercial real estate were limiting the
ahility of some borrowers to service loans, which, along with the
restructuring of thrift institutions, induced lenders to pull back
from extending credit to this sector. Banks also were becoming less
willing to make business loans. In mid-July, to better insure the
economy’s continued growth, the Federal Reserve adopted a slight-
ly more accommodative stance in reserve markets to counter the
potential effect on spending of this tightening of credit terms at de-
pository institutions.

The invasion of Kuwait in early August dramatically altered the
economic landscape. Qil prices surged, simultaneously worsening
prospects for both real income and inflation. The higher world oil
prices transferred domestic purchasing power to foreign oil export-
ers while uncertainties about how the crisis would be resolved
shook household and business confidence. After the invasion,
spending held up for a time before starting to soften, while the
jump in oil prices fed through quickly to measures of overall infla-
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tion. Amid considerable volatility in financial markets and concern
about the inflation outlook, bond rates moved back up. When the
budget accord was finally reached in late October, its promise of
fiscal restraint over the next several years was reflected in some-
what lower bond yields. Against a backdrop of weakening economic
activity and in light of the passage of the multiyear deficit reduc-
(tiion package, the Federal Reserve again eased money market con-
itions.

This policy action proved to be only the first of a series of easing
moves extending through early this month. These moves were
prompted in part by subsequent information pointing to sizable
contractions of consumer outlays and economic activity stemming
from the marked weakening of consumer confidence and purchas-
ing power. Following continued moderate expansion in the third
quarter, real GNP turned downward, led by the decline in con-
sumer spending, but also reflecting reduced construction activity
and business inventory investment. Industrial production began a
rapid descent in October. Private employment also started to fall
steeply, and the unemployment rate rose further.

The widening economic slack helped prevent the energy price
surge from becoming embedded in ongoing wage and price infla-
tion. The success of Coalition military operations after the out-
break of war in mid-January was seen in oil markets as reducing
the odds of wide ranging supply disruptions, and oil prices retreat-
ed, further improving the near-term outlook for inflation.

This reduction of cost and price pressures has given the Federal
Reserve scope to move aggressively to counter contractionary influ-
ences on the economy without contributing to market concerns
about the inflation outlook. Absent such a lessening of price pres-
sures, monetary policy easing probably would have risked a height-
ening of inflation expectations, which could have put the foreign
exchange value of the dollar under severe downward pressure and
{:—::d }:hrough to long term interest rates, perhaps even pushing them

igher.

The easing of policy also was keyed to the meager expansion
since September of the broader monetary aggregates. The slow-
down in money growth was worrisome because it seemed to reflect
a further tightening of credit availability as well as the weakening
in spending. The surfacing of additional asset quality problems has
heightened financial strains on many banking institutions, placing
pressures on capital positions and boosting funding costs. In turn,
banks have progressively tightened their standards for granting
loans and have set still more restrictive terms and conditions on
the loans they have made. Strains also have been evident at other
intermediaries, and many securities have been downgraded by the
rating agencies, suggesting that even those borrowers not relying
on banks in many cases have faced higher costs and more restric-
tive terms.

In responding to evidence of economic weakness, to a lessening of
inflation pressures, and to slow monetary growth, the Federal Re-
serve has used all three of its key policy tools. More accommoda-
tive reserve provision through open market operations, together
with two cuts in the discount rate totaling a full percentage point,
have brought the Federal funds rate down to around 6% percent.
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This important short-term rate has fallen 2 percentage points since
mid-1930 and roughly 3% percentage points over the past 2 years.
We also reduced the remaining reserve requirement on nonper-

"sonal time and similar accounts from 3 percent to zero. This action
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was aimed specifically at relieving the tightening of credit avail-
ability at depository institutions.

These economic, financial, and monetary conditions form the
starting point for the Federal Reserve’s view of economic prospects
and plans for monetary policy in 1991. An important aspect of the
outlook is the unusually high degree of uncertainty about how
these conditions will evolve in the face of the Gulf war and finan-
cial sirains. Another is the recognition that there may be substan-
tial lags between changes in financial conditions—notably, the de-
cline in interest rates and the depreciation of the dollar in recent
months—and the response of spending.

The assessment of the Federal Open Market Committee is that
the odds favor a moderate upturn in activity in coming quarters.
The lower oil prices, if they persist, will help damp overall infla-
tion, as will slack in labor and capital resources.

The forces currently at work in restraining spending can be read-
ily identified. Consumer and business confidence still looks to be
quite depressed, evidently because of the high degree of uncertain-
ty, as well as the weak economy.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me just interrupt for a minute. You've
moved ahead to page 11. I know some people are trying to follow
your text. I see you're in the first full paragraph on page 11.

Let me let you continue.

Chairman GrEENSPAN. Moreover, problems in many parts of the
real estate sector are not going to be resolved soon. It also will take
a while to correct the associated financial difficulties facing many
lenders, who are likely to remain quite conservative in making new
loans. Finally, Mr. Chairman, secondary effects on aggregate
demand of the recent decline in our economy’s output and real
income are now in process of running their course.

Fortunately, several stimulative forces are in motion that en-
hance the chances of economic recovery. Monetary policy easings
have brought about a significant drop in short term interest rates.
The decline started more than a year before the business cycle
peak, a pattern unique in post-war experience and one which
should help cushion the current recession. Moreover, short term
rates have declined substantially further in recent months. Long
term interest rates also have come down appreciably; reduced
mortgage rates already have improved the affordability of housing,
and thus should help to revive housing sales and starts. The en-
hanced international competitiveness of our industries augers well
for the net export component of GNP. Furthermore, the fall in oil
prices, which was especially marked in mid-January, has restored
considerable domestic purchasing power, With most businesses
having kept their inventories lean, the anticipated pick-up in ag-
gregate demand should show through relatively quickly in rising
preduction.

The 1991 ranges for money and debt growth were selected by the
FOMC to promote sustainable economic recovery, consistent with
progress over time toward price stability. In keeping with a long
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term disinflationary path, the FOMC ratified the provisional
ranges set last July, which embody a Y percentage point reduction
in the M-2 range compared with the limits for 1990,

These money and debt ranges are wide enough to afford scope for
policy reactions should the economy or its relationship to these fi-
nancial aggregates diverge from FOMC expectations. Economic
forecasters typically have had great difficulty in projecting busi-
ness-cycle turning points that is, judging when the relative
strength of contending economic forces of contraction versus expan-
sion will reverse. Moreover, the current outlook is unusually
clouded, in part by uncertainties about the war and its effects. The
Federal Reserve will need to remain alert to possible contingencies
and will have to continue to respond flexibly to information about
evolving trends.

Downside risks in the economic outloock are obviously there and
not difficult to identify. For example, an extended war with Iraq
clearly could carry some risk of further undercutting public confi-
dence and spending. Additional restraint on credit availability at
depositories or increased public concern about the heaith of the
banking system would be negative factors as well, and could show
up initially as continued subpar money growth.

The worry has been expressed that, under current conditions of
restrained willingness of depository institutions to extend credit,
monetary policy easing moves may have only a minimal impact on
lending and hence on overall spending. Mr. Chairman, [ believe
this risk is exaggerated. Our easings and reserve requirement
action have lowered bank funding costs appreciably. Some of this
decline has been passed through to borrowers in the form of a
lower prime rate; even with this reduction, funding costs have
fallen relative to loan rates, and with higher profit potential, banks
should be more inclined to extend credit. Moreover, monetary
policy stimulus works through other channels as well. Some poten-
tial borrowers will be encouraged by lower market interest rates to
undertake additional expenditures financed, either directly or indi-
rectly, by issuance of securities. Spending effects also can appear
through routes involving price responses in equity and foreign ex-
change markets.

But monetary policy cannot resolve market imperfections in
which credit for some financially sound projects is more expensive
or less available than might otherwise seem warranted. Structural
problems involving imperfections in credit and capital markets re-
quire structural solutions. To the extent that current banking regu-
lations are impeding the efficient functioning of these markets, a
more promising approach would lie along the path of revising those
regulations.

The Federal Reserve is working with other bank supervisory and
regulatory agencies to ensure that bank examination standards are
prudent and fair and do not artificially encourage or discourage
credit extension. The intent of these efforts is to contribute to a cli-
mate in which banks make loans to creditworthy borrowers and
work constructively with borrowers experiencing financial difficul-
ties consistent with safe and sound banking practices. For example,
the agencies are studying steps to clarify that the supervisory eval-
uation of real estate collateral is to be based not solely upon liqui-
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dation prices, but upon the ability of a property to generate cash-
flow, given reasonable projections of rents, expenses, and rates of
occupancy over time. We need a balanced evaluation process that
endeavors to reflect the long-term value of an illiquid asset, rather
than the exaggerated appraisals that have been evident in both the
upside and downside of the real estate cycle in recent years.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me just stop you there for a moment because
you're elaborating on possible adjustments that either are taking
place or are proposed to take place.

Are these being reduced to writing? Will there be a uniform code
that everybody can see and understand and that will cover all fi-
nancial institutions? Or is this geing to be something that's more
amorphous and impressionistic?

How precise is this to be? And where does it stand at the
moment?

Can you tell us that?

Chairman GrEENspaN. Yes. Mr. Chairman, in the next several
days, under the aegis of the Treasury, the regulatory agencies will
be coming forward with written documents relative to these issues
which I am raising, and hopefully, they will be at a level of detail
which will satisfy your question.

The CHairRMAN. So the intent, then, is to give us a blueprint that
is specific and that will have a uniformity to it, so that it will be
one set of rules that applies pretty much across the board.

Is that it?

Chairman GREENSPAN. Well, that's what we're endeavoring to do.
Now what will be available in the next few days are the early
stages of these particular changes that we are contemplating. Fur-
ther efforts and more detailed discussion among the agencies to
make certain we are essentially bringing our procedures together
will go on for a while, perhaps several weeks.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I think when that is ready, we're probably
going to invite in whoever we ought to hear from to discuss that.
And we may in turn ask you to come back at that time so that we
can be sure that everybody is in sync and that we've got a plan
that we all understand here.

Why don’t you continue.

Chairman GreENspPanN. Mr. Chairman, the supervisory agencies
also are seeking to encourage banking institutions to provide addi-
tional public disclosure on their nonperforming assets. Under
present circumstances, as best we can judge, the market tends to
suspect the worst. Additional disclosure would supplement data on
the level of nonperforming loans with information on the amount
of such loans that are in fact generating substantial cash income.
Other similar steps are under consideration.

In general, we have emphasized our view that prudent lending
standards and effective and timely supervision should not inhibit
banking organizations from playing an active role in financing the
needs of sound, creditworthy borrowers. Such an approach can con-
tribute to the efficient functioning of credit markets and thereby
complement monetary policy in promoting the attainment of the
Nation’s overall economic objectives.

Thank you very much.

[The complete prepared statement of Alan Greenspan follows:]
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Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, I am pleased to
appear before you again at these monetary policy oversight hearings. As
is the convention on these occasions, I shall focus my remarks this
morning on monetary policy and the current situation in the economy.
However, the events of the past year have once again underlined the ways
in which the state of our nation’s banking system can affect the
transmission of monetary policy te the economy. Consequently, I think I
should comment at least briefly on some of the requlatory issues bearing
on the willingness of banks to extend credit.

I should like to start, however, with an overview cof the
economic outlook. As youw know, business activity turned down in the
latter months of 1990, and appeared still to be declining through the
early part of February. With the unpredictability of events in the
Middle East compounding the usual uncertainties attending any economic
projection, it would be most unwise to rule out the possibility that the
recession may become more serious than already is apparent. Nonethe-
less, the balance of forces does appear to suggest that this downturn
could well prove shorter and shallower than most.prior post-war reces-
sions. An important reascn for this assessment is that one of the most
negative economic impacts of the Gulf war--the run-up in o0il prices--has
been reversed. Another is that the substantial decline in interest
rates over the past year and a half--especially in the past several
months--should amelicrate the contractionary effects of the crisis in

the Gulf and of tighter credit availability.
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The major danger to a near-term recovery is that the erosion in
purchasing power and frayed consumer and business confidence stemming
from the recession and war could interact with a weakened financial
system to produce a further decline in the economy. The recent actions
we have taken, along with the ranges for growth of money and credit this
year, which I shall be discussing in a moment, were designed to reduce
the probability of suéh an outcome and to support a resumption of
sustainable economic‘;:owth, in the context of progress toward price
stability.

Economic and Monetary Policy Develcopments in 1990 and Early 1991

When I last testified on ¢ur monetary pelicy objectives in
July, the economy appeared likely to continue growing, though moder-
ately. The objective of restoring a clear downward tilt to the path of
underlying inflation while maintaining the econcmic expansion thus
seemed attainable, Indeed, data that became available subsequently
indicated behavior of economic activity in the third quarter consistent
with that appraisal.

That said, evidence in July of weaknesses in certain regions
and sectors of the economy signalled caution. Notably, deteriorating
market conditions for commercial real estate were limiting the ability
of some borrowers to service loans, which, along with the restructuring
of thrift institutions, induced lenders to pull back from extending
credit to this sector. Banks alsc were becoming less willing to make
business loans--not enly for highly leveraged transactisnsz, but more

generally where industry or local economic conditions looked at all
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unfavorable. Tendencies toward such restraint, which might normally
have been erpected in a time of uneven and generally less robust busi-
ness prospects, were exacerbated by pressures on the capital positions
of many institutions. In mid-July, t¢ better ensure the economy’s con-
tinued growth, the Federal Reserve adopted a slightly more accommodative
stance in reserve markets to counter the potential effect on spending of
this tightening of credit terms at depository institutions.

The invasion of Kuwait in early August dramatically altered the
econcmic landscape. CQil prices surged, simultaneously worsening pro-
spects for both real income and inflation. The higher wprld oil prices
transferred domestic purchasing power to foreign oil exporters, while
uncertainties about how the crisis would be resolved shook household and
business confidence. After the invasion, spending held up for a time
before starting to soften, while the jump in oil prices fed through
quickly to energy prices more generally and to measures of overall
inflation. Amid considerable volatility in financial markets and
concern about the inflation outlook, bond rates moved back up and stock
prices moved down, as many investors shifted to more liquid instruments.
Treasury bill rates eased, and a surge in purchases of money market
mutual fund shares boosted growth of the broader monetary aggregates in
August and September.

il prices, which peaked at more than $40 per barrel in early
October, seemed to be the primary source of financial market uncertainty
and volatility; however, the fitful progress toward ajgreement on mea-

sures to reduce the federal deficit also contributed. When the budget
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accord was finally reached in late October, its promise of fiscal _
restraint over the next several years was reflected in scmewhat lower
bond yields. Against a backdrop of weakening eccnomic activity and in
light of the passage of the multi-year deficit-reducticn package, the
Federal Reserve again eased money market conditions.

This policy action proved to be only the first of a series of
easing moves extending through early this month. These moves were
prompted in part by subsequent information pointing to sizable contrac-
ticns of consumer outlays and economic activity stemming from the marked
wezakening of consumer confidence and purchasing power. They also were
taken in response to a lessening of wage and price pressures and
decidedly sluggish growth in the monetary aggregates after their surge
in Bugust and September. Following continued moderate expansicn in the
third quarter, real GNP turned downward, led by the decline in consumer
spending, but also reflecting reduced construction activity and business
inventory investment. Industrial production began a rapid descent in
October, with the motor vehicle industry accounting for an especially
large share of the drop. Private employment alsc started to fall
steeply, and the unemployment rate rose further. The associated rise in
layoffs brought increased uncertainty to the household secter, which in
turn has kept consumer spending subdued.

The widening economic slack helped prevent the energy price
surge from becoming embedded in ongoing wage and price inflation. The
increases in nominal wages and broader compensation measurss diminished

in the fourth quarter, after erxhibiting initial signs of slowing in the
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preceding three months. In September, the non-energy component of the
Consumer Frice Index began to rise at a slower pace. And in the final
two months of the year, inflation in the overall CPI fell back, as
energy prices topped out in November and declined in December in the
wake of lower crude oil prices. The success of Coalition military
operations after the outbreak of war in mid-January was seen in oil
markets as reducing the odds of wide-ranging supply disruptions, and oil
prices retreated still more, further improving the near-term outlook for
inflation,

This reduction of cost and price pressures has given the
Federal Reserve scope to move aggressively to counter contracticnary
influences on the economy without contributing to market concerns about
the inflation outlook. Absent such a lessening of price pressures,
monetary policy easing probably would have risked a heightening of
inflation expectations, which could have put the foreign exchange value
of the dollar under severe downward pressure and fed through to long-
term interest rates, perhaps even pushing them higher.

The easing of policy also was keyed to the meager expansion
since September of the broader monetary aggregates. As I shall be
discussing more fully, the slowdown in money growth was worrisome
because it seemed to reflect a further tightening of credit availability
as well as the weakening in spending. The surfacing of additional asset
quality problems has heightened financial strains on many banking
ingtitutioens, placing pressures on capital positions and boosting fund-

ing costs. 1In turn, banks have progressively tightened their standards
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for granting loans and have set still more restrictive terms and
conditions on the loans they have made. Straing also have been evident
at other intermediaries, and many securities have been downgraded by the
rating agencies, suggesting that even those borrowers not relying on
banks in many cases have faced higher costs and more restrictive terms.

In responding to evidence of economic weakness, to a lessening
of inflation pressures, and to slow monetary growth, the Federal Reserve
has used all three ¢f its key policy tools. More accommodative reserve
provision through open market operations, together with two cuts in the
discount rate totaling a full percentage point, have brought the federal
funds rate down to around 6-1/4 percent. This important short-term rate
has fallen 2 percentage points since mid-1990 and roughly 3-1/2 percent-
age points over the past two years. We also reduced the remaining
regerve requirement on nonperscnal time and similar accounts from 3
percent to zero. The regquirvement to hold non-earning reserves at the
Federal Reserve in effect imposes a tax on credit intermediation at
banks and thrifts., This action lowered this tax and was aimed spe-
cifically at relieving the tightening of credit availability at deposi-
tory institutions. )

Other short-term market interest rates generally have fallen
nearly as much as the federal funds rate since mid-1990. Long-term
interest rates alsc have retreated, and rates on fixed-rate mortgages
are now in the vicinity of their lows of the past decade. Lower inter-
est rates and oil prices have helped to lift soms major stock price

indexes to all-time highs. After firming in December and early January
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on safe-haven demands, the exchange value of the dollar has shown unwel-
come weakening tendencies at times recently.
The Behavior of Money and Credit in 1990 and Early 1991

As I indicated earlier, sluggish expansion of the monetary
aggregates was an important ingredient in the decisions to ease policy
during recent months. The broader aggregates ended 1990 well down in
the lower halves of their annual growth ranges. The Federal Open Market
Committee recognized that the relationship between MZ and spending is
uncertain, but the slower growth of M2 in the latter part of 1990 and
early 1991 brought the aggregate sco far below our expectations that it
seemed highly likely to be inconsistent with the Committee’s longer-run
cbjectives for the economy.

The weakness in M2 is a complex development and requires
careful interpretation. The shortfall from our expectations appeared to
be related to the stalling of nominal income in the fourth quarter, and
also to the circumstances surrounding the extraordinary decline in
assets at depository institutions last year, which in turn had implica-
tions fer future as well as current spending. As their willingness or
capacity to expand their assets diminished, hanks and thrifts became
less eager to attract deposits of all kinds. Hence, they paid unusuaily
low rates on retail deposits in M2 relative to market interest rates.
Moreover, public attitudes toward deposits also seemed to have been
adversely affected by developments in the depository sectox; publicity

about thrift closings, Bank Insurance Fund losses, and credit quality

http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



26

problems at commercial banks evidently encouraged shifts of funds ipto
Treasury securities or alternative nondeposit instruments.

The shifting of credit intermediation away from depositories
appeared likely to be having a damping effect on the spending of those
borrowers without ready access to alternative sources of funds at
comparable interest rates. Thus, part of the slow growth in retail
deposits could be seen as symptomatic of developments in the credit
granting process with adverse implications for contemporanecus and
future aggregate demand.

However, a portion of the credit flows no longer being inter-
mediated by depositories has been readily replaced by alternative sup-
pliers. In particular, markets for securities backed by mortgages and
consumer lcans have allowed demands for these types of credit to be met
with little or no increase in costs to the ultimate borrowers. And some
businesses with relatively high credit ratings have had little diffi-
culty switching from banks to commercial paper markets and other sources
of short-term funding. The reduction in funding through retail depcsits
associated with this type of shift in credit flows would not signal a
weakness in current or future spending. Some of the surprising weakness
in M2 growth has been reflected simply in a higher velocity than other-
wise, rather than having been indicative of restraint on spending. M2
velocity last year did not exhibit the decline that would be expected
with the drop in short-term market interest rates in late 1989 and 19990.

But with not ail of the weakness in MZ likely to be offset by a

lasting shift in velocity, the behavior of this aggregate seemed
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increasingly to signal a weaker path for the economy than consistent
with the Committee’s intentions. Qur policy easings over recent months
were keyed partly to reinvigorating growth of MZ to a rate more likely
to be consistent with satisfactory economic performance. If history is
any guide, the policy-induced declines in interest rates on market
instruments relative to returns on M2 balances will generate the desired
speed-up in MZ growth; indeed, we have begun to see some evidence of
that in recent weeks, though it is stili too early to be wvery confident
that a new, more robust growth trend has been established.

Restrained growth of M3 last year was expected once the size of
the runotf of thrift assets and of RTC activities became clear. But its
increase was further depressed by a larger-than-expected decline in bank
credit growth. The fall-off in tctal depository assets had an
especially pronounced effect on M3 because this aggregate includes, in
addition to retail deposits, certain managed liabilities whose issuance
is more sensitive to overall depository funding needs. 1In fact, cur-
rency and money market mutual funds more than accounted for the expan-
sion in this aggregate over 1930. M3 growth has picked up this year,
but so far it has reflected the substitution by some depositories of
large time deposits for non-M3 funding sources rather than a renewed
expansion of their credit.

Although credit outstanding at depositories contracted last
year, credit flows at other intermediaries and in the open market were

better maintained. Some borrowers undoubtedly f=1t the effects of
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tightening lending terms, but nonetheless the debt of domestic, non-
federal sectors rose 5-3/4 percent last year. This growth rate, though
considerably lower thaa in recent years, was well in excess of the
percentage increase in nominal income. Growth of federal debt by
contrast surged to 11 percent, of which more than 2 percentage points
represented federal funding of Resclution Trust Corperation activities.
Buoyed by federal government borrowing, the total debt of domestic
nonfinancial sectors grew 7 percent, the midpeint of the FOMC's
monitoring range for the aggregate.

Economic Prospects in 1991 and Monetary Policy Plans and Objectives

These economic, financial, and monetary conditions form the
starting point for the Federal Reserve's view of economic prospects and
plans for monetary policy in 1991. An important aspect of the outlook
is the unusually high degree of uncertainty about how these conditions
will evolve, in the face of the Gulf war and financial strains. Another
is the recognition that there may be substantial lags between changes in
financial conditions--notably, the decline in interest rates and the
depreciation of the dollar in recent mcenths--and the response of spend-
ing. The assessment of the FOMC, as captured by the central tendency of
the individual projections of Board members and Reserve Bank presidents,
is that the odds favor a moderate upturn in activity in coming guarters.
Real GNP for the year as a whole is anticipated to grow in the area of
3/4 to 1-1/2 percent. Unemployment is likely to rise further before the
recovery takes hold, and consequently the erpsctation is that the job-

less rate will be somewhere between 6-1/2 and 7 percent at year-end.
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The lower ©il prices, if they persist, will help damp overall inflation,
as will slack in labor and capital resources. Most of us believe that
consumer prices will rise 3-1/4 to { percent thig year--the best
performance in several years.

The foreas currently at work in restraining spending can be
readily identified. Consumer and business confidence still locks to be
quite depressed, evidently because of the high degree of uncertainty,
as well as the weak economy. Moreover, prcblems in many parts of the
real estate sector are not going to be resolved soon. In particular,
the large stock of vacant commercial properties is virtuwally certain to
limit activity in that sector for some time. It also will take a while
to correct the associated financial difficulties facing many lenders,
who are likely to remain quite conservative in making new loans.
Finally, secondary effects on aggregate demand of the recent decline in
our economy’s output and real income are now in process of running their
course.

Fortunately, several stimulative forces are in motion that
enhance the chances of economic recovery. Monetary policy easzings have
brought about a significant drop in short-term interest rates. The
decline started more than a year before the business cycle peak, a
patterr unique in post-war experience and one which should help cushion
the current recession. Moreover, short-term rates have declined sub-
stantially further in recent months., Long-term interest rates also have
come down ap;reciably; reduced mortgage rates already have improved the

affordability of housing, and thus should help to revive housing sales
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and starts. The enhanced international competitiveness of ocur indus-
tries augers well for the net export component of GNP. Furthermore, the
fall in oil prices, which was especially marked in mid-January, haas
restored considerable domestic purchasing powsr. With most businesses
having kept their inventories lean, the anticipated pickup in aggregate
demand should show through relatively quickly in rising production.

The 1991 ranges for money and debt growth were selected by the
Federal Open Market Committee to promote sustainable economic recovery,
consistent with progress over time toward price stability. In keeping
with a long-term disinflationary path, the FOMC ratified the provisional
ranges set last July, which embody a 1/2 percentage point reduction in
the M2 range compared with the limits for 1990. The midpoint of the
2-1/2 to 6-1/2 percent range for M2 growth matches the midpoint of the
central tendency of the projections by the governors and presidents for
nominal GNP growth. The recent sizable declines in short-term market
rates normally would be expected to elevate the growth of M2 relative to
that of nominal GNP. However, the FOMC anticipates that, as an offset,
the ongoing restructuring of the thrift industry, combined with con-
tinued hesitancy of many banks to expand their assets, will again create
an environment that restrains M2 growth relative to nominal GNP expan-
sion and buoys M2 velocity. An outcome this year involving little
change in M2 velocity would be quite similar to last year’s experience.

The 1 to 5 percent range for M3 growth this year is the same as

the sharply reduced range for last year. It again is lewer than the
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bounds for M2 growth because M3 is likely to continue to be more depres-
sed than M2 by restructuring of the thrift industry and restrained
growth in bank credit. The annual monitoring range for debt, however,
has been reduced 1/2 percentage point relative to last year’s specifica-
tion, to 4-1/2 to 8-1/2 percent, in line with the sustained deceleration
of this aggregate in recent years.

Risks to the Economic Qutiook

These money and debt ranges are wide enough to afford scope for
policy reactions should the economy or its relaticnship to these
financial aggregates diverge from FOMC expectations. 1Indeed, the
individual forecasts of Board members and Reserve Bank presidents for
the economy cover a relatively wide range. This divergence of opinion
has its roots in the major uncertainties facing all forecasters
today. Economic forecasters typically have had great difficulty in
projecting business-cycle turning points, that is, judging when the
relative strength of contending economic forces of contraction versus
expansion will reverse. Moreover, the current outlock is unusuvally
clouded, in part by uncertainties about the war and its effects. The
Federal Reserve will need to remain alert to pessible contingencies and
will have to continue to respond flexibly to information about evolving
trends.

Monetary policy thus will depend on how trends in econcmic
activity and inflation actually unfold. pownside risks in the econocmic
outlook are obviously there and not difficult to identify. For example,

an extended war with Iraq clearly could carry some risk of further
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undercutting public confidence and spending. Additional restraint on
credit availability at depositories or increased public concern about
the health of the banking system would be negative factors as well, and
could show up initially as continued subpar money growth.

The worry has been expressed that, under current conditions of
restrained willingness of depository institutions to extend credit,
monetary policy easing moves may have only a minimal impact on lending
and hence on overall spending, I believe this risk is exaggerated. Our
easings and reserve requirement action have lowered bank funding costs
appreciably. Some of this decline has been passed through to borrowers
in the form of & lower prime rate; even with this reduction, funding
costz have fallen relative tc loan rates, and with higher profit
potential banks should be more inclined to extend credit. Moreover,
monetary policy stimulus works through cther channels as well. Some
potential borrowers will be enctouraged by lower market interest rates to
undertake additional expenditures financed, either directly or indi-
rectly, by issuance of securities. Spending effects also can appear
through routes involving price responses in equity and foreign exchange
markets. Finally, the anticipated economic recovery itself will help
allay problems of credit availability at, and public trust in, deposi-
tory institutions. Indeed, there is some possibility that once the
economy turns arcund, the expansion could become fairly robust, sparked
by a return of consumer and business confidence and fusled by increasing

availability of credit,
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Regulatory Initiatives

Monetary policy will continue to be conducted to foster attain-
ment of important macroeconomic objectives. In so doing, we will need
to remain mindful of any impediments to the process of credit inter-
mediation. But monetary policy cannot resolve market imperfections in
which credit for some financially sound projects is more expensive or
less available than might otherwise seem warranted. Structural problems
involving imperfections in credit and capital markets require structural
solutions. To the extent that current banking regulations are impeding
the efficient functioning of these markets, a more promising approach
would lie along the path of revising those regulations. I would like to
offer several thoughts along these lines, some of which are in only the
formative stages.

HWe already have taken the step, as noted, of reducing reserve
requirements on nontransaction accounts at banks and thrifts so as to
eliminate the reserve tax on lending financed through these sources.
This action lowered non-interest bearing required reserve balances at
Federal Reserve Banks by some $11-1/2 billion. The Federal Reserve
Board also has the authority to reduce the required reserve ratio on
transaction deposits from its current 12 percent to as low as 8 percent.
However, unusual volatility in the federal funds rate appeared in
Janyary and early February, as required reserve balances moved to a
seasenal low peint. This experience suggests that reserve balances had
fallen sc far that many depository institut:cns were encountering dif-

ficulties in managing their reserve balances to meet day-to-day clearing
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needs. Subsequently, volatility in the federal funds rate has dimin-
ished, as reguired reserve balances have begun to move above their sea-
sonal lows, and as institutions have enlarged their clearing balances.
These developments should continue for a time. Even so, the experience
early this year suggests caution im considering further reductions in
required reserve ratios, at least for a while. We shall, however, con-
tinue to assess this situation.

The recent episcde of more velatile funds trading also has
underscored the increased reluctance depcsitories have exhibited in
recent years in availing themselves of short-term adjustment credit at
the discount window. The reluctance has stemmed from fears of being
identified as having more fundamental funding problems. Because of
depository reluctance, the discount window in recent years has been a
less effective safety valve in relieving transitory pressures in the
reserves and funds markets. Tapping the window for adjustment credit,
when alternative sources cf funds temporarily are not available cn
reasonable terms from usual sources, is not indicative of longer—-term
stresses at borrowing institutions. Despite bank reluctance, borrowing
has been scmewhat higher on occasion this year as banks were in the
process of adapting to the lower reserve requirements. We would not be
surprised to see somewhat higher adjustment borrowing persist. The
Federal Reserve has no desire to circumscribe the legitimate use of the
discount window, and market participants should not interpret such use

as indicating underlying problems for the institutizns involved.
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Ancther regulatory area in which pessible steps are being con-
sidered pertains to the guidelines used in the supervisory process. The
Federal Reserve is working with the other bank supervisory and regula-
tory agencies to ensure that bank examination standards are prudent and
fair and do not artificially encourage or discourage credit extension.
The intent of these efforts is to contribute to a climate in which banks
make loans to creditworthy borrowers and work constructively with
borrowers experiencing financial difficulties, consistent with safe and
sound banking practices. For example, the agencies are studying steps
to clarify that the supervisory evaluation of real estate collateral is
to be based, not sclely upon liguidation prices, but upon the ability of
a property to generate cash flow, given reasonable projections ¢of rents,
expenses, and rates of occupancy over time. We need a balanced
evaluation process that endeavors to reflect the long-term value of an
illiquid asset, rather than the exaggerated appraisals that have been
evident in both the upside and the downside of the real estate cycle in
recent years.

The supervisory agencies also are seeking to encourage banking
instituticns to provide additional public disclosure on their
nonperforming assets. Under present circumstances, as best we can
judge, the market tends to suspect the worst. Additional disclosure
would supplement data on the level of nonperforming loans with
information on the amount of such loans that are in fact generating

substantial cash income. Other similar steps ar= unisr consideration.
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In general, we have emphasized our view that prudent lending
standards and effective and timely supervision should not inhibit bank-
ing crganizations from playing an active role in financing the needs of
sound, creditworthy borrowers. Such an approach can contribute to the
efficient functioning of credit markets and thereby complement monetary
policy in promoting the attainment of the nation’s overall economic

objectives.
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The CHairMaN. Before we begin the questioning period, Senator
Graham and Senator Kassebaum have joined us.

Senator Graham, did you have an opening comment to make?

Senator GrRAHAM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have an opening
statement which I would like to submit for the record.

The CHAIRMAN. We'll make it a part of the record.

Senator GRanaM. And I would express my appreciation for the
Chairman joining us again and, as always, giving us a very valua-
ble insight on complex economic issues.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR GRAHAM

Senator GRAHAM. Mr. Chairman, it is a pleasure to have Chair-
man Greenspan with us today. The Wall Street Journal on Febru-
ary 15 published a column by Paul A. Gigot entitled, “The Bush
Team’s One-Man Economic Policy”. The article starts with this
paragraph:

The Bush administration issued an economic repert this week running to 411
pages. But its essence can be distilled into four words: Let Alan do it.

That's Alan as in Greenspan, Chairman of the Federal Reserve and the Volga
boatman of the U.S. economy. He's supposed to steer, row, and plot a course out of

recession all by himself. The Bush administration seems to be saying that it'd just
as soon sit on the shore with the Democrats, thank you. Best of luck, Alan.

Mr. Chairman, I know Chairman Greenspan has a difficult boat
to row. Over the last several months, the Fed has been trying to
address the credit crunch. Some have said the Fed waited too long
to ease interest rates. Others, have said the Fed should just put
more money into the banking system and the credit ¢crunch would
disappear. But in a New York Times article January 31, Chairman
Greenspan is quoted as saying:

The economic data for last year indicate that the odds are better than even that

the country would not have tipped into a recession had it not been for the Iraqi
invasion, an event he could not have anticipated.

Also in testimony before the House Budget Committee, Chair-
man Greenspan said that if the credit situation did not improve,
the Fed would take new policy actions to encourage banks to lend
more freely. Among these could be reducing interest rates, reduc-
ing the portion of deposits banks must hold in reserve, and chang-
ing the way real estate loans are reflected in banks' balance sheets.

I look forward to Chairman Greenspan's testimony today and an
update on the credit situation and its impact on consumers and
businesses.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Kassebaum?

Senator KasserauM. I have no opening statement.

The CHaieMAN. Very good. Mr. Chairman, I think you got a little
flavor from the opening comments of the fact that we're all getting
a lot of input from business people and others, consumers general-
ly, that there’s a lot of pressure and stress out in the economic
system.

We're clearly in a recession. I'm sure you saw the reported fig-
ures for the automotive industry in the last quarter of last year
where General Motors, for example, reported a loss of $1.6 billion.
That's in a 90-day time period. Ford Motor Co. lost about $550 mil-
lion over the same 90 days. And now, of course, we're into another
quarter where we've got a very slack condition in the market.

.org/
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That’s just one sector, although it’s a big one and it has a lot of
down-the-line effects.

I would like you to tell us as directly as you can, can you lower
interest rates more at this point? Does the Fed really have the lati-
tude? Should it make the judgment to do so?

LOWERING OF INTEREST RATES

Chairman GrREENSPAN. Well, Mr. Chairman, remember that what
we are endeavoring to do is to stabilize the economy first and set in
place a set of monetary conditions which would enable us to come
out of this recession on a track which is noninflationary, such that
we will not again be confronted immediately with accelerating in-
flation, a monetary crunch and another recession following quickly
thereon. So the proper policy which we are endeavoring to create is
to find that path of monetary expansion, which is engendered by a
series of actions either in the Federal funds market, through re-
serve balances or the discount rate, which will give us the highest
probability of coming out of this in a manner which will set us on
the path of maximum sustainable long-term growth. And as I indi-
cated here on many occasions, the major danger to our capability
for doing that is inflationary pressures taking off.

The major mistakes in monetary policy are often made at busi-
ness cycle turning points. And it is very difficult to avoid them.
One has got to be careful to remember that the effects of monetary
policy stretch out many quarters into the future, and it is impor-
tant to try to make the best judgment we can with respect to how
the economy is likely to evolve.

Having said that, when and if we think that further adjustments
are required, obviously, we will move as expeditiously as we know
how to do.

So I would suggest to you that we are following the economy not
only on a daily basis, but I would tell you on an hour-by-hour basis,
with an extraordinary amount of data and anecdotal input. It is
not an easy task. I cannot say to you that this is a science in which
all we have to do is put a few variables into a model and it tells us
what to do. But I do say to you that we have an extraordinarily
broad structure of data input and analysis which I feel very com-
fortable with in formulating policy.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me follow up here. On the first page of your
statement, you carefully hedge the outlock here. And I want to just
read it into the record because you led with this. It says:

With the unpredictability of events in the Middle East compounding the usual un-
certainties attending any economic projection, it would be most unwise to rule out
the possibility that the recession may become more serious than already is appar-

ent. Nonetheless, the balance of forces does appear to suggest that this downturn
could well prove shorter and shallower than most post-war recessions.

Now there are a lot of carefully chosen words in there. But given
that picture which you very carefully portray for us, I'd like to
know whether vou feel you really have the room to take rates
lower even if you wanted to now. Or are we too much constrained
by a whole host of factors like the Germans raising their interest
rate and the question of what happens to the doliar?
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FLEXIBILITY TO CHANGE WHEN APPROPRIATE

Chairman GrEENSPAN. At the time we make adjustments, we are
obviously looking at all the various markets and all types of re-
sponses which may occur. In a general way, I would answer your
question by saying that we obviously do have flexibility to move if
and when it is appropriate to move. Remember that we have taken
fairly significant actions as a result of a much too slow growth in
the money supply, and we are now beginning to see results coming
from those actions. The money supply is beginning to accelerate.

We are concurrently looking at the credit crunch as being the
most critical factor that confronts monetary policy at this particu-
lar stage. And, as I've stated before this committee previously and
in some detail the last time I was here, there are many things we
can do to ameliorate the credit crunch, and we're continuing to
build them up. We will continue to move against the credit crunch
until it gets resolved. Exactly how that will be done and what
measures we will do at what time, I don’t think is useful to try to
project in advance,

The CHAIRMAN. I'm going to yield after just ancther comment
here. There's a concern that the forces that are loose out there
may be such that if what we do to help takes a long time to get
there, it may not get there in time.

In other words, we may be far enough behind this problem al-
ready in terms of its dynamics, that small adjustments on the
margin may be coming too late to have a real-time effect.

Chairman GREENSPAN. Mr. Chairman, we are very conscious of
that specific issue and are endeavoring to avoid that particular
problem.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Garn?

Senator GARN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Greenspan, obviously at this hearing I don’t want to
get into a lot of detail and certainly not the specifics of the admin-
istration’s recently proposed plan. But I would like you to respond
to my opening statement in a general sense about the linkages be-
tween the health of the financial services industry and monetary
policy and what your feelings are again in a general sense about us
moving forward with comprehensive banking legislation this year.

COMPREHENSIVE BANKING LEGISLATION

Chairman GREENSPAN. Senator, I certainly agree with your open-
ing remarks. I have appeared before this committee on numerous
occasions in recent years in full support of modernizing the com-
mercial banking industry and financial structure. And I remain of
that view, and I trust that that will be coming forth when I hope
we are requested to testify before this committee on the President’s
bill.

Senator GARN. You can't avoid being requested to testify.

Chairman GrEENsPAN. I just didn’t want to be presumptuous.

Senator GARN. No. I obviously can’t speak for the chairman, but
I'm certain he would be inviting you to testify for the 10,000th
time, or however many times we have discussed these various
issues.
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Mr. Chairman, in your statement you note that the Federal Re-
serve recently eliminated required reserves on nonpersonal time
deposits and similar accounts. You raised questions about the effi-
cacy of further reductions of reserve requirements on transaction
accounts given the need for clearing balances.

So my question would be, in order to strengthen the banking
system, is it time for Congress again, rather than talking about
lowering reserves, considering the alternative of paying interest on
reserves?

Chairman GREENSPAN. The Federal Reserve, as long as I remem-
ber, has been supportive of paying interest on those reserve bal-
ances, and we continue to hold that position.

Senator GARN. It seems to me that’s long overdue. That's an-
other issue we've discussed for many, many years. Especially when
you're talking about credit crunches. We can talk all we want
about when you should have lowered the discount rate and by how
much and all of that. But it seems to me that it's long past due
again that we ought to be paying interest on those sterile reserves.
That would certainly provide more money out there within the
system which we're certainly talking about now.

I appreciate your comments.

Problem loans at commercial banks in the past have been a lag-
ging indicator in that problem loans have continued to rise even
after a recession has ended. Do you expect that this historical pat-
tern would continue in the current recession?

Chairman GreEenspaNn. It’s difficult to say. I see no reason why
the pattern would change. But [ must say to you, Senator, I
haven’t given that much thought to that particular event. Clearly,
problem loans have been a larger concern now than we've had in
any of the recent past. And I fear they will continue to be so even
after the recovery gets underway.

Senator GARN. One of the reasons that many cite that we have
slipped into this recession was the dramatic increases in the price
of oil after the invasion of Kuwait. Hopefully, the decline in oil
prices will have the opposite effect.

In your plans for monetary policy over the coming months, are
you incorporating an assumption that oil prices will come down
and provide a stimulus to the economy?

Chairman GreexseaN. Well, Senator, as you know, they are
down quite significantly from the somewhat more than $40 peak
for light Arabian crude oil. We forecast they will stay in this area.
Obviously, it’s difficult to make a judgment because we don't know
vet how the war will eventually end.

hSenator GaRN. Oh, yes, we know how it will end. The question is
when.

Chairman GreeEnsraN. Well, 1 should say when.

Senator GArN. I just wish I was still young enough to go fly an
A-10. T'd be doing a hell of a lot more good than I am sitting here
in Congress. [Laughter.]

Chairman GreENsPAN. The reason I say how in this context, is
that so far there’s been an extraordinary lack of evidence of
damage to the oil structure in the Middle East. I have every reason
to suspect that that will continue through to the end of the war.
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Should that be the case, then we have a highly balanced supply
of oil output and resources relative to demand, and I see no reason
why the oil price should work its way back up. We are forecasting
that it will not. And that obviously means that the purchasing
power which was extracted from the economy as the prices went
up, has been restored.

What hasn’t been fully restored is consumer confidence because,
concurrent with the sharp rise in oil prices and the uncertainties
which attended the invasion of Kuwait by Iraq, consumer confi-
dence plunged at a rate 1 have never previously observed. While
there is some evidence very recently that that is beginning to come
back, it's like a frayed nerve which take a very short time to create
the problem, but it takes a while to work back. It’s that perhaps,
just as much as the purchasing power issue, that is relevant to the
?ature of the recovery that we see most likely in the near term
uture.

Senator Garn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

The CHAIRMAN. Before we go to Senator Graham, Senator Wirth
joined us.

Did you have an opening comment?

Senator WIRTH. [Nods in the negative.]

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Graham?

Senator GRAHAM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

There have been a number of explanations given for the restric-
tion on credit that much of the business community has been expe-
riencing. A recent study by the National Federation of Independent
Businesses surveying 2,300 small businesses concluded that the
reason was because loan demand had slumped substantially.
Others have placed the responsibility at the feet of the regulators
for setting standards that have either actually or through intimida-
tion caused intermediaries to be reticent to make loans. Others
have placed it at more fundamental economic factors, that there
weren't quality loans available to be made.

Given the central role that you have given to the re-establish-
ment of a flow of credit to regenerate the economy, what is your
analysis of what is the pathology of the current situation?

And based on that analysis, then, what further prescriptions
would you have beyond those that you have outlined in your open-
ing statement?

LOAN AVAILABILITY

Chairman GreensranN. Well, Senator, it really is caused by all of
the elements to which you allude. Obviously, the major contraction
in loan availability is coming from the demand side in the sense
that there are fewer creditworthy loans. In any period of recession,
obviously, there are fewer projects forthcoming which satisfy ordi-
narily cautious bankers. That’s the typical pattern that goes on in
a business cycle, and the substantial part of the pattern of loan
demand and the balance between bankers and borrowers largely
reflects the historic pattern which is being reproduced here.

Superimposed on top of that, however, is a very unusual phe-
nomenon which is restricting credit from the supply side. And that
results from, as I've indicated here previously, a respense on the
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part of bankers to what had been rather lax loan standards in the
mid-1980’s, a resultant sharp rise in nonperforming loans, a severe
threat to the capital position of the individual bank, and a conse-
quent implied rise in funding costs that occurs as a consequence of
that in the open market.

Leaving aside the supervisory issue, this clearly has induced a
number of bankers to be very chary in lending, for fear that they
would further erode their capital position and make it far more dif-
ficult for them to obtain low cost funds in the market because, ob-
viously, those who are looking at banks with poor capital positions
are increasingly reluctant to put funds in these banks at other
than very high rates,

In addition, as you peint out, we do suspect that partly as a re-
flection of the lax lending standards of the mid-1980’s, there were
also lax supervisory standards during the same period. And having
seen the consequence of that, it is human nature to pull back in a
way in which a number of supervisors have. What we have per-
ceived is a tightening of standards which goes beyond what we per-
ceive to be required for the long-term safety and soundness of the
banking system.

So, in our view, what has to be done here and what we are in
fact doing is lowering interest rates, lowering essentially the cost of
funds to the banks, to try to open up their profit margins and give
them greater incentives to lend to creditworthy borrowers, to lower
reserve requirements as we did, and, as I indicated earlier, to take
a look at the supervisory process to make certain that we are not
involved in overreacting in an irrational manner to the events that
started in the middle 198(’s.

Senator GRaram. In the time remaining, I'd be interested if you
could elaborate on what you think were the circumstances that
caused that laxity of lending standards that occurred in the mid-
1980’z to which you ascribe a substantial number of current prob-
lems.

Chairman GREENSPAN. It's difficult to be very specific, but there
clearly are a number of factors. First of all, in 1981 we changed the
tax codes with respect to real estate, which engendered a dramatic
rise in real estate investment and market values in real estate,
which began to embody themselves directly in the appraisal proc-
ess of commercial real estate lending.

Those rules were reversed in the Tax Reform Act of 1986, having
been recognized that they had been too expansionary. And, having
already made substantial loans to projects which had been moving
forward in a very dramatic manner, the die, in effect, was cast, and
it was very difficult to pull back, although, in many instances, z
number of banks were successful in pulling themselves back to the
position where the real estate loan hangover was of modest propor-
tions.

The CHAIRMAN. A very interesting subject about which we could
speak at much greater length.

Senator Mack?

Senator Mack. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



43

CAFPITAL GAINS TAX

Chairman Greenspan, the last time we had an opportunity to
talk at a Banking Committee meeting, I raised the question about
capital gains, and I was obviously pleased at your response that
you thought we ought to move forward with a reduction.

You went even further in saying that you believe that we would
be better off if we eliminated capital gains.

Chairman GREENsPaN. Capital gains tax.

Senator Mack. Capital gains tax. Excuse me. A very important
distinction.

I'd be interested in why you feel that eliminating the capital
gains tax would be helpful, why it would be better than, say, 28
percent or 15 percent?

Chairman GREENSPAN. Senator, as I implied the last time T was
here, my view on this issue goes back a number of years. It really
rests on a notion of the best means or, to put it the other way, the
least worst means, of a Government raising revenue.

I've always held the view that taxation of capital gains was the
least desirable means of raising revenue if one’s purpose is to
maintain a maximum of incentive and growth in the economy. And
T've seen nothing to alter my view in recent years on that particu-
lar subject matter.

Senator Mack. What is it about capital gains tax, then, that de-
stroys the incentive to invest? What is it that the capital gains tax
does that slows down the economy?

Chairman GrEENsPAN. It's obvious that to the extent that one is
taxing gains on property, you will reduce the incentive to invest in
property and in assets which improve productivity and expand the
economy.

The issue here is not a question of its impact. The issue basically
is what are the alternate means of taxation and how they impact
on the economy. And it’s always been my impression that there are
far better ways of raising Federal revenue or, for that matter,
State and local revenue, than inhibiting incentives to invest in cap-
ital assets.

Senator MAcCK. There are those who claim that by lowering the
capital gains tax, you actually would increase the revenues to the
Federal Government. Some people explain it in the sense that it's a
voluntary tax, that if you think the tax rate is too high, you're not
going to sell an asset. If you don’t sell it, there’s not a revenue, a
revenue to be taxed.

Do you share that idea, that by lowering the capital gains tax
and/or eliminating the capital gains tax, that you could actually
increase revenues to the Federal Government?

Chairman GREENSPAN. Senator, I am familiar with a good deal of
the literature on the subject, but I cannot say to you that I feel
confident on either side of that argument because it is a very com-
plex statistical calculation with an extraordinarily large number of
assumptions, some of them implicit, some of them explicit. And I
have not ventured sufficiently far into the data themselves to be
able to give you what [ would consider a useful view.

Senator MAcK. Given your neutral reaction to that question, it’s
hard for me to understand why there are so many Democrats, and
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I believe that Chairman Rostenkowski had written to you and indi-
cated in essence this idea of putting together a commission. It's
going to go nowhere. They don’t want to participate in this.

Again, given your kind of neutral reaction to that question, why
is there a hesitancy to move forward with an investigation to see
whether this would be, reducing this tax would be good for the
economy, reduce the cost of the S&L bail-out, increase the value of
all assets, determine whether there is any validity to—there would
be an increased revenue flow to the Federal Government as a
result of a lower capital gains rate.

CI‘;airman GREENSPAN. You're asking me to answer that ques-
tion?

Senator Mack. Yes. Sure.

Chairman GREENSPAN. Why?

Senator Mack. That's my question—why?

Chairman GREENSPAN. As I recall, the issue has been raised, and
I think quite correctly that the major question with respect to the
capital gains tax is in fact the same issue that I raised, namely, is
it an appropriate tax or not? And it has nothing to do with the
technical statistical issues.

There are legitimate differences there. I hold one view and
others hold other views. In many respects, a decision on that par-
ticular tax should largely rest in the political realm, and there are
obviously, significant ongoing discussions of that.

Having said that, what the President obviously is harking back
to is the experience that we had with the Social Security Commis-
sion, in which we also had very significant philosophical differ-
ences about how that program should evolve. And yet, what we did
find was that a goodly part of the differences which appeared on
the surface to be philosophical was really statistical.

What the President in his State of the Union message was sug-
gesting was to formulate a technical study group which would,
with the assistance of the bipartisan leadership of the Congress
and the administration, bring together groups of people who might
be able to ferret out those issues which are truly value judgments
and those which are technical and statistical.

My own view is that the President is probably correct in that re-
spect. There probably are a number of issues which could be clari-
fied and put aside so that they would not be subject to the political
value judgment debate, which is obviously the more important
aspect of this whole question.

Senator Mack. Do you believe you're going to be able to put that
commission together?

Chairman GREENSPAN. I hope so. I think it would be useful to be
able to do that but I'm awaiting the views of the President, the ad-
ministration, and the bipartisan leadership of the Congress with re-
spect to what type of assignment they would like us to pursue.

The CHAIRMAN. Just before yielding, to give a little feedback on
that because the topic has been raised.

I support the idea of taking a look at the issue in some sort of an
arm’s length way. I think that's one way to get it, in a sense, out of
the political process somewhat and to examine it because [ think
it’s an important question and it ought to be looked at with as
much objectivity as possible.
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Having said that, if there’s a man in Washington that has his
hands full today other than the President, it would be the Chair-
man of the Federal Reserve. And not just with all of the problems
that you've talked about today with the economy in recession, but
there’s also a major banking reorganization plan that’s before us,
and we're going to have to deal with that. That has major implica-
tions for the Fed, and you've got feelings on that that you've al-
ready touched on.

I think capital gains taxation is a highly politicized discussion.
And I think this is probably the wrong man to put in the middle of
a highly politicized situation, especially when his own term—as
Chairman later this year, and on the Fed Board generally early
next year—is expiring.

I'm not sure it’s fair to the Chairman to ask him to take on that
additional duty with all of those additional elements. I'm just ex-
pressing a personal view on this. I don’t ask him to respond to it.

Senator Mack. But, Mr. Chairman, if I could. Let me just say
that I'm encouraged by your comments with respect to wanting to
look into the differences and the details and the statistical analysis
that needs to be done to make a determination about whether this
is the right policy, it's the wrong policy.

I'm encouraged by that because I think the last time we did that
was 1977, and the conclusion of the Congress was that we ought to
lower the capital gains rate.

So, again, I'm encouraged by your comments.

The CHAIRMAN. 1 suspect that this is one assignment that the
Chairman probably doesn’t need.

Senator Dixon?

Senator DixoN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman, others have talked to you about this question of
the credit crunch. And I refer to your language on page 17 of your
testimony, where you say:

For example, the agencies are studying steps to clarify that the supervisory eval-
uation of real estate collateral is to be based not solely upon liquidation prices, but
upon the ability of a property to generate cashflow, given reasonable projections of
rents, expenses and rates of occupancy over time. We need a balanced evaluation
process. and so forth.

Now, very frankly, in simplistic terms—and [ think a great
many members of this committee are experiencing this with their
constituency groups--very reputable people who are obviously very
creditworthy, people who I respect-—and I suspect that my friend
from Florida was referring to the same kind of people in his early
remarks and so forth—are coming to me and saying that we can't
get sufficient credit now, we can’t get sufficient capital to do a lot
of things that we'd like to do.

And T think what they're telling us is—well, some are expressing
it, but I think inferentially, it’s always there—that there’s some
regulatory impediment here. At least that’s the feeling they leave
me with.

Now I'm not here to advocate, I hope you know, Mr. Chairman,
vou and I have spent a lot of private time visiting about our con-
cerns about what can be done about the banking industry, the nec-
essary legislation we need to pass this year. And I know that you
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and [ share a lot of common views. And we're going to do a lot of
things this year.

I'm not here to advocate loose supervisory practices. We saw
what happened once before when that occurred.

But have we turned the screw too tight in some places? 1 think
some people are beginning to wonder. Are we examining this care-
fully in our regulatory agencies to make sure that there’s adequate
capital and adequate credit available for creditworthy people that
are wanting to make sound business investments?

Chairman GREENSPAN. I don’t think there’s any question that
looking at the changes in regulation and supervision as they exist-
ed in the middle 1980s and now, we've had a major swing. And my
suspicion is that we exaggerated on both sides. There's a technical
reason why this probably tends to be the case. While obviously, ap-
praisal values of collateral are not the sole determinant of a com-
mercial loan, they are nonetheless a significant element in the
lending process. An appraisal, by its nature, is almost invariably a
value that is put on a property for short-term sale. That's what it
means, mainly. Yet, a loan on a property is not a short-term loan.
It is a loan over the life of the instrument, and the value and the
ultimate profit of that loan is determined by the repayments of the
borrower over the life of the loan.

If you enter into a process by which real estate values first surge
and then decline, and that is reflected in the appraisal process ap-
propriately, invariably, to the extent that supervision locks into
that process, you effectively will create an environment in which
what you are examining is not the normal, basie, illiquid, long-
term loan process which is what commercial banking is all about,
but you will endeavor to get to essentially a mark-to-market, short
term evaluation, and that will create and, indeed, my own suspi-
cion is it has created, a significant difficulty.

Now, it is that issue which the regulators are now addressing,
and as I indicated earlier, within a few days, we, under the auspic-
es of the Treasury, will be discussing this issue in some detail.

Senator Dixon. Well, thank you very much. I had to leave the
room briefly, Mr. Chairman, to return a telephone call regarding
an important matter, so I missed some of the earlier discussion.

But I appreciate very much your indicating that you are giving
this a good deal of attention. I think many of us are quite con-
cerned. And I understand how these extreme swings can cause
some disarray from time to time. But I appreciate the fact that
vou're watching that very closely, because I think many of us are
convinced that there is a problem out there that needs our very
careful attention.

I respect very much your views and I hope that you are giving
this your careful attention.

Chairman GrREENSPAN. Thank you.

Senator Dixon. Thank vou.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Dixon, on that point, I think vou're ex-
actly right. You've stated it as well as anybody. We've indicated
today, and you may have been out of the room, that we're probably
going to invite the team back, including Chairman Greenspan,
when they have mapped out exactly what these adjustments are
that they're going to put forward in a public way.
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And I gather that it's going to be within a matter of days that
you're going to conclude your work, or is that not the case?

Chairman GREENSPAN. We are fairly close. Secretary Brady has
called a series of meetings that we have been at and we're getting
close to a conclusion of our deliberations.

Senator Dixon. Excellent.

The CHAIRMAN. So as soon as they're ready to do that, Senator
Dixon, we intend to ask them to come in and be available to dis-
cuss that in detail.

Senator Kassebaum?

Senator KassepauM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Greenspan, I'd like to explore with you just for a
moment some observations that were in the last issue of Business
Week regarding whether the Fed’s ability to address the issue per-
haps—the tools are just inadequate for the particular time.

You've to a certain extent implied that there is a recognition of
this because of the regulatory and structural changes that you're
looking to.

But when you say that the money supply is beginning to acceler-
ate, I really wonder if you feel it is going to make a difference at a
time when the reserves have been eroded by just the financial
system changes that we've seen, the nonbank banks, the securitiza-
tion of loans, and other innovations that over the past decade have
taken place with deregulation. And also, the huge debt overhang.

PUBLIC AND PRIVATE DEBT

I think you spoke in answer to Senator Graham’s question very
well about the erosion of confidence and all of the factors that have
entered into the credit crunch, so to speak, and the public’s confi-
dence. But part of that is that there is just such large debt, both
public and private. And even with easier money, is that going to
really make a difference?

I guess I would just ask you if you feel that with the anticipated
changes in both the regulatory process and structural process, that
that's going to make a difference? Or have we so dramatically
changed to a certain extent, that we really will have to nurture
this along in some very different ways?

Chairman GREENSPAN. Well, Senator, as I've testified before this
committee in the past, the debt burden has significantly increased.
That is, for example, in the corporate area, the ratio of interest
payments to corporate gross product, which is the best measure one
can use in this context, has clearly gone up quite dramatically.
And if one disaggregates the data, there are innumerable clusters
of corporations which are borrowing to pay interest. This clearly is
a very difficult situation. Nonetheless, in the broadest sense, when
you look at the crucial equity—debt ratios in market terms for the
corporate sector, there's been very little change in the last 10 or 15
years. So while I think there are strains—and obviously innumera-
ble corporations which are issuers of junk bonds which have had
great difficulties, and there are many companies which are on the
edge of chapter 11—it would be a mistake to presume that the
structure has changed in such a dimension that we at the central
bank have our hands tied and can't function in this context.
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Obviously, it creates a different type of environment for us to
function in. It requires a different calibration, if I may put it that
way, in how we do our job. But I have not seen any evidence which
suggests to me that the effectiveness of our tools has been so evis-
cerated that we have ceased to be able to function in a manner
that we have in the past.

Senator KassgpauM. 1 thought an interesting figure was, as you
well know, between 1978 and 1990, the total nonfinancial domestic
credit soared by $7.3 trillion, while M-2 rose by just $1.9 trillion,
falling from 44 percent to 32 percent of total credit.

Now, is that an imbalance that concerns you?

Chairman GreENsSPAN. No. There has been a very significant de-
cline in the share of depository institutions generally in the credit
flows relative to total domestic nonfinancial debt extensions.

That is a process which is reflective of the changing structure of
banking and depository institutions. It's the type of issue which we
raised in earlier hearings with respect to the so-called Proxmire
bill 3 years ago and noted that the nature of banking is changing,
that the securitization process has changed, and that the relation-
ship between banking, on the one hand, and finance generally, on
the other has been altered so that banking is a more limited source
of lending than it previously was.

That does require us to change the way we function, but I don't
think it suggests that we are unable to make the adjustments
which keep the capability of central bank operations pretty much
of the type, so far as policy is concerned, that would have been em-
barked upon 10, 20, 30 years ago.

Senator KasseeaUuM. Thank you. I've run out of time.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Senator Kassebaum.

Senator Wirth?

Senator WirTH. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Greenspan, thank you very much for being here again. We
have put a great deal of faith in the Federal Reserve and a great
deal of hope that the ability of the Federal Reserve to impact on
the economy is going to be effective. And historically, that's been, I
think, the case and the Federal Reserve has operated, I think, very
effectively and, as an independent agency, very well for the coun-
try.

I become concerned, however, as we look at a number of sort of
new elements that are moving into this that might limit the ability
of the Federal Reserve to use the tools available to it.

For example, the credit crunch we've been talking about, war un-
certainties that are out there, the influence of foreign investors in
the United States, the whole internationalization of the economy.

Are those having, in your opinion, Mr. Chairman, are those
having an impact on the Federal Reserve's ability to impact on the
economy? Are they having an ability of yours to control monetary
policy? Are these new pressures from the outside so great and dif-
ferent from something that we’ve had in the past that that really
changes your ability to have the impact that historically the Fed
has had?
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FED IS CONSTANTLY CONFRONTED WITH NEW ISSUES

Chairman GrreNsPAN. I don’t think there's any question, Sena-
tor, that it requires us to readjust how we focus on problems and
how we try to impact upon the economy. But, as 1 said to Senator
Kassebaum, I really can’t see any evidence which suggests that the
bottom line, so to speak, of the capability of monetary policy to
function has been in any major way eroded.

Obviously, we are quite cognizant of all these issues that con-
front us. Clearly, the internationalization question, the credit
crunch question, and in the most recent period, the very dramatic
decline in consumer confidence as a consequence of the war, are all
new issues. But we're always confronted with new issues. If one
looks at the evolution of monetary policy starting with the early
years of the Federal Reserve, the System has always been chang-
ing. The nature of the economy is changing and the interface of the
central bank to the economy is changing.

But underscoring that whole process has been the question of
what, in my judgment, has been essentially the effect of monetary
policy. The system does work. It does require alteration. It does re-
quire revision. It does require a review of how we take specific
tools to interface with the economy. But we've been able to do that,
and I see nothing from anything that I can observe that’s evolving
which will prevent us from continuing to do so.

Senator WirTH. If I might follow on that with a question that in
part relates to the bank reform proposal, but I know that that’s for
another day.

The proposal that commerce and banking would be linked, it
seems to me, could also have a significant impact on your ability to
conduct monetary policy.

Is that a correct assumption on my part?

Chairman GREENsPaN. Yes, it certainly is, Senator. We hope to
put before this Committee our views as to how the various differ-
ent mmajor proposals—the vast majority of which we support inci-
dentally—will affect monetary policy and the interaction of the
central bank with respect to the rest of the financial institutional
structure.

Senator Wirta, Well, we should certainly be prepared to have
you testify on what the impact of that would be on monetary policy
and then to question you about that. And I know, Mr. Chairman,
that’s for another day. But it seems to me that there’s a broad area
in here that’s very, very important, more than just moving the
walls around and getting rid of other pieces of legislation.

All of this can have a very significant impact on you as well.

Chairman GreenspaN. 1 certainly agree with that, Senator,

Senator Wirrd. Let me ask you a third, and also, a related ques-
tion related to the Bank Insurance Fund.

It is my understanding that the industry has proposed using so-
called sterile reserves at the Fed. Does this have an impact on your
ability to conduct monetary policy?

Chairman GregNsPaN. It might. It depends what that proposal is.
It's unclear to me whether what is being recommended is a moving
of, as I recall, $2 billion-——

Senator WirrtH. $2 billicn.
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Chairman GrREENSPAN [continuing]. Which is what the recom-
mendation was—from the reserve balances out to BIF, or what was
being referred to was payment of interest on reserves and doing
the same thing. If it's the latter, as I indicated earlier, irrespective
of other aspects of the restructuring, we see no difficulty in that
specific sense.

But if it is an issue of moving $2 billion of reserve balances, I
think it will cause a problem, mainly because of what we've ob-
served in very recent days; namely, that the so-called clearing bal-
ances of commercial banks are not far different at this stage from
reserve balances. This means that with the hundreds of billions of
dollars of transactions that are going on daily, there’s a certain
amount of clearing balances required to clear all these funds. And
it's turning out that those balances are not terribly far from the
actual required reserve numbers are, plus certain specific clearing
balances.

If, therefore, those monies were moved from the Federal Reserve
Banks to the BIF, I think that the commercial banks themselves
might find it necessary to replenish those reserves to keep ade-
quate clearing balances. And it would be guite counterproductive, 1
think.

Senator WIRTH. You'd be right back where you started.

Chairman GrREENSPAN. Exactly.

Senator WirtH. Chairman Greenspan, we thank you very much
for being here. My time is expired, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.

The CaairMaN. Thank you, Senator Wirth.

Senator Roth?

Senator RotH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Dr. Greenspan, in my State of Delaware, I've heard many of the
same complaints that the other senators have been raising about
the credit crunch and the state of the real estate market., And I
know that you have taken certain initiatives in respect to the
former.

One of the questions I would like to ask you is what, if anything,
Congress should be doing to try to help restore the real estate
market. Its depressed nature is obviously a problem with, not only
the savings and loans, but banks and insurance companies as well.

Now we have a lot of complaints at home that some of the tax
changes, for example, that were made in 1986 have caused the de-
pressed state of the real estate market. These individuals point out
to such things, not only the changes in capital gains, but the
change in passive losses, the change in depreciation, the change in
investment tax credits.

Now many of those changes were, of course, made in the belief
that the real estate market had overbuilt for tax reasons rather
than for market reasons. But I know that there is a very strong
feeling, not only in my State, but abroad generally, that these tax
changes have seriously hurt the real estate market.

Are there any changes either with respect to taxes or otherwise
that Congress should be dealing with in an effort to help out this
unfortunate business?
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POSSIBLE CHANGES TO RESTORE DEPRESSED REAL ESTATE MARKET

Chairman GREENSPAN. Senator, you express it exceptionally well.
It's a dilemma. The only change that I would be inclined to make
with respect to your remarks is to reiterate what I said here earlier
before you came in, namely, that one of the problems that we had
was that in the 1981 Tax Act we created, as you put it, what in
retrospect was very clearly excessive incentives to produce com-
mercial real estate. And this, I think, was appropriately adjusted
by the Congress in the 1986 Act. In the interim, unfortunately, we
built up a huge amount of real estate construction to a substantial
extent, tax-based or tax-induced so that we ended up with very
large vacancy ratios which are the concern that we have at this
point.

It's been a major problem in the credit crunch. In fact, if [ were
to point to a specific thing, and one shouldn’t point to one specific
thing, but if I were to say what bothers me most about the credit
crunch or where did it come from, so to speak, this is where the
major part originated, although, clearly, there were other elements
in the commercial banking system such as the loss of certain com-
petitive capabilities of commercial banks. That is, for example, the
moving of commercial paper lending to a substantial part out of
the commercial banking system, and that led the banks to reach
for loans, which probably was, in retrospect, not the appropriate
thing to be doing.

But having said that, real estate, in that context, is the major
issue.

Our choice, basically, as you imply, is that we change the laws
back to try to regalvanize this sector. And that’s probably not ap-
propriate. It just makes things worse rather than better. It is
better to try to absorb as quickly as we can, through a growing
economy, the excess overhang of commercial real estate vacancies.
And I'm not certain that, with the exception of the discussion that
Senator Mack and I had here at an earlier Committee hearing with
respect to the effect of the capital gaing tax on real estate evalua-
tions, there is anything to be focused on with respect to actions by
the Congress.

I'm not saying there is not, but I can't, off the top of my head,
address your question in a productive manner.

Senator Rotn. If I could change to a slightly different area.

GATT NEGOTIATIONS

As you well know, we're faced with the possibility of the GATT
negotiations failing. If the President doesn’t get extended authority
or request extended authority by March 1, that the “fast track” be
permitted to continue, it looks like the Uruguay Round may go
down in failure.

How important do you think that factor is to the state of both
our economy and the world economy? Is this something that we
should be seriously concerned about?

Chairman GreenspaN. Senator, it is a major problem and a
major issue because all of the evidence I've been able to accumu-
late suggests that the extraordinary rise in trade over the post-
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World War II period was a major contributor to growth and living
standards not only in the United States, but throughout the world.

The Uruguay Round is merely an extension of the process of
opening up trade, and in this particular instance, for service as
well, in a manner which is so clearly desirable that it is very diffi-
cult to conceive of our turning our backs on this whole process.

If the fast track fails and the Uruguay Round comes to a halt,
essentially moribund, I think we in the United States and our trad-
ing partners throughout the world will pay a significant price.

Senator RotH, Could I ask just one final question, Mr.Chairman?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.

Senator Roth. And that’s in connection with savings. As you
know, 1 have been a very strong proponent for many years with
some kind of an IRA, whether front-ended or back-ended.

It appears that there’s a good chance that there will be biparti-
san support for such an approach. And of course, the administra-
tion itself, the President, in his State of the Union address, talked
about a back-ended family savings program.

Would you care to comment on the importance of this kind of an
initiative to future savings?

Chairman GREENSPAN. Senator, as you know, I am fully support-
ive of any actions which will increase the saving rate in this coun-
try because if I were to try to stipulate what is the most important
long-term problem that confronts this country, it's clearly lack of
saving. So anything which will move us appropriately in that direc-
tion should be examined.

Without looking at the detail of the specific proposal, I don’t con-
sider myself adequately prepared to address the specific nature of
your proposal. But if you would like me to do so in a follow-up
letter, I'll be most pleased to do that.

Senator RoTH. I would be most happy to have those comments. I
always appreciate hearing from you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Roth.

Senator Kerry?

Senator KErrY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

IMPACT OF WAR ON THE ECONOMY

Mr. Chairman Greenspan, when you | think were here last time,
or either before the House or here, you made some comments re-
garding the impact of the war on the economy.

I wonder if at this point you might just give us your assessment,
whether there are any surprises that you perceive, whether your
pronouncements at that time still hold, or whether there is an un-
forseen impact of the war.

Chairman Greenspan. Well, Senator, I don’t fully recall exactly
what I said the previous time.

Senator KErrY. You talked about a long versus short war and
the impact it might have on the recession. I wonder if at this time,
given the course of the war and the oil price situation, which I
know you mentioned earlier, whether you feel the economy is es-
sentially unaffected by it, or whether there is any long-term consid-
eration that we should be giving.

.org/

Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed

53

Chairman GREENSPAN. Senator, there’s very little doubt in my
mind that the onset of the invasion by Iraq of Kuwait created a set
of forces which undercut this economy in an extraordinary way,
more so than I would have anticipated. It wasn’t so much the rise
in the price of oil, but the remarkable decline in consumer confi-
dence and fears. That seems to be abating since the war actually
began with the Coalition partners on January 6. 1 recall vividly sit-
ting by my computer screen on the night of the invasion with the
air attacks on Iraq, and it became fairly clear at that point that
the war would not evolve into a pattern which would create a
major destruction of ¢il resources in the Middle East.

And when that became apparent as the night evolved, youcould
basically see not only the price of oil coming down very sharply
across the world, but you could see the effects minute by minute in
the exchange markets, in the interest rate markets, in the gold
markets, all arbitraged around the world in a manner which was
suggestive of the type of basic change which I think is beginning to
emerge in a positive direction at this point.

As I indicated earlier in this hearing, even though the improve-
ment in consumer confidence has been very modest since January
6, it is definitely there, and we're beginning to see a gradual emer-
gence of positive consumer attitudes. That clearly suggests that if
the war were to end shortly, that it would be a positive effect.

But so long as it is clearly apparent that the oil reserves of the
Middle East are not threatened by war, I think confidence will con-
tinue to improve in this country.

Senator KErry. Is there any reason that the economy or the cir-
cumstances that you've cited that might affect it, would be differ-
ently impacted by an engaged, prolonged land war or by the con-
tinuation of air war?

Is there any distinction in what the impact of the economy would
be?

Chairman GREENSPAN. It’s very difficult to make that judgment.

Senator Kerry. All right. I just was curious. With respect to the
last few months and your efforts in monetary policy, you've cut the
discount rate, reduced the reserve requirements and lowered the
targets for federal funds.

But there’s some indication in a lot of parts of the country, and |
sense it now from more colleagues than have been articulating it,
that they’re still feeling this credit issue.

And T gather the Fed's latest survey of bank lending taken last
month finds an overall tightening that has gone on. Does this sug-
gest in any way that banks may not lend, notwithstanding the re-
duction in the interest rates, that the interest rates won’t move
them, that it’s going to be significantly more than that needed?

Chairman GREENSPAN. Well, we are engaged in two fronts in this
respect. One, we're looking at the supervisory process which, as I
indicated earlier, is something which we’ll be coming forward with
recommendations in some detail within a very few days. We be-
lieve it is important to remove some of what is clearly an unneces-
sary concern on the part of bankers with respect to their capital
positions, which is the source of this problem.

And second, we are endeavoring to keep pressing on commercial
bank profit margins in a manner which will also remove their con-
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cerns about the profitability of the types of lending which we think
they should be moving forward on to creditworthy borrowers.

My impression basically is that as the economy turns, and we do
think the likelihood is that it will be turning and starting to move
higher in conjunction with these two forces, provided we get the
money supply moving in an appropriately balanced direction, we'll
begin to see the easing of the eredit crunch.

But I agree with the implications of your remarks at the
moment, even though earlier on, there were sporadic signs that
some of the forces which could bring this credit crunch ultimately
to a halt were beginning to emerge.

The fact of the matter is that it is still there and it's still tight
and still requires, in our judgment, continuing and unrelenting
effort until we get it resolved.

Senator KErry. Well, I certainly want to concur with that judg-
ment. I suspect we're going to hit the double digits in unemploy-
ment in New England very quickly, and it continues to be disturb-
ing.

Mr. Chairman, the time is up, but I have just one follow-up.
Could I ask it?

The CHATRMAN. Please,

Senator KErrY. You're busy right now, as I think we ought to be,
expanding the money supply. The Bundeshank is contracting it.

We are now near 1.44 Deutschmarks, which is the lowest that
we've ever been since WW II. I gather before I came in here, and
T've read your testimony, you suggested that you still have room to
lower interest rates. I think the chairman asked the question and
you said, yes, you could go lower.

Can you go lower without creating further problems for the
dollar that you mentioned on page 2 of your testimony, which then
have very serious implications, I assume, with respect to the debt
issue, as well as export trade?

Chairman GREENSPAN. The way I answered the chairman's ques-
tion is: Technically, could we go lower? Well, obviously, technically,
we can. The question really is a policy issue as to whether in fact
1tche implications of moving lower have more plus or negative ef-
ects,

Senator Kerry. This is really what I’'m getting at.

Chairman GREENSPAN. Obviously, these issues emerge every time
we move either up or down. We try to draw a balance of what the
impacts are. And clearly, if we perceive that the weight of poten-
tial effects is negative, we would hold back.

But in the specific case which you raised, the reason for the dif-
ference in the policy between, say, the Bundesbank, on the one
hand, and the Federal Reserve on the other, is that money supply
was growing at an inordinately strong rate for the Germans and
their perception was that they had to restrain an expansionary
economy which was being galvanized in part by an extraordinary
increase in their central government deficit, resulting from the fi-
nancing of what had been previously East Germany.

We, on the other hand, were confronted with precisely the oppo-
site phenomenon; our money supply growth was deemed most inad-
equate and we were confronting not inflationary pressures, but
what we considered to be clearly contractionary forces.
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There's been a lot of discussion that somehow we're going in dif-
ferent directions. But I can assure you that the president of the
Bundesbank and myself have had innumerable conversations in
recent months over this issue and have kept each other very well
informed as to what our policies were and have been coordinating
to try to mesh this issue in a manner in which we would not be
creating galvanic disruptions in the exchange market, which would
have very negative effects back in the United States largely
through rises in long-term interest rates here, which would prob-
ably have a very negative effect on American economic activity. So
the problem is always to endeavor to find a balance, and sometimes
it is not all that easy to find.

Senator KErRY. I understand that. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CrairMaN. I'm going to continue right along that very same
line.

I must say I'm a little concerned if after these coordinating dis-
cussions they are still going one way and we're going the opposite
way. I'm wondering if we're really able to reconcile our differences
in circumstance.

But I want to aplproach this concern a little differently. I want
to make two references.

In your report today, the official report that you're conveying to
us, on page 4, at the end of a paragraph, a long paragraph that
starts on the bottom of page 3, you end up with this statement,
which 1 find one of the most important statements in the report
today.

You say, “Because of these problems, the board members and the
bank presidents perceive that in the near-term, the risks to the
economy may be skewed to the downside.”

Now | assume great care went into the construction of that sen-
tence. I take that to be a very important summary judgment
coming from the board members and the bank presidents—and 1
don’t mean to leave you out of that consensus view—that the net of
opinion is that the risks to the economy may be skewed to the
down-side. And I take it that that, together with everything else
you've said, is one of the important summaries in this document.

BOTTOMING QUT OF THE ECONOMY

Chairman GREENSPaN. | think that's right, Mr. Chairman. So
long as the economy continues to ease lower, we are concerned
about the risks that open up on the downside.

As I also indicated in my opening remarks this morning, none-
theless, looking at the objective balance of forces, if one had to
make a single forecast, and only one, without looking at risks on
either side, it would be one in which the economy bottoms out and
starts up reasonably soon.

But that has not happened yet, and until it does and until the
process of bottoming out is clearly identified and the movement is
in the other direction, 1 would say that that has to be the view of
the balance of where the risks are.

The CHAIRMAN. So is that another way of saying that we do not
have yet a composite of meaningful data in hand that would tell us
that the economy has in fact bottomed?
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Chairman GREENSPAN. What we do have are indications that the
decline has not accelerated, but it continues to move lower, and
there are additional signs which seem to be very gradually emerg-
ing which are consistent with a bottom not terribly far in the
future. But we have not arrived there as yet.

The CraRMAN, All right. But what I hear you saying, then, is
the economy is still headed in a downward direction, and it may be
bﬁg‘lnning to move into a bottoming position, but you're not sure of
that.

Chairman GreeNspPaN. That is correct. And I think that it be-
hooves us to be very cautious, especially in a policy mode, and to be
very closely aligned to what the day-by-day facts are. We must
make certain that we are looking not to theoretical notions of the
way the economy should evolve, which we have to, obviously, but
we must be very careful about making certain that our reporting is
not in any way diluted by our views with respect to the way we
think the economy ought to behave.

The CrHAIRMAN. Well, let me say to you in slightly different
words, there’s an awful lot of evidence that I'm getting and my col-
leagues here on the committee are getting and have made some
reference to today that there is a credit strangulation going on out
there—not just in commercial real estate, but much more broadly
than that—that is hurting a substantial part of the economy.

Now, we're always pushed back on the question of how much of
it's anecdotal, how much can be added up and shown in short of
real time numbers.

We had a hearing in here 8 months ago on the credit crunch be-
cause we were concerned about it at that time and we asked you
and others to testify. Based on the picture at that time you said,
“Nevertheless, with the exception perhaps of the troublesome situ-
ation in the New England region, credit availability more broadly
appears not to be significantly impaired.”

We were getting more and more signs and signals from people
that there was a problem out there stemming from a mixture of
this banking problem, revised credit standards, maybe some change
in consumer spending, maybe some cyclical recession pressures
building up, what have you.

Well, here we are 8 months later and we're getting a lot of infor-
mation from people who are very concerned about the fact that the
economy is still headed down and that there is no certainty that it
in fact 1s bottoming. It may be, but it’s not anything that we can be
sure of or hang our hat on.

So, with that as background, I want to come back to the gquestion
I was raising before, and it keys off what Senator Kerry was just
raising, too, with respect to international interest rates and the
Germans having just jacked up their interest rates.

Suppose you were to lower the Federal funds rate, say a % per-
cent today. I'm not saying do it. I want to discuss with you the con-
straints that we're trying to operate within here.

I think it's an important enough question that the country has a
major stake in understanding what our policy latitude really is.

If the Fed were to decide to lower the Federal funds rate, or the
discount rate, say a ¥ percent now, are there some negative conse-
quences that we would need to worry about? Because there are an
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awful lot of people that feel that that might help get the economy
moving at a faster rate, and bring about the bottoming out of the
recession. 'm wondering what’s holding us back?

E’hgt are the dangers that are prompting that step not to be
taken?

Chairman GreENSPAN. First of all, Mr. Chairman, the effects of
monetary policy are not immediate. In other words, whatever ac-
tions we would take today would not have any measurable effects
for months.

The CrHamrMAN. If 1 may just say, I think psychology is a factor
and lower rates do affect psychology.

Chairman GREENSPAN. In fact, I was about to make that point.
I'm saying that. As 1 mentioned earlier, we have to evaluate what
the effects of previous actions on our part will do as they work
their way through the financial system and the economy. And
then, superimposed on that, are two other elements. One is the
issue that you raise, which really is quite important, which is what
is the psychology of the market because, as I've indicated here on
numerous occasions, more than at any other time that I recall, this
economy is driven by confidence rather than physical forces.

Finally, there is the issue of actions which could appear to be of
an easing nature, but turn out to be counterproductive in the con-
text in which I was discussing the issue with Senator Kerry.

One thing we have to be concerned about is to make certain that
in endeavoring as we do to lower overnight money rates, short-
term interest rates, over which we have a large impact, we do not
inadvertently create an inflationary environment or a concern
about the value of the dollar which would induce a significant in-
crease in long-term rates, which would be counterproductive over
the longer run.

I won't say to you that it is a simplistic activity which we can
very readily make easy judgments on, but what we try to do is to
focus on all of these elements and come up, as best we can, with
policies which have the highest probability of being positive and
trying to fend off those types of actions which tend to be potential-
ly counterproductive.

The CuatrMaN. Well, I must say, I have to conclude from what
you're saying, and I realize that it's very difficult to talk about this
because everybody hangs on every word you say, especially on this
subject.

But it sounds to me as if the Fed has decided that it’s gone about
as far as it can in lowering interest rates, that if it were to go fur-
ther, it would create these other negative effects that you're con-
cerned about. And I think those are real concerns, inflation and
such as that.

Chairman GreENSPAN, Well, Mr. Chairman, I have very purpose-
fully been slightly evasive so as not to be able to leave such conclu-
sions one way or the other because I do think it is important that
we not be in a position where we cannot be responding to continu-
ous data as they emerge over time.

And I don't want to give you an impression of how we will or
will not behave because new data are coming in all the time, and
our positions are continuously under evaluation. I honestly cannot
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tell you whether or not the conclusion that you just reached is
really a valid one.

The CHammMAN. I'm going to say one more thing and then yield
to Senator Heinz. He may or may not want to follow on this, I
don’t want to interrupt this discussion without one more point.

As you know from the hearings that we've convened on this sub-
ject at which you've testified and to which I've referred here, this
has been a concern for this committee now over several months.

I think the concern is as great or greater now than it was 8
months ago. I think there has to be a very compelling case on the
side of adverse reactions and implications from a lowering of inter-
est rates to prevent policy from moving that way, because we are
getting a strangulation of credit in certain areas. I think we have a
problem out there. Perhaps you've struck the balance that is the
one that has to be struck given the trade-off of these factors. No
one knows for sure and even after the fact, one can’t go back and
measure it with precision.

When you look at your own M-2 rate, you state that M-2 expan-
sion noticeably above the lower end of the range would be needed
to foster a satisfactory performance of the economy in 1991. That's
a quote. But right now, it’s below the lower end of the range. I'm
not saying that interest rates alone solve that, but some way has to
be found, I think, to get more credit and money, energy, into the
system. I'm not sure what other tools are available to you, but I
think that question is one that there's a great concern about here.

Chairman GREENSPAN. We are definitely committed to getting
the money supply growth in the target ranges in a manner which
fosters economic growth.

We're not in a position to sit back and say, we don’t care where
credit is going or where the money supply is going. Obviously, it’s
crucial to what this economy does and it’s crucial insofar as policy
is concerned at the central bank.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Heinz?

Senator Heinz. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

1 want to apologize to Chairman Greenspan and to you, Mr.
Chairman, that 1 had to be absent for the last hour or so. If I ask
questions, Alan, that you've responded to, forgive me. But I think I
know what the discussion has been about.

First question, as we all know, particularly you, the downturn in
the real estate markets has been obviously increasing the taxpayer
cost of the S&L bail-out. It's severely damaged the condition of the
banking industry, not just the thrift industry.

My question to you is to what extent has this downturn in the
real estate market contributed to the current recession? And what
effect will it have on preventing economic recovery if it continues?

IMPACT OF REAL ESTATE DOWNTURN AND THE RECESSION

Chairman GREENSPAN. You can look at the real estate issue in
two ways. First, since commercial real estate construction is a rela-
tively small part of the GNP, it’s hard to argue that the decline in
activity, which has been fairly pronounced, is a major factor in eco-
nomic activity directly.

Senator Heinz, What about home-building?
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Chairman GREENSPAN. Well, home-building very clearly is a
factor. But the home-building issue is not related to the credit
crunch in the sense that what we find is that one-to-four family
mortgages are readily available in the market and the major prob-
lem with respect to restrictions of credit is very highly concentrat-
ed in commmercial real estate.

Senator HEinz. What about the case of the builders of housing
who need credit in order to build?

Chairman GrREENSPAN. | was actually, Senator, going to go fur-
ther and say that, having said that, the effect on the economy is
really quite significant basically because commercial real estate is
a very long-lived asset. And even though it is only, say, 1 percent of
the GNP, it is a significant multiple of that in the total stock of
assets in the economy and the collateral which is involved with our
depository institutions. And in fact, it's more than depository insti-
tutions. Obviously, it involves insurance companies and other fi-
nancial intermediaries as well.

The decline in real estate values has had a very important
impact on commercial banking. It’s, as I indicated earlier, a major
element involved in the credit crunch, and the credit crunch, in
turn, is clearly a significant factor in the repression of economic ac-
tivity.

So that when one looks at the real estate issue, its major impact
seems to be indirect, but——

Senator Hemnz. But real.

Chairman GREENSPAN. But real.

Senator Heinz. Now I understand that you testified earlier that
the Treasury was going to be coming back with proposals to deal
with these kinds of issues, credit crunch kinds of issues.

Is that right?

Chairman GREENSPAN. Well, actually, within the next several
days, Secretary Brady and the Treasury Department will be spon-
soring a meeting in which we, the regulators, will be putting forth
our views of how supervision is in the process of being altered. We
will be following on from that in more specific details and numbers
of written documents.

Senator HEiNz. And I understand the chairman has threatened
to invite you back.

Chairman GreenspaN. He has indeed.

Senator Heinz. Until you get it right, as we say.

Chairman GrREENSPAN. Correct,

FED SLOW TO RESPOND TO POTENTIAL RECESSION

Senator HEinz. Let me go on to the subject I raised in my opening
remarks, where I indicated that what I interpreted as criticism by
Dr. Meltzer suggested that the Fed had been too slow in coming to
grips with the potential of a recession.

And let me quote very briefly from some of the things that he
said. He said:

The Federal Reserve increased total rescrves by only 0.3 percent in the four guar-
ters of 1990. The Federal Reserve has been stingy with reserves. Since reserves are
the raw material for growth of money and credit, the growth of money and credit
has been slow alse. The midpoint for the Fed's announced target for M-2, cash and
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private deposits, growth is 4.5 percent. M-2 grew at only 3.7 percent in all of 1930.
In the fourth quarter, M-2 growth slowed to 2.2 percent.

He went on as a second point to say that he believed the main
reason for the slow growth of reserves and money is an old one.
Interest rates have declined. The financial press, the markets and
the Fed are interpreting the decline in interest rates as evidence of
easier money, forgetting that interest rates can decline hecause
spending is falling and the demand to borrow is weak.

The Federal Reserve, he continues, has been lagging behind the
market, as it usually does at the start of a recession, beguiled by
the decline in interest rates it believes it has been easing. But
quarter-point cut after quarter-point cut in short-term rates has
failed to raise growth of reserves and money, a sure sign that the
Fed is following the market down rather than boldly moving to
limit the depth and duration of the recession.

I read that as severe criticism of the Fed. Where is Mr. Meltzer
right and where is he wrong?

Chairman GrEENsPAN. Well, let me say that Alan Meltzer and 1
are old friends and it is very rare——

The Cuairman. Did you say were old friends or are old friends?
[Laughter.]

Chairman GREENSPAN. I said are old friends. We are still. In fact,
in my recollection is that he also said some very nice things about
the Federal Reserve in that article as well.

Senator Heinz. I'll put the entire article in the record. [Laugh-
ter.]

We can get cut our magnifying glasses and look for them.

Chairman GreenNsPAN. My recollection is he was quite compli-
mentary in certain respects, is of that.

Senator HEINzZ. There were no ad hominem attacks in the article,
which in this day and age is probably a compliment.

Chairman GREENSPAN. No. Let me tell you, I have the highest re-
spect for Professor Meltzer. I just happen to disagree with him on
this issue, and I'll tell you why.

First, as I've indicated earlier, we do share his concerns with re-
spect to M-2 growth, as indeed I've argued here quite extensively
over the last several months.

But on the reserve issue, most of our required reserves and,
therefore, our total reserves, are on transaction balances. We, in
fact, have very little of M-2, other than the transaction balances
“}rlhich are reserved against. And indeed, we just eliminated part of
that.

For whatever reasons, transaction balances, very specifically,
demand deposits, have become an increasingly less relevant ele-
ment within the banking system. In fact, some of our surveys sug-
gest that a lot of compensating balances, which historically have
been held for purposes of services that commercial banks give cus-
tomers, are now being substituted by fees.

In the extreme case, if demand deposits and transaction balances
were coming down, total reserves would be coming down because
the vast majority of reserves are required reserves.

That says nothing about M-2. In a sense, the crucial question is:
Is M-2 going up adequately? Qur view is that it is not. Alan
Meltzer's view is it is not, and we agree with him on that.
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On the question of reserves, we disagree.

Senator HEiNz. There really were two questions. One was the
growth of M-2 and the Fed’s policies that affect the growth of M-2,
and the other was on the reserves.

You've answered the question about the reserves. But how do
you account for the fact that you have been unable to stay in the
middle of the range with respect to M-27

Chairman GreENsSPAN. That is a quite legitimate question. Let
me say first that we are not lagging the market. My recollection is
that the federal funds rate has come down far more than the
Treasury bill rate since the spring of 1989 when we started to ease.
That’s especially been true of late, which means that we cannot
have been lagging the market. At worst, we're consistent with it.

Senator Heinz. Just to be devil’s advocate, somebody might say,
well, the reason the funds rate came down faster than the bill rate
was that the funds rate already had been jacked up so high, that it
was artificially high. And certainly, something had to give.

Chairman (GREENSPAN. But that’s not what the argument is. The
argument in the article is, in fact, that we have been lagging the
market. That's a factual issue. And as far as I understand the
facts, it’s very difficult to defend.

On the question of why the M-2 has lagged behind where we
would have wanted it to be, it's essentially because of the fact that
all historical analysis would have suggested that the funds rate
that was emerging early last year, for example, would have put the
M-2 growth rate into a much higher orbit than it eventually did.

Senator HEinz. That’s Meltzer’s point.

Chairman GregnspanN. No, no.

Senator HEiNz. Let me see if I understand his and your point up
to this point, which is that, what he's saying is that the Fed as-
sumed because interest rates were going down, that there was a
high demand for credit and the Fed interpreted that as something
to be not accommodated, but restrained, as opposed to the fact that
there was not much demand for credit. Interest rates were falling
in response to the lack of demand.

Chairman GreENnspaN. No. What I'm saying basically is that on
the basis of historical experience, if you go back to the context of
the early months of 1990, and you in fact simulated on the basis of
all the relationships that we have—and they're pretty sophisticat-
ed—the trend of the Federal funds rate that occurred over the sub-
sequent year, would have put us well within the center range of
the targets.

What has happened is that the credit crunch and other ele-
ments-—I think it’s mainly the credit crunch—have bought on a
progressive basis the actual levels of M-2 below where we thought
policy would lead it.

What that did is induce us to accelerate policy which we
wouldn't otherwise have done in many instances. The actions that
we took were to adjust for the changes that were in the process of
ogcurring.

We still find that, as I've said before, we have got a rate of
growth in money supply, or at least have had, which we consider to
be subnormal and have taken actions in recent weeks which seem
at this stage to have moved the trend up significantly. And while
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it’s a little early to make a judgment that the trend is back on
track, there is at least some early evidence of that fact.

Senator Heinz. Just to get my kind of noneconomist’s 2 cents in,
I think that that explanation would be more convincing or persua-
give if it hadn’t been for the fact that it wasn’t just in the fourth
quarter that M-2 lagged, but that it had been below the midpoint
or even below the range at almost every point, according to the
charts that have been supplied by the Congressional Research
Service since the fourth quarter of 1989.

If I'm incorrect on that——

Chairman GrREENsSPAN. That is not correct.

Senator Hemnz. T ask unanimous consent that the chart prepared
by CRS be placed in the record at this point. Please comment on it
in writing if it’s wrong.
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Chairman GREENSPAN. Sure.

The CuairManN. Without objection, it’s so ordered.

Senator HEINz. My last inquiry relates to how we get out of the
place we're in, which is a recession.

Chairman GREENSPAN. That’s the important question.

Senator Heinz. The really important question. And this particu-
lar chart shows that, for 1990, the most obvious underperformer,
and I know you can’t see it from there, has not been consumption,
it has not been net exports, and it has certainly not been govern-
ment, with the kind of deficit that we've been running. But it has
been investment. Investment has been lagging, according to this
analysis prepared by the U.S. Department of Commerce, as a
source of GNP growth.

If that is an oversimplified, but nonetheless, valid generalization,
I'm wondering if it wouldn’t be appropriate for Congress, because
savings translate to investment, to focus as a very high priority
matter on incentives to create savings.

As a personal matter, I strongly believe that that's what Con-
gress should be doing. I am in the process of developing and plan to
introduce a super-IRA that, in addition to the normal features of
an expanded individual retirement account, which includes with-
drawing for catastrophic medical expenses and those other so-
called super provisions—first-time homeownership and the like—it
would provide an additional incentive within an account in the
IRA for investment in equity securities as a means of getting at the
problem, first, of insufficient savings and investment, and second,
the high cost of capital that is generally associated as a problem in
directing savings toward productive investment in this country.

Of course, as you know, the Federal Reserve of NewYork had
that all-day seminar that Mr. Corrigan and his staff hosted. If
nothing else was agreed upon, and it is very difficult to get econo-
mists to agree on anything, there was agreement that the cost of
equity capital remained a disproportionate problem for the United
States of America relative to all our trading competitors.

My question to you is do you believe it would be desirable in the
context of any new individual retirement account proposal, and
they are abounding on the Democratic side of the aisle, they're
abounding on the Republican side of the aisle, would it be desirable
to have a special extra incentive for directing some of the invest-
ment that we would anticipate—I should say savings—in those
IRA’s toward equity types of investments, not just any kind of in-
vestment?

Chairman GREENSPAN. Senator, my initial response would be
positive on that. But I must tell you that it is a rather complex
issue and I would prefer to give it somewhat more thought.

But there’s no question that you're raising the most important
question relevant to the long-term economic strength of this coun-
try which is basically saving and the equity cost of capital, which is
directly related to that. And if we can find a means to resolve this
or even improve it even modestly, there’s no question that it would
be a very positive thing to have done.

Senator HEINZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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The CHairMaN. If I may, as a follow-on to that, I'm going to ask
you to have your staff do a piece of work for us because I'm inter-
ested in this as well.

Japan had five times the amount of equity capital investment in
their country in 1989, the last year for which I have the data, than
we did in the United States. It's part of this growing global gap
that we have.

I'd be interested in a study that shows what happens when you
chip off, say, 2 percentage points of consumption. If people put it
into a savings account, and it presumably makes its way out in
terms of capital investment in some form, how much does that
start to change the economy?

What are the other implications on the consumer side?

Chairman GREENSPAN. I think that’s precisely what the issue is
and that's the type of thing which I think really relates also to
Senator Heinz's point.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, that's my point. I would appreciate it if
somebody could take a look at that and give us a way of analyzing
what you gain and what the offsets are, if you can manage to do
that.

Chairman GrREENSPAN. We'll endeavor to do that.

The CHairmaN. We'll finish here shortly. You've been very pa-
tient. And I want to be very blunt about this and I hope you'll give
me as direct an answer ag you can.

Aren’'t the banks today in a position to bring the prime rate
down below 9 percent? And shouldn’t they be doing so?

Chairman GrEeNspan. It's fairly apparent from looking at the
spread between the prime rates, on the one hand, and Federal
funds and CD’s, on the other, the two major sources of short-term
financing, that the gap is much wider than it usually is historical-
ly.
What this is, of course, is a sympton of the credit crunch. There
is a grave concern about lending for fear of undercutting the cap-
ita] position of the bank. And the simplest way to avoid lending is
to ration it by keeping rates unduly high.

The CHAIRMAN. Too high.

Chairman GREENSPAN. So if one is saying on the basis of past ex-
perience, is the prime higher than it would be under normal condi-
tions relative to the cost of funds to the bank, and I emphasize,
normal conditions, the answer is yes it is.

Does that suggest that there are not other reasons why the
prime has opened up against the cost of funds? The answer is, obvi-
ously, it's one of the elements involved in this whole process which
we're trying to address in as sensible a manner as we can.

The CHalRMAN. Well, but to use the phrase that you just used,
and I think it’s a good one—credit rationing—in effect, you can get
a kind of credit rationing by keeping the prime at a higher rate
than it otherwise should be.

Chairman GREENSPAN. That’s what the credit crunch is, It's a
form of rationing,

The CHAIRMAN. And that’s happening today.

Chairman GREENSPAN. Sure.
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The CHAIRMAN. Don’t you have some leverage, even if it's a jaw-
boning leverage, if the banks ought to be adjusting the prime down-
ward to help get the economy to stop the fall and to level out?

Chairman GREENSPAN. We have to be a little careful, Mr. Chair-
man, because remember what we are dealing with is a number of
banks which have seen a dramatic rise in nonperforming loans.
And while one may argue, and I might, that there is undue con-
cern on the part of a lot of the banks, there also should be some
concern and conservatism relative to some of the actions they've
taken in the mid-1980’s, which I think is appropriate.

So I'm not at this stage going to argue in each and every case
that those individual bankers who have held the prime higher than
it would otherwise be, are acting inappropriately.

I think it is up to us to find means to reduce the risks involved
in this process in a manner which will make them feel comfortable
in lowering the margins that they are now engaged in relevant to
their lending practices.

The CHAIRMAN. But it might well be that if you lowered the dis-
count rate a % point, that the prime would stay right where it is.

I don’t think that's good national economic policy. I think the
banks have to be working with everybody else. That isn't to say
that they ought to be making bad loans. Clearly, they shouldn’t.
But when you've dropped the borrowing rate to them by 2 percent-
age points and they've passed on essentially only 1 percentage
point to the borrowers, there’s something amiss here.

Chairman GREENsPAN. I would point out that the last time we
reduced the discount rate, they followed us basis point to basis
point.

The CHAIRMAN. But you concede, I'm sure, the point that you've
still moved down much further than they have.

Chairman GrREENSPAN. That’s correct.

The CHAIRMAN. And they're in effect keeping the difference.
Now I understand why they would like to do that, but I must tell
you I'm troubled when the view of the Fed is, the Fed governors,
which I assume includes yourself, and the district officials, as I
quoted out of your own report here, that in the near-term, the risk
to the economy may be skewed to the downside.

I don’t think we ought to stay in a downward sloping position. 1
think it's sound national policy, given all the other structural
weaknesses that we see out there, to level this thing out. I think
everybody has a part to play.

And when you're easing the cost of funds to banks, I think
within reasonable bounds, they have some obligation to not engage
in a kind of credit strangulation that doesn’t just cut off unwise
credit, but cuts off necessary credit to good borrowers that the
economy needs.

And we're hearing a lot of that. We were hearing it 8 months
ago. That’s why we had this discussion 8 months ago. We're hear-
ing even more of it today.

So don't they have some obligation here to try to respond within
some reasonable range to help bottom this thing out?

Chairman GrEENSPAN. Many of the banks—in my judgment, the
vast majority of them—act quite responsibly, and when they don’t
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respond to market forces directly, there usually are reasons why
they do not.

Going back, incidentally, for a minute to the discussion we had &
months ago, it's important, especially in this context, to recognize
that the early stages of what turned out to be the credit crunch
were actually healthy for the system.

Our view 1Is that we welcomed the moving back from what was
clearly a lax lending practice pattern of the banks, and that it was
not until July when we concluded that they had moved over the
line from the healthy restoration of conservative practices to what
we now call the credit crunch.

And it has been since then that we have become increasingly
concerned about this particular phenomenon. I should hope that it
will get resolved sooner rather than later, but get resolved it will.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, the question is how many businesses out in
the country and how many people that work for those companies
who are losing their jobs as the businesses shut down and tay off
people or go out of business, will not survive the credit crunch?

It's the question of who gets to the other side? Who makes it
through this thing?

I think we're seeing a certain cascading effect. I'm not saying
that it's a freefall, although you heard Mr. Larson on the RTC
board’s view on the decline in real estate values when you were in
here within the last 30 days.

Chairman GreeNsPAN. I think I did respond then. I agreed with
his direction, but I thought the choice of words did not capture ac-
tually what I thought was going on in the markets.

The CHAIRMAN. I understand. But it's an illustration of the fact
that there’s a legitimate difference of opinion and you have highly
skilled observers and practitioners at the highest level who look at
the data and see it differently.

But I guess the concern that I want to finish by expressing here
is that I think there is a damage accumulating out there. It's very
difficult to stop. I'm not suggesting in any way you have a magic
wand to wave to be able to stave it off.

But I think on the margin, the policy adjustments are very im-
portant. And the signals that they send and the way that they
impact psychology is very important.

I think we're accumulating a damage level here that is very
worrisome to me. And I'm seeing it in the manufacturing sector.
I'm seeing it in supplier companies in the manufacturing sector
who are calling me and saying that, they're good for another 30
days or they're good for another 60 days.

I'm talking about businesses that employ lots and lots of people,
and have been around for years and years.

That may sound anecdotal, and it is anecdotal, but that’s real
time information.

Chairman GREENSPAN. Anecdotes are facts.

The CHAIRMAN. They're coming through the door. I would hope
that you can find a way to get M-2 back within your range
through whatever means necessary, that we can accelerate this dis-
cussion among the regulators on how we make intelligent adjust-
ments in that process—which 1 gather is coming down the home
stretch, or that there might be some ability to take interest rates
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down either by your direct action or by the prime coming down. I
think all of these things working in some combination to break the
fall of the economy are things that we have to try to inject into the
policy mix here,

No one knows how this war is going to go or what the reactions
will be even when it comes to an end in terms of consumer confi-
dence. I'm struck by your statement that you say that within your
metnory, you can’t recall an occasion where consumer confidence
has taken the degree of plunge that we have seen here. You said
that just a short time ago here today.

That’s significant. I mean, that’s based on something. That’s not
just one or two stories; that's a composite of public opinion based
on everything that people are sensing and experiencing and assimi-
lating into their judgment.

So something is out of kilter out there and we touched on a lot of
the subjects, but I'm not sure yet that we've gotten a policy mix in
place that is interdicting this problem to level it out fast enough.

It may well be, if we were wise enough to know, that some of the
things we might like to have as policy tools maybe we don’t have
right now, or maybe doing something differently 5 years ago or 2
years ago or 10 years ago was what we really needed, but that's not
available to us now.

I would be hopeful that we would be finding ways to make cer-
tain that we've leveled this recession out and that we not continue
to see unemployment climb and the other cumulative negative ef-
fects in terms of business failures and extreme credit shortages in
areas of the economy that I think are hurting us.

I know you’ll do the best you can with it, and I appreciate your
testimony today.

Chairman GreENsPaN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

The CuamrMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The committee stands in recess.

[Whereupon, at 12:47 p.m., the committee was recessed.]

[Response to written questions and additional material supplied
for the record follow:]
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RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR EBIEGLE FROM
Alan Greenspan

BOARD OF GOVEANDORS
OF THE

FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM
WASHINGTON, O. L. 20551

ALAN GREENSPAN

April 5, 1991 CHAIRMAN

The Honorable Donald W. Riegle, Jr.

Chairman

Committee on Banking, Housing, and
Urban Affairs

United States Senate

Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

I am responding to your letter of March 5 in which
you asked a number of follow-up questions to my testimony
before the Committee on the Federal Reserve’s Monetary Policy
Report to the Congress on February 20, 1991.

The answers to your questions are presented in the
enclosure. Please let us know of we can be of further
assistance.

Enclosure
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other than loocking at surveys of lending practices, can
you quantify in any way the size or impact of the credit
crunch? I‘m most concerned about an apparent decreased
willingness or ability of banks to lend, rather than
credit restraints reflecting increased lending risks
during a recession and falling real estate prices or a
decrease in credit demand, and about the extent to which
banks’ curtailment of credit is not offset by other
lenders.

It is not possible to guantify with any confidence the
effects of reduced bank willingness to lend. The issue
is complicated by the necessity, recegnized in your
guestion, of abstracting from the effects of the general
macroecencmic situation on lenders and borrowers.

Nevertheless, a number of guantitative indicaters do
seem to point to a reduction of bank credit avail-
ability. For example, the spread of the prime rate
over the federal funds rate has widened over the past
year or so, from around 200 basis points at year-end
1589 to about 300 basis points most recently. In
addition, while information on non-price terms of
lending by commercial banks is extremely limited, the
available evidence and anecdotal information point to
a tightening of such terms. Surveys indicate, for
instance, that collateral requirements for certain
types of loans have been increased.

At least partly as a result of reduced bank willingness
to lend, bank credit growth has slowed, falling from
7-1/2 percent in 1989 to 5-1/2 percent in 1990. This
deceleration was soémewhat larger than the decline in the
growth of nominal GNP and domestic nonfinancial sector
debt. However, drawing inferences from these figures is
difficult, because the reduction in bank willingness to
lend may well have affected growth of GNP and total
debt, in addition toc expansion of bank credit.

The reduced availability of bank credit likely was
cffset to some extent by other lenders. For example,
the growth rate of business loans at finance companies
picked up to 12-3/4 percent last year from 10 percent in
1989. However, a number of non-bank lenders recently
have experienced difficulties similar to those of
commercial banks, including asset-guality problems and a
related increase in their cost of funds. Partly because
of these difficulties, as well as because of the lack of
established relationships between some of these lenders
and borrowers, it is likely that borrowers faced less
favorable loan terms than they did previously at banks.

Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/

(!

In any case, information about loan terms of non-bank
lenders is extremely limited, and even data on their
lending volumes is sparse. Thus, it is difficult to
make inferences about the extent to which their lending
offset banks’ curtailment of credit.

Available gquantitative measures are not adequate, by
themselves, to gauge the extent of an "exogenous" credit
restriction, that is, a reduction of credit availablity
independent of the macroceonomic situation. But a broad
range of qualitative evidence, including information on
regulatory and superviscry developments as well as
anecdotal information about bank lending, suggests a
distinct pull-back by commercial banks. When these
quantitative and gqualitative indicators are taken
together, an inference that reduced credit availability
probably has had an adverse effect on aggregate spending
and production appears warranted.

In your testimony, you express a concern about
cyclically "exaggerated appraisals" of real estate

that have been used to evaluate locan collateral. And
you recommend using some other basis for regulatory
judgments about loan quality. But some analysts believe
that aver-capacity of office space will last for ten
years and that we are in a real estate depression, not
just a brief cyclical downturn. Is there a risk that
adjusting regqulatory evaluation practices will turn cut
to be another form of forbearance?

The clarifications and refinements recently announced
by the banking and thrift regulatory agencies in
connection with their joint statement on credit
availability do not constitute a form of forbearance.

In this statement, the agencies stress that the
supervisory evaluation of real estate collateral should
be based upon the ability of the asset to generate cash
and income over time, given reasonable projections of
rents, expenses and occupancy rates. We have tried to
emphasize that the very nature of real estate and the
bank lending process itself suggest that real estate
collateral should not be assessed solely on the basis of
immediate liquidation prices. Rather, the supervisory
assessment of real estate should take into account,
consistent with prudent evaluation techniques, the
long-term value of what is an inherently illiguid asset.
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Nething in this approach, however, is intended to
enccurage, suggest or tolerate the deferral of loss
recognition or delaying the timely charge-off of
identified loss from a bank’s balance sheet. Moreover,
this approach to assessing real estate does not alter
the Federal Reserve’s longstanding policy that assets
carried at values that exceed their stabilized, or
reasonably expected, cash generating capacity should be
written down in a timely manner. If such write-downs
lead te inadequate capital or reserve positions, capital
and reserves should be replenished in a timely manner or
the organization should be subject to appropriate
supervisory limitations, including restrictions on
dividends and greowth, until its financial health is
restored.

In your report, you note that, in real terms, the dollar
has now completely reversed its rise in the early 1980s,
and its level now is about the same as its low in 1980.
But the non-o0il portion of the trade balance in 1980

was a surplus of $54 billion, while last year it was a
deficit of $46 billion. If it’s not price levels, or
exchange rates, or oil imports, what explains this

$100 billion deterioration in our competitiveness over
the last decade?

while the deficit on non-cil trade has declined
significantly since its peak in 1987, it has not
returned to its level in 1980, There are two
principal factors that can account for this.

First, although the decline in the dollar acted to
improve U.S5. competitiveness and the non-oil deficit,
growth of domestic demand was higher in the United
States than in foreign industrial countries on average
over the 1980s. This differential in real growth tended
to cause U.S. imports to increase more rapidly than
exports, on average. Even if U.S. and foreign demand
had grown at the same rate, the deficit would have
widened somewhat due to income influences. Historical
experience suggests that U,.S. imports have tended to
grow somewhat faster in response to changes in U.S.
income than exports have grown in response to changes
in foreign income.

Second, at least some of the explanation has to do with
the timing of the dollar’s movement and the lagged
response of trade prices and guantities to changes in
exchange rates. The dollar appreciated virtually
continuously in real terms over the first half of the
1980s., The non-cll trade balance centinued to decline
through 1987, reflecting the lagged adjustment of trade

Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/

73

prices and guantities to changes in exchange rates. The
depreciation of the dollar that began in 1985 has not
heen continuous, however, but was interrupted by a
period of strength during 1988 and the first half of
1989 that impeded the process of trade adjustment.
Because trade prices and quantities continue to adjust
to changes in exchange rates for about 2 years, it is
unlikely that the full impact of the return of the
dollar to its 1980 level had been fully realized by the
end of last year,

An alternative perspective arises from recoghizing
that external imbalances reflect imbalances between
savings and investment (as the current account is
equal to savings minus investment}. During the 1980s,
U.S5. investment rates exceeded U.S. savings rates by
a wide margin, reflecting record government budget
deficits and declines in the rate of private saving.
Until the domestic public sector deficit narrows sig-
nificantly, it is likely that this imbalance hetween
savings and investment (and hence the current account)
will continue.

Many of the more optimistic forecasts, and possibly
yours as well, seem to depend heavily on some substan-
tial improvement in our trade balance. How realistic
is such an expectation? If it comes true, would it be
just a temporary recession related phenomencon or would
it likely be more lasting?

Expectation for some moderate improvement in the U.S.
trade position appears to be warranted based on the
competitiveness of U.S. products in foreign markets
and the prospects for growth abroad.

Over the next 2 or 3 years, it is reasonable to expect
some further lasting improvement in the trade and
current account deficits. A major factor contributing
to this is the low value of the dollar relative to
other major foreign currencies. The depreciation of
the dollar from the middle of 1989 through January of
this year should add to gains in the competitiveness of
U.8. products overseas for some time to come, with most
forecasting models indicating that changes in exchange
rates continue to affect trade for about 8 guarters.
Estimates of relative unit labor costs indicate that
labor costs of production in the United States in 1990
were roughly 30 percent below those in foreign
industrial countries.
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In addition, growth in industrial and developing
countries is expected to reinforce the effects of

the dollar. Despite recessions in Canada and the
United Kingdom, and weak growth in several other
European eccnomies at the end of last year that is
estimated to have continued into the early months of
this year, it is widely expected that by the end of
1991 real economic growth will return to a healthy
pace in our major trading partners. The effect of

the rebound in economic activity in foreign industrial
countries on U.5., exports will likely be enhanced by
the rebuilding of Kuwait in the aftermath of the Iragi
occupation and, over time, by the opening of markets in
Eastern Europe.

Housing costs in the CPI continue to rise, even as house
prices and mortgage rates tumble. Is there something
wrong with the way the CPI estimates these costs?

I would offer a couple of comments in response to your
question; of course, the Bureau of Labor Statistics,
which preduces the CPI, would be able to respond in the
greatest depth and you may want to pursue the issue with
them.

My first comment is that housing costs in the CPI
encompass more than the expense associated with
purchasing a single family home. For example,
maintenance and repairs costs are part of the CPI
"housing" subindex.

Second, in recent years, the BLS has employed a
different concept in pricing owner-occupied housing,
which has made the linkage much less direct to house
prices, per se, and mortgage rates. You will recall
that, a decade ago, many analysts criticized the
treatment then of housing, which did involve a combi-
nation of house prices and interest rates; it was
widely believed that, at that time, the CPI was over-
stating the increases in the cost of living. The BLS
switched to the concept of "owners’ eguivalent rent,"
which uses a sample of rented homes as a basis for
evaluating the effective cost of living in owner-
accupied dwellings. This change has considerable
virtue analytically, but it does present some knotty
measurement problems--and it certainly has given rise
in the past year to guestions of the sort you have
raised. oOwners’ eguivalent rents and house prices can
reasonably be expected to be broadly correlated over
the longer run, but for any short period it is quite
conceivable that the two series might diverge.
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I should mention as an important aside that, while house
prices clearly have fallen in some locales, in some
others they have increased. To a considerable degree,
what we have witnessed is some reversal of wide regional
disparities in house prices that developed during the
19808, and on average the picture is not quite s¢ bleak
as some commentary might lead one to believe.

What are the prospects for the hardest hit regions of
the country, New England and the Southwest?

All regions of the country should benefit from the
upturn in aggregate economic activity that is
anticipated to begin in the months ahead. Clearly,
performance will differ regicnally, and the rebound in
the New England area in particular may be less vibrant
initially than in many other regions, in part because of
the relatively sizable overhang of real estate and the
reverses experienced recently by financial institutions
there, The process of adjustment to similar preblems in
the Southwest--especially in the o0il patch--is more
advanced than in New England, and that region should
participate in the cyclical upturn unless there is
another collapse in ecil prices.

Last year, Comptrecller General Bowsher reported to
Congress a listing of 14 high-risk areas where the
General Accounting Office had identified potentially
serious management and other problems that could result
in significant financial lesses. On February 7th of
this year, he wrote me anncuncing the addition of two
new areas to GAC’s high risk list. 1In that letter, he
stated:

"The continued deterioration of the commercial banking
industry has heightened our concern that the Bank
Insurance Fund may soon run out of resources. Further,
we have evidence that the banks lack effective controls
over their operations and that accounting is masking
their true condition. These elements combine to pose a
risk of a taxpayer bailcut."

To what extent, in your opinion, do “banks lack
effective controls over their operations," and to what
extent are current accounting practices masking their
true condition?

Credit losses are the main cause of serious bank
financial prohlems that may lead to bank failures.
In a number of cases, banks experiencing serious
financial problems have failed to maintain effective

Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/

76

controls over some aspects of their operations,
including their exposure to credit risk. In other
cases, local or regional econcmic conditions have
been major contributing factors to credit losses.

It is a principal function of bank management to
establish and maintain effective internal controls

over bank operations. At the same time, the banking
agencies, including the Federal Reserve, endeavor to
promote effective internal systems and controls during
on-site examinations. For example, during examinations
of state member banks, Federal Reserve examiners check
carefully to determine that banks have appropriate
operating policies and effective internal control
systems. The Federal Resgerve expects all banks to

have an effective audit function and specifies that an
important element of this function, whether performed
by external or internal auditors, is to review the
organization’s operating policies and to determine that
internal controls are adequate. Furthermore, as part of
the examination process, examiners discuss with bank
management the recommendations arising from the bank’s
audit function and the requlatory examination process
to determine if they have been fully and properly
addressed. Failure to address adequately internal
control deficiencies would lead to formal enforcement
action against the bank.

The second part of your guestion expresses the concern
that current accounting practices could mask the true
condition of banks. Generally accepted accounting
principles (GAAP) must be followed in the preparation
of financial statements filed with the Securities and
Exchange Commission (SEC) or that are otherwise audited
by Certified Public Accountants (CPAs). State member
banks are required to prepare their regulatory Reports
of Condition and Income (Call Reports) in accordance
with reporting requirements established by the Federal
Financial Institutions Examination Council (FFIEC),
which are generally consistent with GAAP. In those

few instances where the Call Report specifies reporting
requirements which differ from GAAP, these requirements
are intended to be more conservative than GAAP.

In general, we believe that GAAP provides an appropriate
framework for the accurate reflection of a bank’s
financial condition., At the same time, an accounting
system can only be effective if losses and other
declines in asset value are recorded in a timely and
accurate manner. Thus, it is incumbent upon bank
management to ensure that it has in place policies and
procedures that provide for the timely recegnition of
loan problems and credit losses through appropriate
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charges against earnings, and adjustments to loan loss
reserves and capital positions. It is equally important
that the freguency of on-site examinations permit bank
supervisors and examiners to thoroughly review the
adequacy of loan loss reserves and capital in a timely
manner. It is for this reason that the Federal Reserve
conducts annual on-site examinations and supports this
policy as part of a framework of prompt corrective
action.

Reliance on GAAP is not meant to suggest that improve-
ments and refinements should never be made in accounting
principles. Indeed, the Financial Accounting Standards
Board (FASB) and the American Institute of CPAs (AICPA)
have a number of projects underway to determine ways to
improve the FASB and AICPA standards that form the
authoritative basis for GAAP. The Federal Reserve and
the other Federal banking agencies are supporting these
efforts through participation in advisory task forces
and by providing comments on proposals published for
comment. Furthermore, the Federal Reserve and the other
Federal banking agencies, under the auspices of the
FFIEC, are alsc undertaking a number of projects to
improve the supervisory guidance and reporting require-
ments that banks must follow when preparing Call
Reports.

Please provide an analysis of what the effects woulgd
be of increasing the personal savings rates by

2 percentage points over the next decade or two. How
would our economic growth rate be affected, and how
would consumption be affected, on balance? How much
would the present value of our future consumption over
that period increase or decrease?

I wish I could give you a simple, straightforward
response, but, as with many economic guestions, the
answer depends on a large number of assumptions--
assumptions that legitimately could be varied enough
to alter the quantitative result appreciably. 1In this
instance, one key assumption would be about the degree
to which the increase in personal saving would be
reflected in increased natjiona) saving, this being
important in gauging how much capital formation, and
thus potential output in the economy, would be
increased. If, for example, the increased personal
saving were to result from enhanced tax incentives,
which tended to expand the budget deficit, the outcome
might be different from that which would be obtained if
the greater saving arose, say, from a demographic shift.
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That said, I think it would be reasconable to expect that
an increase in personal saving that did translate into
increased national saving would result in great
potential output over time and yield a positive
increment to the present value of future consumption.
This may seem to be stating the obvious, but economic
theory indicates that it is possible to have too much
saving, in the sense that the capital stock can be
enlarged to the point that so many resources are
absorbed in maintaining that stock over time that the
present value of consumption is reduced. It is my
judgment that this is not likely to be the case in the
present circumstances.
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BOARD DF GUVERNORS
OF THE
FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM
WASHINGTON, 0. C. 20551

my 2 1991 ALAN GREENSPAN
*

CHAIRMAN

The Honorable Donald W. Riegle, Jr.

Chairman

Committee on Banking, Housing, and
Urban Affairs

United States Senate

Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Recently, 1 provided written responses to guestions you
sent in a follow-up to the February 20, 1991, Banking Committee
hearing at which I testified. Among the questions raised was one
regarding the economic consequences of a decline in the propor-
tion of income that is consumed. I noted that the estimation of
that effect is problematic, and that any calculation would be
contingent on a variety of conditioning assumptions and still
highly uncertain. In subsequent contacts becween our staffs, it
was indicated that you would like to have some guantification,
even with these caveats.

The attached note, prepared by the Board staff
endeavors to supply an answer to your question. As you will see,
the result the staff has arrived at indicates that a two percent
increase in the saving rate would yield, through its effects on
the size of the capital stock, a significant gain over time in
potential output and in consumers' living standards. I would
underscore one important point of uncertainty, especially as one
looks ahead at a world in which capital markets likely will be-~
come even more integrated internationally--that point being that
additional U.5. saving could flow abreoad to some degree, result-
ing in a lesser increment to domestic capital formation. This is
not to say that U.5. households would net benefit in terms of
their wealth and scope for increased consumption: They would
derive income from investments abroad and, with that income,
would be able to purchase additional goods produced elsewhere.

There are other complexities as well, and the actual
effects could be larger or smaller than the point-estimate in the
staff note; however, I feel confident that the direction of the
effect can be predicted with reasocnable assurance. The policy
question is what the most effective way is of elevating national
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saving, and as I've indicated on numerous occasions, I believe
that the focus should be on reducing the federal budget--and that
the most certain way of accomplishing this permanently is by
restraining spending. The budget system put in place last year
holds great promise for achieving that objective, and I hope that
the Congress will continue to adhere to the program.

ncerely,
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Long-run Effects of Increases in the National Baving Ratae

This memc provides rough estimates of the long-run
increase in per capita real consumption resulting from an
exogenous 2 percentage peint rise in the U.S, national saving
rate. Based on assumptions described below, the equilibrium
increase in per capita consumption would be 7 percent, or about
$1000 (1982 dollars) per year evaluated at the current value of
consumption.l Estimates of the change in the present value of
the consumption stream also are presented. These estimates help
to assess whether the initial loss in consumption (due to the
higher saving rate) is outweighed by the subsequent gain and
suggest that the discounted value of the consumption stream rises
by about 2 percent. To keep the analysis tractable, it is
assumed that the rise in the national saving rate immediately
passes through point-for-peint te the ratic of domestic net
investment to GNP; certainly some of this incremental saving
might instead flow abroad, but this possibility (along with all
other open-economy issues) is ignored. Also, the effects of the
higher saving rate on the short-run cyclical kehavier of the
economy are not addressed.

The basic raticnale behind the result that higher
domestic saving and net investment rates in the near term gener-
ate increases in future per capita consumption is straight-
forward. Higher net investment rates lead to a larger stock of
capital per worker which, given a standard production technology,
translates into higher output per worker; this gain in labor
productivity eventually provides the resources that support
greater consumption per capifa. Of course, because of diminish-
ing marginal returns to capital formation there is a limit to how
much consumption per capita can be increased.

lFor this analysis, consumption is defined to include
government purchases. Also, the results do not depend on whether
the increase in national saving is caused by greater household,
business, or government saving.

2That is, as the capital stock increases, the increment to
output per worker declines while the required level of output per
worker that must be devoted to investment rises at a constant
rate (in order to replace the greater amount of depreciated
capital and maintain the new capital-labor ratic in the face of a
growing labor force); eventually the level of consumption per
worker (or per capita) reaches its maximum or "golden-rule"
level. The maximum level of consumption per capita should not be
confused with the optimal level; the latter is less than the
former to the extent that society discounts future consumption
and, thus, is prepared to sacrifice some feasible future con-
sumption in order to consume more in the present. 1In addition to
shedding little light on the issue of optimal consumption, the
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This notion that a country can increase its level of
saving and investment by too much may seem irrelevant for the
United States whose level of nominal net investment as a percent
of GNP--about a 5 percent average in the 1980s--is low by his-
torical standards. However, the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation
Act of 1990 sets the federal budget deficit on a downward trend
over the next five years. Assuming that this projected reduction
in federal govermment dissaving in fact increases national saving
and investment, the impact of a subseguent exogenous increase in
the saving rate on long-run consumption would be diminished. For
the sake of the calculations here, the projected fall in the
budget deficit is ignored and the increase in the net investment
ratio is calculated relative to a baseline in which its 1980g
value persists indefinitely.

Under these assumptions, the 2 percentage point
increase in the net investment ratio is equal to a sustained 40
percent increase relative to its 1980s baseline value. This, in
turn, will yield ultimately an equivalent percentage rise in the
capital-output ratieo. Given a standard production relationship,
the elasticity of gross ocutput per worker with respect to the
capital-output ratic is about 0.4, and, thus, real output per
worker increases by 16 percent or over 56000 per year when the
increase is evaluated at current levels of real GNP and the
workforce.

analysis does not provide a basis for determining a desirable
investment strategy in response to the demographic bulge caused
by the baby boom of the 19%0s. We estimate the golden-rule level
of net investment (I*) to be between 8 and 9 percent of GNP in
the United States. This assumes a Cobb-Douglas production tech-
nology with capital's share of cutput (a) equal to 30 percent;
the depreciation rate of capital (d) equal to 6 percent per year;
and the steady-state growth rate of output (g) egual to 2.5
percent per year. The formula used is I*/GNP = ag/ (g+d).

the elasticity estimate of 0.4 is based on the venerable
Cobb-Douglas production function; this function implies that,
under competitive input pricing, the shares of gross output going
to capital and labor are constant, an observed characteristic of
our economy over long periods of time. The elasticity is equal
to the ratio of these income shares which are roughly 30 percent
tfor capital and 70 percent for labor. The 0.4 value of the
elasticity assumed in the calculations is crucial to the results;
a smaller value would reduce the long-run gain in labor
productivity and, hence, consumption possibilities. Another
issue regarding the assumed production technology is that a small
fraction of GNP, including government cutput, is defined in such
a way that it is invariant to the stock of capital. If we
assumed that the Cobb-Douglas technolegy applied only to the
narrower definition of output that excluded these sectors, the
effects of higher net investment on total output and consumption
would be reduced a bit.
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To reach conclusions about output available for private
or public consumption, the increase in net investment per worker
must be subtracted from the increase in output {net of deprecia-
tion) per worker. Because the real net investment-output ratio
is initially assumed to rise by 40 percent and because the gross
output-worker ratio rises by 16 percent, it follows that real net
investment per worker rises by 56 percent or roughly $1000 per
year evaluated at current levels. Moreover, assuming that real
depreciation of capital is proportional to the existing stock
(and thus proportional to net investment in the long run) implies
that real depreciation per worker also rises by 56 percent or
about $3000 per year evaluated at current levels. Thus, total
real consumption per worker rises in the new long-run equilibrium
by over $2000 per year or roughly 7 percent of its current value;
total real consumption per capita rises by over $1000 per year or
7 percent of its current value,

Thus far, the analysis has been in terms of the long-
run effects on consumption. A calculation that perhaps is more
relevant is the change in the present value of consumption. &
simulation model designed to capture the salient elements of the
previous analysis shows that, because the capital stock and
output respond only gradually to the higher net investment rate,
consumption is reduced for the first 14 years but is higher
thereafter. Taking this into account and assuming a real
discount rate of 3 percent per annum, the present value of
consumption per worker over the next 100 years, associated with
the path of higher net investment, is about 2 percent higher than
in the baseline case.

As a final point, it is useful tc reiterate that the
analysis has been carried out in the framework of a closed
economy. The effects on U.S. GNP and consumption would more than
likely be diminished if cross-border flows in saving were
accounted for. Just as the effects on domestic investment of the
budget deficits of the 1980s appear to have been dampened by an
inflow of saving from abread, a rebound in naticnal saving might
result in a partially offsetting net capital outflow.
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RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR SANFORD FROM
Alan Greenspan

BOARO OF GOVERNORS
OF THE
FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM
WASHINGTON, D. [, 20551

Mﬂy 13 1991 ALAN GREENSPAN

CHAIRMAN

The Honorable Donald W. Riegle, Jr.
Chairman
Committee on Banking, Housing, and
Urban Affairs
United States Senate
wWashington, D.C. 20510
Dear Mr. Chairman:
Enclosed are answers to guestions from Senator
Sanford following the Senate Banking Committee’s February
hearing on cur First Monetary Policy Report for 1991. I
regret the delay in responding, but hope the answers will

be useful to your Committee.
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As you know, the director of the Congressional Budget
Office recently testified that the Bank Insurance Fund
will be insolvent by the middle of 1992. Various groups
are working to pull together a plan to pump $10 billion
or perhaps $12 billien into that fund.

I am concerned that it appears that we may be starting
down the same road that we went down with the S&L
industry. We debated at some length whether the amount
added in CEBA through borrowings paid for by the thrifts
should be $7 billion or $1% billion, which turned ocut to
be totally irrelevant.

Now, we are leooking at similar plans to borrow money to
shore up the FDIC, paid for through special assessments
on the banks or similar mechanisms. We are only looking
at how to make more funds available to the FDIC so they
can move more guickly in closing a bank and paying off
the depositors. We almost accept it as inevitable that
these banks are going to fail and we will have to bail
them out.

I don‘t want to go along with that concept if we can
find a better way.

As such, I have proposed that we create .an Emergency
Bank Investment Corperation, modeled in part on the
Reconstruction Finance Corperation from the 1930s.
Others have suggested similar approaches, using eithar
Federal Reserve funds or borrowings by the FDIC to
invest in marginally capitalized banks., These invest-
ments could be conditioned on mergers, consolidations

or other changes that would ultimately result in a safer
and sounder bhank.

What do you think of these ideas?

As you note, a number of suggestions have been made
recently to use government funds, from the Federal
Reserve among other sources, to recapitalize banks.
The motivations for such suggestions are easy to
understand: Poorly capitalized banks have cut back
on lending to businesses and other borrowers, con-
tributing to the weak economy; in addition, the
condition of banks with inadequate capital often
tends to deteriorate further, and these banks may be
less costly to deal with while they are still going
enterprises than after they come under the control of
the FDIC.
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For these reascns, such suggestions merit careful
congideration. There are good reasons for caution,
however, when assessing any proposal that increases the
role of the government in the credit markets. Such
activity is not without its potential costs. Taxpayers
are subject to the risk of default on the investments
made, and support by the government of one class of
borrowers tends to raise the cost of credit for other,
competing, uses. In addition, once initiated, such
programs are difficult tc terminate even after they have
outlived their usefulness.

I was pleased to see the emphasis in your approach on
conditioning any capital infusion on consoclidation of
ranks or changes in their managements or business
strategies. 1t is crucial that any government funds pot
be used to forestall the needed consolidation and
restructuring of the banking system.

As I mentioned in my opkning statement, I am very
concerned about the credit crunch we are experiencing
and about its implications for the banking system.

As you know, the Treasury Department recently released
its long-awaited report on modernizing our financial
services system. As I read it, the major change the
Treasury recommends to bring more capital into the
banking system is to remove the current barriers between
financial firms and industrial companies.

Do you agree that industrial firms should be permitted
to own banks?

If the Congress is not willing to take that step, do you
think we need to take other steps to bring more capital
inte the banking system?

1f =a, what steps would you suggest?

The Board believes that, in principle, any corporation
should have the right to go inte any business--including
banking, with the proper safeguards. However, the
Treasury is also proposing a series of other reforms
that cumulate to a fundamental change in our banking and
financial system. It might be best to gain more
experience with wider financial ownership of, and wider
activities for, banking organizations by the Treasury
before we enact this difficult-to-reverse linkage
between commerce and banking, especially since a strong
case for immediate enactment has not been made.
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In the Board’s view, the way to attract capital into the
banking system is to provide more profitable
opportunities for banking organizations and to eliminate
unnecessary constraints on the effective operations of
banks. An end to the McFadden Act restrictions con
interstate branching and the authorization of all
financial and agency activities for holding companies
with well-capitalized bank subsidiaries would accomplish
those ends.

As a general proposition, do you believe we need more
capital in the banking system?

An adequate capital cushion is critical to maintaining
the safety and soundness of individual banks and
protecting the deposit insurance fund from excessive
losses. A significant commitment of capital from
owner-shareholders al$o ensures that these individuals
will have strong incentives to oversee and control the
risk-taking activities of bank managers.

The Federal Reserve is in the procesg of phasing-in
risk-based capital standards and, in fact, the over-
whelming majority of U.S. banking organizations already
meet the end of 1992 minimum ratios. We believe that
in the long-run banking organizations should maintain
capital ratios well above these minimum standards and
that, in particular, the authorization of new powers
should be limited to strong, highly capitalized banking
institutions.

We recognize at the present time that the earnings and
asset guality problems facing some of ocur banking
organizations will complicate their ability to raise
capital. Thus, it seems reasonable that for some
institutions increasing capital ratios will reguire a
transition periocd and reasonable phase-in arrangements
before higher levels of capital can be attained. During
the phase-in period, organizations with capital defi-
ciencies or asset dquality problems will be monitored
closely to assure that they do not embark on aggressive
expansion activities or engage in other imprudent
activities.

Whether higher capital ratios will lead to an increase
in the dollar volume of capital in the industry is a
difficult guestion. In some situations, mergers and
acquisitions involving highly capitalized banks, as well
as other types of balance sheet restructurings, will
produce institutions with higher capital ratios without
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bringing more capital intoc the industry as a whole. In
other cases, raising capital ratios will bring addi-
tional capital into the industry. The net effect will
depend on the future size and structure of the U.S.
banking system.

In any event, our principal objective is to ensure that
individual institutions have sufficient capital in rela-
tion to their risk assets in order to promote the safety
of the U.S. banking system and to protect the interests
of U.S. taxpayers.

You have talked about the credit crunch and the
reluctance of banks to continue lending. A number of
items are being discussed to encourage additicnal
lending focus on accounting changes or in the lowering
of interest rates.

Do you believe these items are sufficient to encourage
banks to begin lending again? If not, what else should
we be doing?

The accounting and supervisory changes announced
recently are an attempt to medify practices that may

be discouraging the flow of funds from banks to
creditworthy borrowers. Because superviscry policies
and accounting practices are not the principal cause of
the constriction of credit supplies, these changes are
not, by themselves, expected to have a major effect, but
they may help to foster some additional lending by banks
and thrifts.

Lower interest rates in money markKets and reduced
reserve reguirements should play an important role

in stimulating lending. Tc the extent lower funding
costs are passed on to borrowers, they will bolster the
demand for loans. To the extent they are absorbed in
bank prefit margins, these lenders should be encouraged
to extend more credit. Taken together, increased lend-
ing at depositories, along with the effects of lower
interest rates operating through a variety of other
markets, and additional forces discussed in my testi-
meny, are expected teo turn the eccnemy from contraction
to expansion. Once there is a sense that the momentum
of the economy is shifting, the confidence of borrowers
and lenders should be bolstered, further helping to
overcomne the current reluctance both to take on debt and
to extend it.
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Although the actions taken by the Federal Reserve in
monetary policy and by all the agencies regulating
depositories may well be sufficient to foster an ade-
quate supply of credit to fuel economic recovery, we
recognize the risks that they may not be enough. To
the extent additional supervisory impediments to sound
lending practices are identified, we will continue to
work with the other agencies on appropriate remedies.
More generally, we will be Keeping a careful watch on
money and credit growth in carrying out monetary policy.

In many of the economic predictions we have locked at,
economists give one scenarioc if there is a "short" war,
and another if there is a "long" war. Many of these
initial analyses defined "short" war as less than a
month, Since we are not past that month time frame,
should we now redefine "short" war or have we already
begun to experience the implications of a “long" war?

At this stage, it is no longer necessary toc speculate
about the length of the war. The combined air and
ground was brought to a successful conclusion in just
over 40 days. With respect to its economic conse-
guences, the war in the Persian Gulf is almost certain
to fall into most analysts’/ "“short" war scenarios. In
terms of the net budgetary effect of the war, current
estimates suggest that a substantial part of the
incremental expense ultimately will be paid by other
nations, cushioning the effect on the budget deficit.
Moreover, these expenditures will involve on-time
outlays, with only minimal ceonsegquences for the thrust
of longer term fiscal policy.
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THE CONDITION OF THE BANKING INDUSTRY
AND ITS BROADER ECONOMIC IMPLICATIONS

THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 21, 1991

U.S. SENATE,
CoMMITTEE ON BANKING, HousiNG, AND URBAN AFFAIRS,
Washington, DC.
The committee met at 10:05 a.m., in room SD-538 of the Dirksen
Senate Office Building, Senator Donald W. Riegle, Jr. (chairman of
the committee) presiding.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN RIEGLE

The CaalRMAN. The committee will come to order. Let me wel-
come all of those in attendance this morning.

We have three very important witnesses that will be appearing
today. Our hearing this morning will center on the condition of the
banking industry and its broader economic implications.

In a sense, it is a follow on to some of the discussion with Fed
Chairman Greenspan yesterday.

We are fortunate to have as witnesses two highly regarded bank
analysts Carole Berger of C.J. Lawrence, and William Weiant of
the First Boston Corp. We also have James Grant, editor of the en-
gaging and informative Grant’s Interest Rate Observer.

The health of the banking industry, of course, is of critical inter-
est to this committee. Although banks’ share of credit to U.S. bor-
rowers has declined over the years, it is still about one-quarter of
the total outstanding. And banks are, of course, an essential source
of funding for many borrowers.

The committee’s attention is heightened because of concerns
that, as the ultimate insurers of bank deposits the public bears the
risk of any losses that accumulate beyond the industry’s capacity
to absorb them. The recent record in that regard is not an encour-
aging one.

Although most banks have been and remain profitable and well
capitalized, the pace of loan writeoffs and bank failures has accel-
erated sharply in recent years. This appears to reflect an increase
in the riskiness of bank activities and, of course, it may also speak
to some underlying economic circumstances as well.

The safest corporate borrowers have generally left banks, bor-
rowing instead directly in the capital markets. Technological
changes have given banks tougher competition from nonbank fi-
nancial institutions and from each other as well.

Too many of the risks taken by banks in recent years have not
turned out well. This year we may be faced with a need to recapi-
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talize the Bank Insurance Fund, and I say “may.” I don't think
there is a question about the ultimate need to recapitalize it, but I
think the question is really one of timing. And we will be very in-
terested in our witness’ view about how large a need that fund cur-
rently has.

Our course of action may also depend on whether we view the
problem as a temporary need or a deficiency that is likely to grow
over time. The industry’s current problems are also of critical in-
terest because of their effects on the economy.

In fact, vesterday Alan Greenspan told us that banks’ reluctance
or inability to lend is a principal contributor to the current reces-
sion and is greatly complicating the Fed's monetary policy deci-
sions.

Today’s witnesses represent neither the banking industry nor the
regulators. And so they should be able to give us a kind of arm’s
length perspective of well informed observers and people who, I
think, bring a form of expert opinion to us.

Let me invite them to come on up and sit at the table. And, as
you take your seats, let me say that we are pleased to have you.

I am going to call on Senator Garn for any comments he wishes
to make.

Senator GArN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I apologize for being a
little bit late, but I'm sure you would want me to be where 1 was,
in the Rules Committee voting on the Banking Committee’s budget.

The CrairMAN. Thank you.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR GARN

Senator GARN. Today the committee is hearing from three expert
witnesses on the condition of the banking system. This is simply
not an academic question. The committee has already heard from
the FDIC, GAOQ, CBO, and from Treasury. It is clear that banks are
suffering from more losses on bad loans than at any other time in
the past 50 years.

The FDIC predicts that as many as 230 additional banks will fail
this year on top of the 169 that failed in 1990. Some experts indi-
cate that over 1,000 banks with $400 billion in assets may be vul-
nerable in the future.

Problems exist in nonperforming commercial real estate loans,
loans to finance highly leveraged transactions, and international
loans to lesser developed countries. To a large extent these prob-
lems result from some basic flaws in our banking laws.

Beginning in the late 1970’s, the marketplace developed new
products that directly competed with commercial banks for their
best customers. However, these competitors are not shackled by 60
year old laws that inhibit and, in some cases, prevent efficient com-
petition. The result, many banks lost their prime customers.

In order to earn a profit and attract capital, banks were forced to
compete for the more speculative lending opportunities. As many
banks’ lending portfolios became riskier, these banks became more
vulnerable to economic downturns in particular markets or geo-
graphic sectors of the country. The end result is the bank failures
we are seeing today.
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The solution is to take an honest look at the problem in the
banking industry and its root causes and to make the necessary
changes in our financial institution laws, as I said yesterday. We
have got to get away from the bandaids and the tourniquets and
recognize the realities of the structural needs within the system
and pass comprehensive banking legislation.

Certainly, this hearing today will provide the committee with a
good opportunity for the testimony you bring to us, your expertise
and, hopefully, to advance this process.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CuairMaN. Thank you very much, Senator Garn.

I want to say to our witnesses, I appreciate your being here and
the time and the effort that it takes to prepare the statements that
you are prepared to share with us and your willingness to respond
to questions that we might have.

As we start down the track this year in deciding what changes
would appear to make sense in the banking structure and the
banking system, we want to try to bring to bear as much compe-
tent opinion as we can. This is an extraordinarily complex set of
issues and you bring, I think, insights that can be heipful to us.

I think we'll start, Ms. Berger, with you and we’d like to have
you present your statements, and we’ll go on down the table here.

Ms. BErGER. Yes. Thank you.

The CaairMan. Pull that right up close to you so you can be
heard throughout the room.

STATEMENT OF CAROLE S. BERGER, SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT
OF CJ LAWRENCE INC,, NEW YORK, NY

Ms. BERGER. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I am
pleased to be here today to talk about the current health of the
banking industry and the prospects for that industry as we go for-
ward,

As a banking analyst for the last 16 years, I have to say that it's
never been boring but these last couple of years have been the
most challenging of all. And I commend you for studying the prob-
lems of this industry before you consider legislation that would in
any way alter it.

As a way of backdrop, I'd just like to say that all of my com-
ments are based on C.J. Lawrence’s economic forecasts, which are
for an average recession. We have a more severe forecast than
either the Fed or the administration. Qur economists are looking
for GNP to decline in real terms this year by 1% percent with the
weakness coming in the first half (down 3 percent) and a slow re-
covery averaging 0 percent growth in the second half.

All of my comments tend to be geared toward that kind of eco-
nomic scenario and anything materially better than that would, of
course, make my projections somewhat less negative and vice
versa.

I think what we're seeing in the banking industry today is really
the back end of a tremendous buildup of debt in the U.S. economic
system over the last 10 years. Debt as a percentage of GNP for dec-
ades ran at about 140 percent. And, over the course of the 1980’s,
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that ballooned to 186 percent by 1990. It is the back side of that
debt balloon that is creating this credit cycle for banks.

What we have seen in the last year, particularly in the last quar-
ter, was a tremendous acceleration in the rate of deterioration in
credit in all sectors, and particularly in real estate. Nonperforming
loans for the 45 banks that I do equity research on deteriorated
sharply last year from about 3 percent nonperforming asset ratio
at yearend 1989 to 4.8 percent by yearend 1990.

That level is double the peak reached in the 1981-82 recession
for these 45 banks. So clearly we are already experiencing the
worst credit cycle of the last 50 years. And the real problem is, I
think it’s going to continue for some time. Normally the credit
cycle tends to lag the underlying economics.

The largest problem that this industry has today is their com-
mercial real estate loans. Commercial real estate loans are almost
25 percent of total bank loans. About 18 percent are commercial
mortgage loans and another 7 percent are construction loans. We
have never had an asset class as large as commercial real estate
have serious problems.

I mean, when Latin American countries were having significant
problems, LDC loans were a huge problem for a dozen large banks
averaging about 12 percent of their loan portfolios. But as a
system, it was less than 5 percent of total bank lending. And you
can make the same kind of comments as it pertains to energy or
agricultureal loans, It had serious impact on a small number of
banks, but not for the system as a whole.

This is the first time the system has to deal with a credit prob-
lem this large. And to give you some idea of how much lending was
done, 62 percent of all bank lending that was done since 1985 has
been for commercial real estate,

The CHAIRMAN. If I may stop you for 1 minute, I think that sta-
tistic you've just given us is a very powerful one, and I have not
heard it juxtaposed with the LDC lending. Senator Graham has
just joined us and [ would like to recap just for a second so he can
cue in to what you are saying. She has just made an observation
that this problem in the banking system is quite different than
we've seen before, than we saw in the early 1980’s. And if I've got
your number down right, about 27 percent of the assets of banks
toﬁay are in commercial real estate loans of one kind or an-
other—

Ms. BERGER. 25 percent.

The CHAIRMAN. 25 percent. And that’s a very high percentage.

But she then contrasted that to the LDC problem and was saying
that back when that was a problem that it was perhaps as high as
12 percent of portfolio disposition in a handful of big banks, but
only about 5 percent throughout the system as a whole.

So that, while we saw that as a big problem, it was pretty
narrow and not so significant when it was spread across the
system, as opposed to this situation.

And I'l] just let you continue on from that point.

Ms. BERGER. Yes, That aggressive lending allowed real estate de-
velopers to build office buildings at a record pace. The supply of
office space in the United States doubled over the decade of the
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1980’s. And it resulted in an oversupply of real estate in this coun-
try of massive proportions.

We started the decade of the 1980’s with office vacancy rates
running 3 and 4 percent. Today, that number is 20 percent.

The big buildup came in the early 1980’s, but during that period
of time it didn't seem to be a problem because office employment
growth, people to fill up those office buildings, kept pace with the
rate of construction. And it wasn’t until the late 1980’s, as the rate
of office employment growth slowed more rapidly than building
slowed, that you got this huge surge in vacancies.

The real problems starts to occur when you do get a slowdown in
a local economy. As an economy slows down, real estate developers
looking at a huge oversupply, particularly of office space, say: I
better cut my rent in order to fill up my building. And they set off
rent wars. And the rent wars become particularly virulent.

It's my understanding that in Boston and New York, effective
rents are running 50 percent below where they were 18 months
ago. So you see, that has a very dramatic effect on these real estate
developers’ ability to service their loans. And if you allow me a
little poetic license, I will give you some idea of how large this
problem could be.

We've stated that real estate loans are 25 percent of total bank
loans. That’s about 20 percent of total assets. Let’s also assume
that the average bank lent 75 percent of the appraised value on the
property and property values go down by 50 percent—that is con-
sistent with rents dropping by 50 percent (as rents have in Boston
and New York). The way you calculate what a commercial piece of
real estate is worth is to take the net present value of the cash
flows that come off of that property. So if you get a 50 percent de-
cline in rents and run that through a net present value equation,
you will get more than a 50 percent decline in value.

Now if that were true on a national basis, which is not necessari-
ly my projection, but that’s what’s happening in Boston and New
York already, you could make the case that banks are going to
have to charge off $25 out of every $75 they lent, or 33 percent of
their total real estate loans over the course of this real estate cycle.

That is the equivalent of 6 or 7 percent of their total assets,
which is roughly equivalent to all of their equity and reserves. So
it could be a very massive problem. It also points to the role that
the regulators could play in this game.

This is also an industry which, over the course of the 1980’s, was
capable of earning 75 basis points to 1 percent on assets every year.
If the regulators require the very rapid writedown of real estate,
marking it to market as they have done so far, it will cause a great
deal of bank capital to be extinguished over a very short period of
time.

If, however, they change the accounting policies to allow for that
recoghnition over a longer period of time, say 5 or 1{ years, it may
mean all of the industry’s profitability but none of their capital.
It’s a very important distinction whether you're charging off cap-
ital or you're eating into earnings.

If you're charging it to capital, that’s when you get the overflow
impact, like the Wall Street Journal article this morning about the
New Hampshire banks. Banks are highly leveraged institutions. If
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you have 4 or 5 percent equity to assets and you require a bank to
charge off a dollar of capital, he has to take $20 or $25 out of his
assets.

So if you extinguish large amounts of capital very rapidly, you
don’t get credit crunch, you get what I call credit implosion. You
get the banks calling their good customers and saying, give us cur
money back.

The CHAIRMAN. And aren’t they doing that? Aren’t we hearing
more and more cases where that's happening, at least in some re-
gions of the country?

Ms. BERGER. In some regions of the country. I don't think it's yet
widespread. Clearly the problem started in New England. And New
England is actually a very good example, without getting down to
the size of the banks that were in this morning’s article, even if
you look at the six largest New England banks, last year the regu-
lators in late 1989 and early 1990, required the immediate writeoff
of $2 billion of capital and really pushed that economy into a very
serious recession. And I think it points out the role that the regula-
tors have to play as we go forward.

There are strong geographic differences. If you look at the larg-
est eastern banks in New York, Boston, and Chicago, 14 percent of
their real estate loang are already nonperforming. The west coast
has not yet seen that kind of impact, although I think it is likely
to, but the nonperforming real estate loans there are only 6 per-
cent of their real estate exposure.

Real estate is the largest problem, but unfortunately it’s not the
only problem that this industry has to face. With recession come
other credit losses. Commercial losses are caused by the squeeze on
corporate profits by either high interest rates or a slowdown in
demand for their products. That's what we're seeing now.

And even in their non-LDC and their nonreal estate exposures,
we've seen a doubling in nonperforming assets at those large east-
ern banks this last year. Business failures are rising rapidly. So
what we're seeing here is a very rapid deterioration also in the
commercial sector.

Historically, those losses lag the economy. If we expect the weak-
est part of the economy to be upon us now, you still wouldn't
expect losses from that area to peak until late 1991 or until early
1992.

A similar case can be made for the consumer. The consumer is
also overburdened with debt. Consumer debt as a percentage of
personal income is 79 percent. That’s a postwar record high. As un-
employment rates rise, which, in economic terms, they have only
started to do recently, consumer losses for these banks will also
rise very rapidly.

And given C.J. Lawrence’s forecast of a peaking in unemploy-
ment rates at about 8 percent late in 1991, you would not expect
cog;umer losses for these banks to crest until late 1991 or early
1992,

I think that 1991 will probably be the trough in bank earnings.
But I wouldn’t expect a very vibrant recovery either.

This credit cycle will end like every other credit cycle does, with
very aggressive easing on the part of the Federal Reserve bringing
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down interest rates, spurring demand. However, I think there are
as many differences this cycle as there are similarities,

The role the regulators play is very important. Again, it goes
back to capital. If you extinguish capital, you are going to create
the overflow which causes a much more severe downturn which, in
and of itself, feeds the credit cycle and will make it more cyclical
and more severe.

On the bright side, the industry today is, I think, relatively well
capitalized. So for the longer term prospects, given the fact that I
don’t think you're going to see the kind of loan demand that we
saw over the course of the 1980’s into the 1990’s, if capital is not
extinguished rapidly, and if you do get forbearance by regulators
and not a severe recession, we'll probably come through this with
capital intact,

There will be a lot of dislocation. There will be banks who are
grossly undercapitalized who need capital and many banks will fail
while others continue to thrive and prosper. However, as long as no
large pools of capital are extinguished, we're not going to have the
overflow effect.

Given the oversupply of real estate, you're not going to have the
call on those resources that you did in the 1980°s. As we said 62
percent of all bank loans made in the last 6 years have been for
real estate. If you don’t need to build office buildings, you won't
have the call on the capital you did over that period.

So it may not all be black. It’s going to make it much more diffi-
cult for those banks that would have significant problems to earn
their way out of this credit cycle like the multinational banks did
with their LDC problems. They had the time and the growth in
other income to make their way through that credit cycle,

I think what you're going to see is a lack of lcan demand. As
much as you are going to see credit ¢crunch, you're also going to see
a lack of loan demand. You're not going to see it from real estate
the way you saw it, particularly on the commercial side. Yes, on
the residential side, but probably not on the commercial side.

Further, consumers are laden with debt. They may not have the
same credit demands that they had over the 198(’'s. And commer-
cial industrial loans, outside of HLT's, have been declining for sev-
eral years already.

The demands on the system may not be as great as they have
been. The bad news part of that is that it's not going to be a vi-
brant recovery either. If you're looking for debt growth to pull you
out of recession, it’s probably not a reasonable expectation. I don’t
think corporations will be willing to take on that much more debt,
nor are consumers.

So I think that you can make a strong case that we see a very
slow recovery. So I think that, if there’s anything that I would look
for in all of this is that the banks that survive will do so by having
already good credit standards, but also by cutting expenses and re-
ducing overhead. And any legislation such as interstate branching,
which will help them reduce their costs, I would encourage you to
consider.

And I thank you for this opportunity.

[The complete prepared statement of Carole S. Berger follows:]
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SUMMARY AND CONCLUSION

Without a doubt, we are in the middle of the worst credit cycle of the

pestwar  era. Problem Ioans (nonperforming asset fatios) are ar their highest
level of rthe last 50 years The largest, most problematic secter today s
Eor Ralgase gu Delivary commercial Teal #MA.  We starked the iast decade with office vacaney rates
Expected at 10:00 AM EST below 5% but ended the 19805 with roughly 20% of all office spacc in the LS,
February 21, 1991 empty. Recession is likely to exacerbate this oversupply problem, fueling the

already sharp deterioration in property vaiuty and nécessitating huge
write-of [5 ar commercial banks,

Uunfertunately, this i3 not the oanly problem the banking industry faces
loday, Traditionslly, with recession come credit losses, both commercial and
consumer.  Commezcial losscs risc as cotporate profits are pinched by high real
interest rates and/or a drop in revenues as the cconomy slows. Consumer losses
are directly related to the level of unemployment. Typically, commercial and
consumer credit losses do not cresl for almost a year after the trangh in the
cconomy. The real gstate cycle is much longer.  Further, the severity of the
credit gycle will be corrélared with the harshness of the cconomic downturn. As

STATEMENT OF bank analysts, our forccasts of credit losses over the next couple of years arc
CAROLE 5. BERGER only as good as our predictions for the overall economy. The more severe the
SENIOR YICE PRESIDENT downtura, the waorse the credit losses
C.J. LAWRENCE INC,
BEFORE THE SENATE BANKING COMMITTEE The zole of the banking regulators is cruckal to the lORger-term prospects

of the industry, 1 would be difficult for me to overstate the problems within
the real estate markets. As [ disquss more fully in my testimony, | think 1hat
over the course of this real esiate ¢yele, banks, a5 an industry, may Reed to
writcolf 6% to 7% of their ol asscts With capiral ratios al or below
these lewels, il banks were required to write-off these losses quickly it could
cause the insolvency of the U.S, banking system. I an industry Lhat returncd
0715% ro LOO% on assets ducing the 19805, il such write-offs were recognized

Mr. Chaizman and Members of the Cammbee, over the course of S5 to 10 years, it would absorb most of ihe indusiry’s
carning power but little of i1s capital

I am pleased 10 be here ioday 1o discuss my views on the current health and This is not a minor point It is the capital impairment that causes the
prospects of the banking industry, At an industry analyst for the past 1§ overflaw impact into the economy. Banks are highly-teversd organizations. 17
years, 1 <an say without reservation that the last couple of years have been a bank is required o carry 4% squity reo assets, every dollar of capital
the most challenging. Change is being forccd upon the [ieancial  services written-off requires that 325 be drained from thcir balance sheers jusi 1o
industry at a torrid pace. It is, therefore, appropriate thal you, 35 wmcmbers maintain that same 4% equity-to-asscts ratio.  Thersfore, if huge sums of bank
of the Banking Commitice, try to fully vnderstand the problems of this industey capital are extinguished quickly, rthe overflow impact could be disastrous.  If
before considering legislation to change it the problem is recorded more slowly and lirtle or ne capital is extirpated,

then 1he overflow impact is far lcsy worrisome,
Curreatly, the ccomomists at C.J. Lawrence Inc, Edward . Hyman and Nancy
Lazar, art somewhatl \est oplimistc than either the Federal Reserve ar ihe
Adminisryation on economic growth this year, They are projecting real GNP
growth of -1.5% in 1991, with the greatest weakness in the first hall {-3.0%)
and a slow recovery in the second hail. | comcur with this forecasy, and
therefoze, my views, as expressed in  this testimony, incorporate such a
scenario.

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis

86



.3 4

The decade of the 19805 saw an incredible buildup of debr corpornte, This credit cycle is not totally without precedént.  We believe it will end
individual, and government, This credit eycle is part of the (iquidation phase a$ credil ¢ycles normally do, through aggressive Fed casing This would
of that debt boom. The riskiest loahs will go bad and will be reflected as reliquefy the capital markets, bringing interest rates 10 a lcvel that
loan losses on banks' Ffinancial siatements. The severity of the <ycle will tell sncourages capital spending and consumplion,  As an industry amalyst for lhe
wg how much bank capital will nced to be charged-off.  This raises the issue: \ast 16 years, however, ) Dbelieve there are as many differences in this cycle
Will the banks be able to fund loan growth at the other ¢ng of the cycle? At as thére ace similzrities 1 believe we are at a turning point for the
this juncture, given our (C). Lawrénce Inc's ¢conomists Edward 3. Hyman and sndustry and pérhaps thc ccomomy. {Given the already high levels of debt in the
Nancy Lazar) view of an gvéragc cconomic downturn and assuming $omc regulaiory US. cconomy, it s unlikely that debt will bc the major wehicle o fester
forbearance, wé¢ think tke U5 banking system is adequately capitalized cconomic growth or a recovery in bank earnings. [ Wwould urge you, as members
{although som¢ of irs |atgest members require massive iafusions of new of the Secmate Banking Tommities, 10 consider lcgislation thar encourages
capital). One reason that we Bre $o sanguine about <apital levels is that we expease reductlon andjor consclidarions within the banking iadustry to foster &
belicve lgan growth in the 15350s may never approach the level of the last 0 mote  efficient system. Onc such idea is (he Trepsury proposal for interstatc
ycary.  Since {983, roughly 62% of all foans added to bank balance shecis were branching. The cost savings for operalors of large multistate Franchises could
rel estate  loans. Given the oversupply of commercial real estate, 1 doubt b¢ cnormous Further, | would urge you to re¢form the depesit insurance
seriously that foan demand will be as robust as it was in rhc 1980z Similariy, system; specifically, I believe the too-big-to fail doctrine must be phased
consumer gand corporats debi levels are unesually high, and both sectors are out.

likely to barrow less heavily in the 19905 than they did in the 1980s,

We view this as both a positive and a negative. Onm the positive side, if

logn demand is 1ow, then the banking industry is not as undcrcapitalized as Credit Cyele
many Cear. It follows thar whatever loan demand docs develop couwld be funded
within the coni¢xt of the banks' existing capital bases. From a macroccenomic The debt boom of the 19805 brought debt in tha US, cconomy to the highest
basis, this lack of lgan demand may result in @ far less robust economic 1evEl relative to the sizé of our gros national product (GNP) since the
reccovery. On the wmegative side, f it is rruly g debrliguidation cycle and _ 1930s.  Figuze 1 shows the history of debt as a pereentage of GNP from the
consumers and corporations d9 not wish to borrow, then many banks will find it 19205 to the presént.
difficult o earn their way out of the credit eycle. In such an énvironment,
¢xpenss  reductions achieved by internal means or from synergies created by Figure 1
conselidations within the industry may be the key to the fururc viability of
the banking indestry.
DEBT i 2 % of GNP
L. b 10, 20T
® ¥ i i 1350¥
Qvg[ilghl thar ]h;! :ahhl;ﬂ in 239 Iﬂd 22 g fear A_Nugl more_Sgvgrg EN4
ic i jd  wrire- Thiz was the case 1n
MNew Ergland. a r#gion thar is likely to be much wceker than the rest of the 00T
country for much longer, We arc not suggesting that regulators allow <apical —
ratios to fall However, we would cautipn them not to raise capiral fpeel
requirements  during this period of  stress. Further, we need acw  accounting
treatment thap stretches owt the timing of the recognition of real estarne
losses 50 as not to impinge on the capital base of the industry. 160
140
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It is the back side of that debt balloon which is creating the worst ¢redit
cycle in the postwar period. Credit quality at LS commerciai banks
deteriorated sharply last year. For the 45 baaks thar we follow closely.
nonperforming assels ratios grew (rom 3.0% at year-end 1985 to 48% at year-end
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1990,  Nonperformers today are almost double the level reached during the
1981-1982 recession. Figure 2 shows noaperfofming assets ratios f{or (hese 45
banks since 1981

Figure 2

There are significant geographic diffcremces in the {evel of problem asscis
today. However, trends do not differ materially. New England banks and banks
in the Middle Atlantic stales have fared far worse over the the last 12 months
because of an overcxposure 1p real estate and weakening local econamies with

nenpeiforming asset ratios of 9.3% and 53%, respectively Nonperforming
asscts rafios for these areas are shown in Figures 3 and JA,
Flgure 3 Figure 1A
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Even for the multinational banks, nenperforming asscts ratios grew  [rom
5.4% at year-end (989 1o 6.7% by December 19%0.  Figure 4 shows muitinaticna!
banks' credit-quatily ralies. As you cam scc. when we cexelude LDC
nonperformers, credit-quality trends of their non-LOC portfolios look even
warse, rising from 2.7% a1 year-¢nd 1989 to 4.1% last December. Over the last
few ycars, charge-offs of LDC eredits have held total nonperforming  assel
ratios incheck. even as non-LDC credit quality deteriorated.

Figure 4
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Real Estate

Real cstare 5 by far the largest problem in the banking industry today
Figure 5 shows commercial real cstate mortgage leans as a percentage of total
loans, Today they arc L7.7% of 1he total loans of US banks  In addition,
rcal estate construction Juans account for another 7% of bank lending.

Figure §
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When LDCs were a problem, they werc a huge
problem for the dozen largest banks, where exppsures averaged under 2% of
totel leams.  For the banking industry 33 4 whoie, however, LDC debi never
excecded S% of toral loams, Similar slatements could be made regargding
agricultural and cnergy loans.

Over the course of the [P80s, the banks jear aggressively on real estate.
doubling their relative cxposure. Since 1985, 62% of all incremental Bank
nding was on commescial Teal esase.  Office vacenty za1es (shown in Figurc
6} alsa rose rapidly over the course of the J980s.

Figure &
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During the carly 19805, office employmenr growth kepl paceé with building.
Real cstate space wat absorbed at roughly the same pacc as it was heing
creared.  Rentt remained st2ble and eveén rost in some markets, The environment
changed rapidly as the rare of office employment growih began to drop in the
late 1980s.  Figure 7 shows office censtruction contracts versus affice
employmenr growth, A5 gomarrpction OPIfacly have slowed dramatically, sp 100
has the rate of creation of aew office jabs.

Flguse 7
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A3 local economic acltivity slows, real cstate developess with a  huge
oversupply of office space begin cutting rents.  The more sg¢rious the downturn
in the cconomy, the less real estace space is abjorbed and the further veal

cstate  developers drop thelr renrs. As rent rolls decline, so does the walue
of that real estate. A pitce of commercial real #state is valued by the net
present value of the cash flows thar can be expected from it over time In

some  markers, such as New York and Boston, effective senfs have aircady
declined 0%, Every time a real estate devcloper has to renegotiate a lease as
it comet up for rcnewal, his cash [lew is being impaired, His terane will
either insist on dramatically Jower remt or move out. ither way, 1he
developer has @ cash erwnch, Mmaking it difficelt w0 pay Mmginteninéc costs apd
mottgage interest.  Forther, he would Tind it difficull or impossible to sell
the property, since those reduced cash [(lows are the dergrminant of what
someons would pay for that building. Put more simply, declining rents reduce
property values.

In bread térms, this can be an immense problem for the US. banks. As we
already notcd, real estate loans arc at roughly 25% of total bank loans, which
is cquivalent o roughly 20% of total assets.  If cash flows on a national
basis deciine as much as they have in Boston and New York, property values may
decling nationzlly by more than 50%. I we assume that banks Jenr 75% of the
original appraised  value of the property, 3t 5 possible thar over the course
of this cycle banks will nced to charge-off 525 out of every 575 rthey have

lent, or 33% of their real estate loans.  This iz equivalent ra 6%-7% of their |

tetal  assets, Ir tarm, this is roughly equivaleat 1o the equily sad 1he
resérves in the system  today. Therefors, if these charge-offr were required
quickiy, it could cause the insolvency of the banking industry.

The U.S. banking systém ovecr the course of the 19805 was capablc of
producing returns of 0.75% and 10)% on assers It follows thercfore, thar il
banks were allowed to rcporl rhese losscs over a 3 (o |0-ycRr period, such
charge-offs may absorb all of their profits but none of their capital. This i

vors i Cerir o

When you causc a bank to charge-off capital 26d then instruct it mot 1o
allow irs squity-lo-assets ralio o decline, that bank must rcduce assets. A
bank with a 4% cquity-to-pssett ratio would need o reduce assets by 325 lor

every 51 of capital charged-off.  This 5 not a credit ¢runch; 1l thi

it i i ¥ ! i I Ay
Sizastions sTfecy on the cconomy,

There arc (w0 issues that immediately come to mind.  First, wheze will the
property  values Stabilize? The problem was created by a3 combination of
ovérsupply and slowing office employment growth. Demographics zrgue

strénuously against @ quick resolution of fhis problem.  Fugther, the impact of
TETEINIOR  Oon  tmployment cowld exagperatc the oversepply problem. This could
panic real estate deveiopers into dropping rents further, causing gproperty
values to fall #nd bank losscs to escatare, In Texas the cycle was not broken
wntil rents fell ro @ lcvel barely sufficient to cOVer pperating c¢osis. In
Tcias, at the wough of the cycle, the act present value of the cash flows of
downtown office properties was close ro zere.  This caused mast of the majof
batks in the state o steM wo-of-mane mergers o Federal Deposit Tnsuracie
Corporation (FDIC} assistance. | fear the seme ¢ype of environmen: might come
to pass in New England over the next couple of years.
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The second issue:  How will bank tegulatars react to falling real estate Figure 9 Figure 10
values?  Aggressive action by bank regulators in late 1989 and e¢arly 1990 in H e

L) oa. Te 220
New England caused the rapid charge-off of almost 32 billien of bank capilal at ) o
the six largest New England banks. The credit implosion which was created o° - . 200 M
pushed that cconomy inte what 1 believe will be a severe ecomomic downmrn. sy ~
Regulators need te walk a tightrope. They must be siringent enough 16 protece o BT AMAMTE ity & € attanes lon 198 8 H‘/l \.
depositors, yet Forbear cnough not o create credit mplosions in other major 180 4 y
marketplaces, - JI
) 7 prl ,’ wos
Detcrioration im  real estate accelerates dramarically as the cconomy

slows, Figure 8 shows nonperforming real estate loans for the eight largest
banks of New Yaork, Boston, Chicage, and our index of Tour California banks
For castern banks, nonperforming real estate loans are approaching 14% of total
real cstate loans. For California banks, nonperforming real esiate loans ate
stili under &% of real estare exposure.  We believe this is becavse the eastern
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These aré the causes [lor busingss (ailures. Figure ! shows a 52-week
average of the pumber of business failures. Last y¢ar showed ar amazing *
increase in the aumber of failures, and we would not expeet this trend to crest
until sometime after the trough ia the cconomy, most likely early 1992,
Business failures are a lagging indicator of the ccomomy — We thercfore cannot
expect commercial loan problems to peak until sarly ro mid-1992, Clearly, the
weakor the ecoramy, the moré busingss failures and the higher commercizl loans
v < losses.

Figure 11
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Unfortunately, real cstate is not the industry's only problem. Wi

recession come credit 105585 in the consumer and commercial portfolios as well.

Commerclal Credit Cycle

Figure % shews nonperforming loans, excluding real estate and LDCs, lor our ' !
MNew York, Chicago, and Boston baoks. The deterioration of these commercial e /
credits over the last year has been rapid and very meaningful.  On the Wesi
Coast, where the ceonomy is more vibrant, credit quality has detcrigrated, but
not nearly to the degree that it has at the other baerks. The cause of the
commercial credit losses can be linked to the effects of high real interest
rates and/or slowing demapd on the revenues and expenses of corporate America 1506, 1987 1508 1289 1990
AS corporate profits decline (sec Figure 10), debt-leden corparations have
trguble mecting interest and principal payments.
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Consemer Credit Cyele

Consumers are also heavily laden with debr.  Figure 12 shows consumer debt

as 2 percentage of personal incame,

Flgure 12
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As unemployment rates rise, consumers’ ability to make
payments ©on time, i at all, s diminished The severity of

credit losses will depend on the level and timing of the peak in uncmployment
Tates. C.J. Lawréntc ccedmomisis now  antleipate usemployment rates,
alse a lagging indicator, (o peak in lare 1991, at roughly &%. Figure 13 shows
wpempioyment rates on @ Natigpal basis. They have just reccnply staried
rise dramatically. W& ¢xpect consumer Josses 10 reach  their zenith

year or sarly in 1392,

Figure 13
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In summary, this credit cycls is Far from over, even if we aré now
witnessing the weakest point in the cconomy. Real cstate problems may endure
through the mid-19905, and commerciai and consumer credit problems arc uniikely
0 be on the mend until mid-1992. 1t is cvideng {rom <y temasks that the less
sanguine one iz about cconomic prospects, the more concerned onc has 1o he
about the health of the US. panking industry.

Longer-Term Oullgok

If a Scrics reccdsion can be avoided and regulators can successfully walk
that vighitope, 1t 15 likely the credit cycle will run ity course withouot
bringing about the dsmise of the US. banking system, Recent Fed actions 1o
add liquidity to the Systern by cutting reserve rcguirementy, lowering the
discount rate, and pumpihg réscrves i010 the System should begin the process of
recovery, C.). Lawrence ccondmists Edward . Hyman and NMNancy Lazar are now
forecasting real GNP {0 decline 1.5% this year, with thc weéakest parformance in
the first half. foltowed by stabilization and slow recoveéry in the second
half.  Unger such 3 scenario, commercial and consumer losses and problem
credits would acceleratc over the very near term, with prablem credils peaking
by mid-1992. In already weak markers, real estate will deteriorate rapidly as
"renl wars® spread and Troperty values plummet. 1t i3 also likely that similar
problems will arise in markéts which haive not yet desetiorated  sigmificamiy
Under such & scenario, bank carnings would likely trough in 1991, One must
cxpect, therefore, that 1991 earnings for this industry will be worsc than they
were in i930.  An carnings rebound may ocgur as early as 992, However, we
caution that it may not be vibsant.

Even 50, 35 long as the industry CONtinuct 10 make maac¥, no Iprge pools of
capital will be extinguished. Todey, the industry is relatively wetl
capitalined. Therefors, as long as large Pools of capital remaln  jntace,
credit implasion on a grand scale can be avoided.

There will be major dislocations. . Weak banks that lose lzrge portions of
sheir equily capital wiill fail. There arc also likely to b¢ major geographical
differenges.  In New Englapd, for example, the sconomy will be much weaker and
slower to recgver than ¢he national average. The banks in rhat region.
therefore, have much grearer problems, In fact, we bhelieve 8 Texas-style
downturn could result in a similar banking ¢nvironment, necessicating
oui-of-region mergers and/or FDIC-assisted transactions for a fair number of
those banks.

The real estate cycle, by its very nature, will be mugh harder to resolve
Cash flows in commercial rdal é&stale wijll continue 0 decling ¢ver a5 the
economy recoverd, making the carnings recovery of the banking industry somewhat
slowar tham ia past ¢ycies, Howtver, if this real estate cycle is rar
coincident with severe commercial and consumer credit cycles, and assuming
regutators do nmot forte rapid write-offs of real estate assets, lotal! capital
in the system is unlikely to degline significantly

W¢ contingg 1o seress capital I is capital and the leverage of tha
capital which allow banks to fund their ioans and invéstments.  Much has been
written #bout a credit Cronch, Qur view is that there is still envugh cagitar
10 make loans. It is 9 norma! human reaction, iate the face of a slowing
cconomy, 10 view the world as a riskier place, Therelore, bankers who are nor
tightening thei¢ ¢redit standards ar® in the minority As  the covery
unfolds, bankers will again begin lending and horrowers, at thé lower intedtst
rates that Fed easing brings, will begin borrowing
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We believe thar this is where the
Debe in the US. economic system is close to an ali-time high, and ir is likely
that the economy will go through the debt-liquidation phase Ay we discussed,

ahe oredit evele 33 part of imar phase.  The sceomd part witt Be moch lower
loan demand than existed in !930s,

similarities o past cycles may end

Figure 14 shows yecar-ta-year growth of rto1al loans over the decade of the
19805, Growth was very variable, averaging 9.45% over the past dozen yeacs.

Flgure 4
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Recal estate loans {shown in Figure

15) grew even [laster. at an average al
139% in the last 12 years.

Figure 18
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Given the oversupply of commercial real gsratc in the US. (which some have
estimated over at 10 years), we doubt seripusly thar loan growth in this area
will cven come close 10 what it was over (he last L0 years.

Figure 16 shaws the growth in construction spending since the mid-1970s
Spending exploded after the 19811982 rccession for beth commercial and
residentisd, Today, 44% of construction spending is (or mnon-residential
purposes (see Figurt 16A)  This is roughly the same proportion it has averaged
over the last 14 yeary, As constrpction of current office buildings are
completed, we believe spending in this sector will [all well into the
mid-1990s. Therelore, construction lending will likely coatinue to decclerate.

Figure 16
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Figure 17 shows commercial and induostrial loan growth over the decade.
This area grew at as average of 7.5% during rhe last dozen years, Since 1986,
the pace has slowed considerably. A goodly portien of the loan growth in this
area was for highly leveraged transactions (HLTs) Many of the COrporations
that emploved leverage are now [linding it difficult to service their debt, and
the ceturns of the cquity investors 4arc nowhere near what was originally
projected.  This type of lending will not be as attzactive fo investors in the
19905 as il was in the I9B0s. Therefore, we believe that commercial and
industrial loan growth may nol be as robust a3 it has been,

¥01
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Similar arguments can be made for the consumer.  Even after the rccovery,

consumers, with debt now 79% of their personal income, may be
borrow

very reluctant to

Our forecast is for very modest loan growth, even‘after the recovery is in

place. Therelore, with ¢apital ar an adequare level reday,

and barring the

kind of e¢nvironment thay wouid greate hupe 10s1es for the system, we weuld
cxpect banks to have cnangh sipital 4o fund whalever lown growih xists,

The negative side of this Torccast suggests the ecanomic

recovery may be

less robust than R past cycls because it will not be fucled by increasing
leverage within the financial system.  Thit, iR twem, way 4923 ol the credn
cycle iwelf.  Furthermere, some banks will find it much more difficult to grow
their way out of their credit problems. That is what multinational banks did
in the mid-1980s. During the period of time (}984-1937) thar multinatignal
banks were recognizing that the payment proflems of Latin Ameiean counifics
were not just shost-term liquidity problems, loan growth averaged a little over
(g%, This allowed large banks lo genérate inceme to  build reserves and

capilal, which they have wsed aver the last few year to absorb
credits,

losses from LDC

The cnvirgnment of the 19905 is unlikely 1o be as hospitable, The keys ta

profitabitity over the course of the 19905 are more likely

to be expepse

coatrol and intramarket mergers that might provide signilicant cost savings

"We would lavor any legislation (hat would ¢ncourgge bankers

to seck partners

where true synergies exist Further, of all the Treasury's banking proposals.

we¢ find intersiate branching particularly appesaling for

large multiseaie

organitations.  For¢ed by arcanc banking taws. bankd are required ro operate as
scparale cntifies it each bl the states in which they currenily do  busingss.

Interstate Prinching would lower costs and could be a major
bealth of the indusiry 25 3 whole,
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The CuairMaN. Well, very good. There are several questions that
come to mind. And [ think as we go along, if there’s any particular-
ly compelling issue that anybody wants to interrupt to raise, we
probably ought to do it while it’s right there and then we will move
along, because I think we can be a little more informal today.

Senator D'Amato, I know you have a statement. Do you want to
put that in the record?

Senator D'AMmaTo. Yes. Mr. Chairman, in the interest of time, [
would like to submit this statement for the record as if it is read in
its entirety.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR D’AMATO

Mr. Chairman, thank you for convening this hearing today to
discuss the condition of the banking industry and the economy.

At yesterday’s Banking Committee hearing, we were able to hear
from the Chairman Greenspan of the Federal Reserve, the guru of
monetary policy. Chairman Greenspan assured us all that the Fed
has been moving against the credit crunch by implementing expan-
sionary monetary policy to increase the money supply. When the
chairman of this committee asked Mr. Greenspan if we weren’t al-
ready too far behind the credit crunch to be able to do anything
about it, Mr. Greenspan responded that they were aware of the
problem.

Of course they are aware of the problem—it has become their
gremlin, Every American is aware of the problem—eventually even
the Federal Reserve cannot deny the existence of the problem. In-
terest rates have been creeping downward, quarter point by quar-
ter point—more likely the result of decreased demand for loans
and not the result of concerted action by the Fed to lower interest
rates.

Once again, the Fed has done too little too late. We are about to
perform a complicated operation on the industry, but we need to
keep the patient alive in the meantime. Once the economy falters
to such a degree that the banking industry is in danger of being
the savings and loan disaster of the 1990’s, there will be no patient
to operate on. Even extraordinary efforts on the part of Congress
will not be enough to resuscitate this patient.

I am concerned that the Fed’s failure to act sconer will have irre-
versible effects, particularly with respect to the real estate market
which continues to deteriorate. Interest rates should be even lower
than they are now. The Fed should lower the discount rate down to
5.5 percent, and then 5 percent if they have to. The discount rate
was 5.5 percent for an entire year beginning in mid 1986, before
the Fed began its myopic program of contractionary monetary
policy. Certainly the economy is in worse condition now than it was
in 1986, and certainly the economy would benefit from the stimu-
lus of lower interest rates. Even Chairman Greenspan has conced-
ed that the economy has not yet bottomed out.

I would be interested in hearing from today’s witnesses about
their opinion of the effect lowering interest rates sooner would
have had on lessening the impact of the recession on consumers
and the banking industry and whether lower interest rates could
have offset the economic downturn.

org/

Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



Digitized for FRASER

http://fraser.stlouisfed.

107

And I wonder, Mr. Chairman, I would take the liberty that you
have mentioned. If we could get the panelists to comment, I have
made my feelings known, very upset about the manner in which
the Fed has failed to respond to the recession. I think they are late
in recognizing it. And so while they have reduced interest rates, it
seems to me that those interest rate reductions have taken place a
lot later than sooner.

The impact is that when you have a guy who closed his business,
let’s say he’s one that relies on interest payments as a heavy part
of his payment, I'm thinking about the retailers, and the auto busi-
ness. Well, now the prime rate is down let’s say a point, a point-
and-a-half. It doesn’t help him once he has closed his doors. That’s
been my point.

Yeah, they have reacted, but once you've got guys closing the
doors, you can’t save that business. There may be others, but I
think we've seen a lot of people who have been sacrificed because
of the slowness in the response of the Fed, and I don’t understand
why its discount rate is at what it is today, 6 percent when in 1386
and 1987 the August period of that time, between 1986 and 1987, it
was 5.5 percent.

I'm wondering if our experts here would comment. Now I know
that maybe you don’t want to take the Fed Chairman on, you
know, so you don't have to. But do you think we've really been re-
sponding adequately, the Fed, as it relates to its interest rates
policy?

The CaHAIRMAN. Let me suggest that as you go along, if you've
got a thought on that that you want to relate, that you do that in
response to Senator D’ Amato.

Did you have anything you would like to say on it, Ms. Berger,
before I go to Senator Graham, who I think has a question for you?

Ms. BERGER. | am not an economist. I am a bank analyst. I pref-
ace my remarks so you know I am speaking out of school.

I think that the Fed, over the course of the last year, has really
been following rates down.

It appears to me that what we have seen is partly credit crunch,
but on the other side of it we have also seen a lack of credit
demand and that lack of credit demand has brought down interest
rates.

And up until the second discount rate cut, I really thought that
the Fed was following rates down and it was not until the second
discount rate that I thought the Fed was actively starting to ease.
Up until that point they had not added a lot of bank reserves into
the system. And if banks don’t have reserves, new reserves, you are
not adding to the liquidity in the marketplace.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Graham, did you have something that
you wanted to raise there?

Senator GRAHAM. Yes, Mr. Chairman.

First, I would like to say how much I appreciate the fact that you
and Senator Garn are scheduling this series of hearings and par-
ticularly this one today, which attempts to look at some of the
broader economic circumstances that set the context for the specif-
ic decisions that we're going to have to make.

I believe that this issue of financial institution reform offers a
tremendous challenge and opportunity to this committee to exer-
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cise its responsibility at appropriate diagnosis of the problem and,
after that diagnosis, prescription. I think there has been, maybe, in
the past some tendency to prescribe before we fully understood
fully just what the pathology was and we've paid a heavy price
when we have fallen into that trap.

I have some other comments to make, but I would like to ask Ms.
Berger some further questions relative to the real estate analysis
that she has just given.

In terms of the loan increase that you commented on, as between
three types of banks, money center banks, regional banks, and
community banks, was there a difference in the pattern of increase
of real estate loans over the period that you're analysis covers?

Ms. BERGER. Not in a pattern. In the relative exposure, yes.
Large multinational banks as a class tend to be somewhat less ex-
posed than regional banks and community banks.

Senator GRaHAM. Let me ask the question maybe more precisely.
Was the percentage increase in real estate loans different as
among those three types of banks? Did money center banks in-
crease their proportion of real estate lending more or less than
community banks or regional banks?

Ms. BerGer. There was no significant difference.

Senator GRAHAM. The second question is, was there a difference
in the rate of real estate lending before and after the 1986 Tax
Act?

Ms. BErGER. There was a late surge in real estate lending. The
banks had started lending on real estate earlier in the decade and
there was a surge after the Tax Reform Act was passed.

Senator GRanaM. Bank lending increased after the 1986 Tax
Act?

Ms. BerGER. There was one last surge because there was a
window where developers could, if they broke ground they could
still get the tax credit, so there was one last surge of bank lending.

Senator GRaHAM. But after the full consequence of the 1986 Tax
Act went into effect, what was the pattern of bank lending for real
estate loans?

Ms. BERGER. If you have a copy of my testimony in front of you,
there is a chart on page 13 which shows that real estate loans on a
year-to-year basis actually didn’t crest until 1988,

Senator GRAHAM. That is page 137

Ms. Bercer. Page 13, figure 15.

So in answer to your question, no, not really. It has been deceler-
ating since 1988. But most of these were loans that were committed
to before the tax law was passed and funded in late 1987 and 1988.
So the rate of growth crested in late 1988 at about 24 percent.

Senator GraBAM. In testimony earlier this week, when I asked
Mr. Greenspan what was his analysis of what had happened to
credit and he put a great deal of emphasis on the 1981 Tax Act,
which had created value in real estate, and then the 1986 act
which had withdrawn a significant amount of that value. Your
chart as well as some anecdotal information that I have received
indicates that lending activity did not take that withdraw of value
of the 1986 Tax Act into significant account, at least in the period
immediately after the Tax Act was passed.
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Ms. BErGer. You have to remember that real estate lending be-
cause of the building cycle is very long lending.

When a bank lends, he is making a forward commitment and the
loans don’t actually show up on his books until the guy is in the
building process.

So you get a buildup of loans that crest well after the loan com-
mitment. It can be 2 or 3 years after the commitment is made. So
I'm not sure that you can draw from this evidence anything that
really terribly disputes Mr. Greenspan’s statement.

Senator GraHAM. So you are saying that the decisions may have
been prior to 1986, but the statistical numbers that show up on
your chart 15 were the playout of those earlier judgments; is that
correct?

Ms. BErGER. Correct.

Senator GRAHAM. Thank you.

The CHairMAN. Thank you.

Mr. Weiant, we would be pleased to hear from you now.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM WEIANT, MANAGING DIRECTOR OF
THE FIRST BOSTON CORPORATION, BOSTON, MA.

Mr. WEIANT. Mr. Chairman, Members of the committee, I appre-
ciate the opportunity to appear today to discuss the condition of
the banking industry.

My name is William Weiant. I am the managing director of the
First Boston Corp., and am responsible for research on bank stocks
in our Equity Research Department.

A large portion of my time now is spent with investors and,
therefore, we give the perspective not only of the equity analyst
but also of the investment community.

Maintaining public confidence in the banking system is integral
in terms of reviving and managing and maintaining stable econom-
ic growth. As we all know, the economy requires a banking system
that has the confidence of all participants.

The banking system, though, cannot be replaced by other finan-
cial or quasi-financial institutions. While competition for specific
bank products will continue to increase, many of these products
such as commercial paper depend on the banking system for its
safety net and cannot exist without that safety net.

The current state of the financial system and the banking system
has to be seen in the broad context of the last 20 years. In the
1980’s the United States entered a period of disinflation, which is
characterized by slower rates of increase in inflation accompanied
by secular declines in interest rates. Deflation, which is the actual
decline in prices rather than just disinflation, has been evident in
broad sectors of the economy in recent years.

Now many of today’s banking ills can be traced to deflation in
real estate values, as reflected by significant declines in real estate
prices. The real estate problem has been aggravated by the Tax
Reform Act of 1986, more importantly by the demise of the thrift
industry, which is often overloocked by many, as well as some
changes in terms of lending by banks and other financial institu-
tions.
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Nonetheless, in our view, the banking system is essentially
sound. And, in my own personal view, credit is available to credit-
worthy customers. While some structural changes are desirable in
banking, Congress and the administration should be careful not to
undermine the investor confidence by applying bandaids or adopt-
ing unique accounting wrinkles in an attempt to revive economic
growth.

As we found in the savings and loan industry, such techniques
simply aggravate the basic underlying problem for the future.

I'll focus on some of the negatives of the current banking system,
but let me also note some of the positive forces which are at work.
Everything is not a dark cloud in the banking industry today.

The positives include the following. Despite the fact that there
are large provisions for loan losses in the industry, banks in 1990
reported $28 billion in earnings and we believe a similar level of
earnings is likely in 1991, with an improvement in 1992 and 1993.

Profitability in banking is measured by the return on assets and
the returns on equity. For the 45 banks that we monitor, these are
still relatively healthy profit levels.

The return on assets, for example, is expected to be 0.70 percent
in 1991 and the return on equity surprisingly high at 12 percent.

The CHAmRMAN. Could I stop you for a minute.

When you say you follow 45 banks, you have constructed a com-
posite. Are those ones that—can you tell us a little bit about the
profile and are those ones that——

Mr. WeiaNT. The profile is actually included in table 2 of our
written testimony. It includes a broad range of banks, including
money centers, regionals, large super-regionals, and a few, I guess
we would call them regional banks. Basically the banks would be, 1
would say, minimum size would be $5 billion in assets.

The CHairRMAN. But your composite is designed to try to give
you——

Mr. WEIANT. A good view of the overall industry, correct.

The CHairMaN. OK.

Mr. WEeianT. That is correct.

Similarly, in terms of capital, tangible common equity, and we
think that is the only way to measure capital adequacy, of these 45
banks is estimated to be in excess of 5 percent at year end 1991,
which is well above the regulatory minimums.

Let me quickly highlight though some of the areas of concern. I
hate to say it. I think there are seven of them.

No. 1, let’s look at real estate. We think the nonperforming real
estate loans are going to increase in1991. We anticipate for the av-
erage bank nonperforming real estate would increase approximate-
ly 50 to 75 percent. In some cases it could double,

Given the fact that we have a rolling recession, we think that
real estate problems will become evident in both the midwest and
in California during the year.

No. 2, highly leveraged transactions, HLT’s. Approximately 15
percent of HLT’s are expected to go on a nonperforming status for
the average bank. That would be about three times the level of
September 30. Ultimately, we expect 20 to 30 percent of nonper-
forming HLT’s to be charged off, which would result in approxi-
mately a 3 to 4% percent chargeoff rate on HLT's.
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No. 3, reduced access to the capital markets. A major problem in
1990 was the fact that banks were almost excluded from the capital
markets, reflecting downgradings of banks by the rating agencies.
In recent months, there has been some improvement in the access
to capital markets for banks, although this remains primarily lim-
ited to the strongest banking companies. And even there, the costs
of borrowing are historically high.

No. 4, equity capital. Equity capital is not a problem for the
banking industry, Equity capital is a problem for a specific number
of banks. Unfortunately, these banks include many of the Nation’s
larger banks, where capital was initially impaired by loans to
LDC’s and, more recently, by nonperforming real estate loans and
also HLT problems.

No. 5, the FDIC. The reports of various outside experts and Gov-
ernment agencies are not particularly convincing to us as to the
extent of embedded losses facing the deposit insurance fund. At the
moment, we think the likely source of the large level of funds
needed to deal with this ¢risis is in the banks themselves and can
be provided by the banks themselves.

A fundamental problem, however, for the FDIC in the system is
that there is overcapacity and various capitalization or recapital-
ization schemes for troubled banks, which are being described in
the press, would appear to prevent this problem of overcapacity
from correcting itself.

In other words, bankrupt banks should be allowed to disappear
from the system in order to preserve—to make the remaining com-
petitors stronger.

No. 6, credit availability. I think too much emphasis is placed on
the fact that bank credit is not available. In my own view, I think
there is plenty of liquidity in the system and that, for good borrow-
ers, loans are available. Banks are simply taking a more prudent
approach to lending. Given the slowdown in the economy, it should
be something that should be welcomed given the burden of debt
that is evident in all sectors of the economy.

Finally, No. 7, the role of regulators. There is no doubt that some
of the examination reports in 1989 and 1990 came as a shock to
bank managements. In our view, the examinations though were
simply recognizing erosion in real estate values that had been oc-
curring for at least 2 years and sumply had not been properly iden-
tified by bank managements. The regulators were doing a service
to the industry, not a disservice.

In conclusion, let me make a few comments that relate to what
we think should be done for the system going forward.

What we are trying to do is to find a way to bring more invest-
ment and more capital into the system.

There is a necessity to maintain strong equity capital ratios.

There can be no relaxation in the capital requirements set forth
by the BIS, and more recently in FIRREA.

Second, to maintain competence, bank regulators have to main-
tain a strong, regulatory process.

This means a heavy focus on examination.

It means early intervention.

It does mean removal of managements.
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And they should also remind boards of directors of their fiduci-
ary responsibility.

Ag to various structural changes being contemplated, we have
the following observations.

No. 1. Barriers to nationwide interstate banking, such as the
Douglas Amendment, should be removed quickly.

No. 2. Propesed changes in bank powers, such as security powers,
will have little impact on bank profitability overall, and will not be
a panacea to the supposed earnings problems of large banks.

No. 3. Permitting industrial companies to invest in banks will
only bring marginal amounts of capital into the industry.

No. 4. The Too Big To Fail Doctrine should be the responsibility
of the Treasury and of the Federal Reserve. It should not be the
responsibility of the FDIC.

If Congress makes a policy decision that preserving select banks
is in the national interest, then the Treasury and Federal Reserve
should pay for it.

No. 5. Regulations initiatives, policy directives, and so forth
should be directed at the problems of all banks.

All too often, from my view, these policy initiatives seem directed
at the ills of the New York banks.

No. 6. The insurance of accounts should not be tinkered with at
gresent because of the possible adverse effect on depositor confi-

ence.

Finally, I think there is going to be a major change in the compo-
gition of the banking industry over the next few years, and I hope
that you will allow it to happen.

Essentially, we will have new, nationwide entities that will be
primarily anchored by what we call mega-regional banks.

They will become the dominant forces in U.S. banking in the
decade of the 1990’s.

And these are banks that are strong in capital, core-funded, and
largely responsible for local needs, rather than trying to engage in
international activity.

I thank you for inviting me, and I will be happy to answer any
questions.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me just pose one question before we go on.
And if my colleagues have something that’s topical right at this
moment, we'll do that, too. But we'll come back for a formal ques-
tion period.

I want to ask you to reflect, just for a minute, on the savings and
loan experience in one dimension.

And that is that over the years of the 1980’s, while there was a
general knowledge that there were problems out there in the in-
dustry, I think it’s fair to say that the scope and the scale of the
impending disaster was never fully realized even within the indus-
try itself.

And if you go back and do a reconstruction, you’ll find that of all
the losses that we’ve taken over the last 2 or 3 years in the savings
and loan system, 70 percent have come from State-chartered insti-
tutions in just two States: Texas and California.

Now, if you want to, you could say, just hypothetically, if you
didn’t have that problem, if that problem hadn’t come along and
really blown a hole in the side of the system, if in those States,

org/

Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



Digitized for FRASER

http://fraser.stlouisfed.

113

State-chartered institutions had been essentially on a par with an
average of the rest of the country, you would have had a problem
of an entirely different dimension—still difficult but obviously radi-
cally different.

And I am still struck by the fact that even people in the industry
who are chugging along, running large, medium, and small sized
S&L's, paying their insurance premiums and so forth, did not,
themselves, foresee what was coming down the track from a rather
narrowly based problem that was of a genuine catastrophe size.
And so then when the whole industry got up-ended, there was a lot
of surprise, including to people in the industry.

The people in the industry that behaved well and conducted
themselves properly are now, of course, tarred with that brush.
And they’re saying, why are we having to pay for the sins of others
that are unrelated to our own activities.

Of course, that's the nature of harsh equities and how they fall
in a situation of this kind.

The reason I take the time to say that is that I am wondering
whether it may well be that while you have broad averages in the
banking system that look reasonably good from an analytical point
of view, can you have a situation where if a part of the situation
really blows apart or capsizes, that all of a sudden your averages
are misleading to you, and that you can have a systemic break-
down from a fairly narrowly based problem that might catch a lot
of people by surprise, even people in the banking system, even
bankers in some other place, sort of doing their thing and sort of
waking up one day and finding that they're being tumbled in a
condition really not of their making, but which is nevertheless
taking them along with it. Is there anything like that embedded in
the current condition?

I mean, Ms. Berger talks about some things that she sees out
there that give her a little more apprehension than I'm hearing
from you. But what I'm wondering is, are there, in this broad pic-
ture, vulnerabilities in areas that could cause enormous conse-
quences for the entire system, even though they are relatively nar-
rowly based problems?

Mr. WeianT. Well, as analysts, we were surprised by a lot of
things too in the 193(’s.

I think the biggest problem, as Carole pointed out, is the real
estate problem.

The real estate problem used to be thought of as a regional real
estate problem.

It was a Texas problem, it was a southwest problem, and then it
was a New England problem.

And what we found is that, unfortunately, real estate problems
are essentially rolling through the entire country.

It’s this underlying basic economic force that I was talking about
that’s causing it to happen.

It will happen to different degrees in different regions.

For example, we wouldn’t think it would be as severe in the mid-
west as it's been in New England.

But that is the major danger, as I see it, that we overlook what
has happened in other regions and say, well, it can't happen here.

A lot of bankers did that in 1990.
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We called it the denial factor.

And most of the banks today are over the denial factor.

I think bankers, today, though, are seeing what you're saying
and they are trying to get ahead and address the problem.

It could be that the underlying economic problem is so severe
that everyone will be affected.

We're not sure of that.

I think, again, given what the Federal Reserve has done, which
is the correct response, which is to ease—who knows whether
they've eased soon enough or to the right amount—and also the
steps being taken to revive confidence in the system, which was a
major problem at the end of 1990, are all good steps in terms of
arresting what could be a serious decline, which I think is what
you're talking about.

The CualrMAN. Well, I want you to think a little more about the
question of whether or not there might be something out there that
can take an otherwise reasonably squared away situation and tilt it
enough off balance that you get a systemic problem.

Do my colleagues want to raise anything at this point, or should
we move along to Mr. Grant?

[No response.]

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Grant?

[The complete prepared statement of William Weiant follows:)
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SUMMARY OF TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM W. WEIANT
. MANAGING DIRECTOR
THE FIRST BOSTON CORPORATION
BEFORE THE SENATE BANKING COMMITTEE
THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 21, 1991, 10:00 A.M,

The @conomy, the financial system generally, and the banking systen

are experiencing significant praessuras. HMaintalning public
confidence in the kbanking system is an integral ingradient of
reviving and maintaining stable economic growth. The banking

system is essentially sound, and credit ia available to credit-
worthy customers. While some structural changes are desirable in
banking, Congress and the Administration should be careful not to
undermine investor confidence as they consider changes in structure
and regulation in an attempt to revive economic growth. Such
techniques can simply aggravate the problems for the future.

FACTORS LEADING TO CURRENT PROBLEM

The current state of the financial system wust be seen in the bread
context of the last 20 years. In the 1980s, after rapid inflation
through most of the 19703, the United States entered a period of
disinflation which is characterized by slower rates of increase in
inflation accowpanied by a secular decline in interest rates.
Deflatien, which is the actual decline in prices, rather than just
disinflation has been evident in various sectors of the aconomy in
recent years. Many of today's economi¢ ills can be traced to
deflation in real estate as reflected by significant declines in
real estate prices. The real estate problem has been aggravated by
the Tax Raform Act of 1986, the demisze of the thrift industry and
changes in terms of lending by banks and other financial entities.

CONDITION OF BANKING INDUSTRY TODAY

Positjve Elements The system is basically gound and many positive
forces are at work which will significantly improve the profitabil-
ity of well capitalized, high quality banks, espacially those that
serve middle market corporate customers and Consumers:

Despite large provisions for loan lassas the industry
still reported about $28 billien in earnings in 1990 and
a similar level is likely in 1891,

The average returns on assets and equity for the 45 banks
that we monitor are estimated to he about o.70% and 12%,
Tespectively, in 1891 —- still relatively healthy profit
levels.

The tangible common equity ratios of these 45 banks are
estimated to be in excess of S% at year-end 1991, which
is above the regulatory minimums.

Konetheless, all banks are feeling some effect of the recession and
general problems in the financial system. Banks that have 5% or
less of their loans in censtruction and minimum exposure to highly
leveraged transactions are posting satisfactory results in almost

all sectors of the United States. Geographically, banks in the
Midwest are still shewing the strongest earnings results.

Real Estate Hon-performing raal aestate loans are expectad to
incresase in 1991 for banks generally, and given the rolling
tecession, problems will become mere evident in both the Midwest
and California during the year.

Approximately 15% of HLTs are
&xpected to become nonperforming for the average bank and approxi-
mately 20-30% of nonperforming HLTs will ultimately be charged off.

Reduced Access to the Capjtal Markets  Bank difficulties in tha
<apital wmarkets reflected downgradings eof banks by the rating
agencies. Further downgradas in 1991 are expected. In recent
manths, the capital markets for banks have improved somawhat,
although they remain accessible primarily to the strongest banking
companies and, even theras, the costs are histoarically high.

Gapital Adequacy M capital is a problaw for only a select pumber
of banks. Unfortunately, these include many of the nation's larger
banks with capital initially impaired by lcans to less daeveloped
countries and more recently by nonperforming real estate loans.

The reports of various cutside experts and
government agencies are not particularly convincing as to the
extent of embedded losses facing the deposit insurance fund.
Specific unknowns includes {1) how much have real astate values
truly decliined in markets where there is very little current sales
activity, (2) what will be the depth and magnitude of the reces-
sicn, and (3) what will the federal government itself do to
influence banking losses going forward?

The likely source of the large level of funds needed te deal with
this crisis seems to be the banks themselves. However, a gradual
increase in deposit fees subtly, but dramatically, changes the
ultimate risk profile of wany bkanks. This is not necessarily the
appropriate policy response since the gurrent deposit insurance
shortfall can be attributed to defects of public policy, rather
than to the misdeeds of the banks that are likely to bear the brunt
©of this burden.

A fundamental problem with the banking system is overcapacity.
Various <capitalization schemes for troubled banks -- being
described in the press -- would appear to prevent this problem from
correcting itself.

The relaxation of existing regulatory regquirements can be extremely
dangerous over the long term, regardless of how comforting it may
prove over the near term. Banks with véry little capital on a true
economic basis have a genuine incentive to adopt a higher risk
nrefile.

Credit Availability As would be expected, banks are taking a more
prudent appreach to lending, given tha slowdown in the economy and
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tha burden of debt that is avident in all mectora. The decline in
bank lending has reflacted primarily & reduction iy the demand for
funds by creditworthy customers. once the aconomy bottoma out,
credit will be avaiianie.

The Role ¢f the Regulafors There is no doubt that some of the
examination reports in 1%g9 and 1990 came as a shock to bank
managements. In our view, the examinations were recognizing
erosion in real astate values that had been poturring for at least
two years and had not been properly identified by bank managements.
Bankers in areas such as Texas and the Southwest generally state
that, while initially they felt examiners ware toa tough, in
retyospect the axaminers had a hetter feel of the markets than aid
the banks.

The most important nassage fros tha investor
compunity {s its streng report for the bank equity ocapital
requirements currently i{mposed by regulators and endorsed by
Congress as a banchmark in FIRREA. Similarly, investors favor the
continuance of a streng requlatory process. Regulators should
continue their afforts to implement consistent standards for loan
classification and other disclosure or examination itams.

Barriers to nationwide interstate banking should be removed.

Proposed changes in bank powers will have little impact on bank
profitability overall, and permitting industrial companies to
invest in banks will only bring marginal amounts of capital into
the industry-

The "too big to fail* doctrine should be the responsibility of the
Treasury and the Federal Reserve, if Congress makes the policy
decision that pregerving select banks is in the national interest.
Simply discussing the pogsibility of abanduning the doctrine should
bring increased discipline into the marketplace,

Regqulations, initlatives, pelicy directives and sc forth should ke
directed at the problems of all banks, not just those of the New
Fork banks.

The insurance of accounts should not be tinkered with at the
pragent time becanse of the possible adverse effect on depositocr
confidence.

The use of brokered deposits should be controlled.
Major new fnaticnwide enptities will émerge and be the dominant
forces im U.S. banking in the decade of the '90s5. These will be

banks that aAre strong in capital, core funded, and will be largely
responsible to local naeeds.
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STATEMENT OF JAMES GRANT, EDITOR, GRANT'S INTEREST RATE
OBSERVER, NEW YORK. NY

Mr. GranNT. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Members of the com-
mittee.

Perhaps I could begin by attacking the Chairman of the Federal
Reserve Board, specifically in the framework of the question you
just asked Mr. Weiant. That is, is there something perhaps bigger
than real estate. And to the end of answering that, I would like to
hark back to about a decade ago when the banking problem was
defined and delineated as the problem of Braniff Airlines and
Poland.

Subsequently, that definition was broadened to embrace Interna-
tional Harvester Corp., and at length, some classes of real estate,
but it was never seen for what it was, which was a problem in the
art of lending, and not the problem of an asset class.

Real estate constitutes the greatest irony that we could imagine
for the national banking system. The first and the greatest heresy
for a commercial banker is the mortgage. Bagehot wrote about it in
the mid-19th Century, and McCulloch, our first comptroller of the
currency, wrote about it in the mid-1860’s.

The National Banking Act was absolutely ironclad in its opposi-
tion to real estate lending. And gradually, by degree, starting with
the Federal Reserve Act of 1913, these limitations were relaxed
and, at length, removed.

Mr. Greenspan, a week ago, uttered what would be considered by
any other generation but ours to be the rankest heresy imaginable,
He said, to the National Association of Manufacturers that banks
are in the business of making illiquid loans. He said that is their
business. Well, that is a description of their business, but that has
historically not been their business. Their business has historically
been that of husbanding the depositors’ money until such time as
the depositors wanted it back again.

It seems to me that seen over the long sweep of time, three
trends have been working in our credit and banking system. One
has been the popularization of credit or debt. Time was where you
couldn’t get a loan. Today, you can’t not get one.

Citibank did not get into the business of making consumer loans
until 1928 when the attorney general of the State of New York
pleaded with it to do so to fend off the loan sharks. That was how
badly some very solvent and very bright bankers underestimated
the capacity of the working man to pay his bills.

The second trend has been the socialization of credit risk, which
has been creeping gradually, certainly since the 1930's, but even
before that. The socializaticn of risk was a most seductive and ap-
pealing proposition. The irony of legislation is that problems are
perceived and addressed after they culminate. And after the bank-
ing system was purged of credit risk, after bankers were terrified
and immobilized by the fear of loss, it was then that we undertook
to insure deposits. And it was, by and large, a free enterprise, be-
cause no one would make a loan.

In the 1930°s, there was something called a 13(b) loan in which
you could get the Federal Reserve to guarantee 80 percent of the
principal and you, the commercial banker, would get 6 percent
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when treasury bills were vielding 1 percent. That program would
not fly because the bankers would not make the loans. So it was at
this moment of absolute immobilization that the Government un-
dertook to guarantee the deposits of the people. Naturally, no such
insurance was needed at the time.

At length, those traumas of the Depression were laid aside, for-
gotten.

It was at the period of inflation when the last, presumably,
banker had left to go to Palm Beach, that is, the last of the bank-
ers of that generation of the Depression had left to retire, when the
deposit insurance ceiling was raised to $100,000, and we were off
and embarked on the 1980’s.

It seems to me that there has been a third trend, which is the
systematic elevation to orthodoxy of financial heresy.

Mr. Greenspan uttered the heresy of illiquidity. He gave this,
without a footnote, as if it were received opinion. Banks should be
making illiquid loans because, presumably, the taxpayers are there
to return the money the depositors might want in a hurry. But
there have been much greater heresies afoot, and these have taken
the form of orthodoxy.

One is, as, Mr. D’Amato seems to suggest, that the Fed has a
freehand in interest rates. That it should lower rates because lower
rates are better than higher rates. On February 1, belatedly, the
Fed lowered rates, because it had to. On January 31, however, the
Bundesbank raised rates because it chose to.

It's a world economy and a world credit market, and the United
States 1s an uncreditworthy country with respect to its institutions.
We are not having these hearings, I think, now in Germany.

So it’s not as if the Fed, by lowering rates, could thereby magi-
cally exorcise these demons that we now face. What is wrong with
boom times is the legacy of the boom. People make loans they
might not have made, had their heads been clearer. There is an un-
written law in Wall Street that every good idea must be driven
into the ground like a tomato stake. And that law has taken on
proportions greater than might have been imagined under the
regime of socialized risk.

It is a sorry commentary, but an absolutely factual one, that our
greatest bank, Citibank, Citicorp, the holding company, is in a
worse way today than it was in 1931. The people running Citicorp
have IQ’s, I'm sure, as formidable as those who ran the bank in
days gone by. What they have that their forbearers did not have is
the confidence, the arrogance, perhaps, that behind them stands
amassed, voters and taxpayers of this republic.

In New York City, there is a bank called the Merchants Bank of
New York with assets of approximately $650 million. It shows
ratios of equity to assets of 10 percent. It makes loans to diamond
dealers, to textile merchants, to printers, and it gets its money
back.

I am a small businessman in New York City and I have an ac-
count with one of the banks that could not carry the Merchants
Bank’s attache case, figuratively speaking. Now my dilemma, as a
depositor, is whether | deposit my moeney with this bank that de-
gerves to succeed, but might not, because banking, as the other wit-
nesses have indicated, is a highly leveraged and highly volatile line
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of work. Now, do I deposit my money with the Merchants Bank
which is worthy of a depositor’s faith on merit, or do I deposit with
a bank that you, us, will not allow to fail? I make my living as
something of a calamity howler and as a preacher of orthodoxy on
Wall Street, but I confess to you that 1 do not deposit my money
with the Merchants Bank of New York. And I think until such
time as we allow safety to return as a franchise in banking, until
we reward prudence, and until we allow failure to take its course,
that we legislate in vain, and we reform without effect.
[The complete prepared statement of James Grant follows:]
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TESTIMONY OF JAMES GRANT BEFORE THE
SENATE CCMMITTEE ON BANKING, KOUSING AND URBAN AFFAIRS
FEBRUARY 21, 1991

Mr. chairman and members of the committee: I am honored to be
here this morning tc discuss the banking predicament. I would like to
begin with a propositien: what troubles banks is more than banking.
Banks are in decline, but so, too, are many thrifts, insurance
companies, corporate-bend issuers, states, municipalities and
families. The United States Treasury is not what it used to be. It is
important t¢ recognize that credit itself--the capacity of debtors to
pay on time and in good meney--is on the downgrade. I think that this
decline is a direct result of the socialization of lending risk.

Wall Street is in the business of selling securities and its
capacity to rationalize events in the interest of clesing a sale is
unbaunded, In the 1980s, the apolegists for banks insisted that there
was no general credit problem. There were specific credit problems at
International Harvester, Braniff or Brazil. There was the isoclated
regional problem of Texas. However, it was fashionable to contend
that there was no detericration in credit itself. Now we know that
there was.

another hopeful argument is circulating today. Tt is that banks
are obsolete and their decline is therefore immaterial to the health
of the natieonal econcmy. In effect, the theory goes, when banks stop
lending, lending no longer stops. Finance companies, money-market
mutual funds and loans refashioned as bonds are supplanting
conventional bank credit. There is a half-trillion-dollar commercial
paper market. Nevertheless, it seems to me, banks are still near the
center of things in credit. Even when they do not lend directly, they
promise to lend conditionally. Such promises (known as backup lines
of credit and standby letters of credit) undergird cther markets,
notakbly the vast commercial-paper market.

It was no accident, I think, that the boom of the 1%380s carried
farther--to greater excess--than any prior American debt expansion.
Federal banking poliecy prolonged and sustained it. No general run on
illiquid banks burst the bubble of real-estate lending. Except for
isolated cases, the extraordinary growth in bad lending went
unchecked by the uninsured depositors of the unsound banks. Banks
competed in interest rates, service and convenience but not, in
general, in safety. Indeed, a conservative bank was hard-pressed to
compete against a reckless bank. In the Pujo hearings in 1913, George
F. Baker, a leading New York banker and contemperary of J.P. Morgan,
tried to deflate the then-popular notion that the banking system
might be mopopolized by evil or incompetent men. "I do not think bad
hands could manage it," said Baker. "They could not retain the
deposits nor the securities.™

Today, that remark would have to be revised: "They could not
retain the depositors nor the securities without government
assistance." In the 1980s, the public came tc accept that one insured
bank depesit was as good as another and that the biggest banks had
become virtual wards of the state. In those circumstances, banks
logically took risks. Believing that there would be no run, they lent
against il1liquid collateral. They particularly favored real estate.
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The destructicn of credit turned out to be a highly profitable
campaign. The wrecking of the Texas banks was a bonanza for the Texas
real-estate industry. The bubble in junk bonds contributed to the
rise in stock prices. The piling up of dellar balances overseas led
not to a “deollar crisis" of the kind we had in the late 1960s but to
a slow-motion devaluation that nobody in America, even now, seems to
mind very much.

In twentleth-century finance, one generation’s heresy has tended
to become the next generation’s orthodoxy. Citibank originally got
into the consumer lending business because the New York State
Attorney General asked to; the year was 1928 and the reason was to
suppress loan sharking. $clvent, intelligent bankers had grossly
underestimated the financial capacities of ordinary people. In the
19%0s, on the other hand, nobedy underestimated anything. The decade
was the culmination of the long-running tendency to nationalize the
cost of bad lending.

I believe that safety should be restored asa a competitive feature
of the banking market. In the Panic of 1307, Hetty Green deposited $1
millien in a noninterest-bearing account at Chemical Bank in New ¥York
because of the Chemical’s unsurpassed reputation for soundness and
liguidity. With the advent of deposit insurance and the
toc-big-to-fail doctrine, however, the economic value of safety has
neen devalued. Banks should be allowed to succeed as well as to fail
and the consegquences of those results should rest with stockholders
and depositors, not with the taxpayers.

To return to the state of credit: The troubles in banking are
indicative of breader trends in other markets and institutions, in
this country and abroad. One revealing example is the deterioration
in the quality of corperate bonds.

W. Braddock Hickman, the great scholar of corporate-bond credit
quality, once posited a truism. Based on research into the first four
decades of this century, he found that downgrades of debt issues tend
to predominate in bad times and that upgrades tend to characterize
good times. Now Moody’s Investors Service has amended Hickman and
brought him up to date. According to a new study of the two decades,
1974~-1990, downgrades predaminate year in and year out. They have
outstripped upgrades in every year since 1975, boom or bust.
Furthermore, the ratio of downgrades to upgrades has been on the
rise.

In a new, companion study, Mcody’s found a similarly <disturking
rise in the trend of corporate-bend defaults. For instance, it
discovered that the default rate for junk-bond issuers rose to 5.8
percent in 1990 from 5.6 percent in 1%89. According to Moody’s, they
were the highest consecutive annual default rates o. record.

If the consensus of economic opinion is right, the current
recession, which began in 1990, will be short and wild. All the more
notable, then, that the principal bond rating agencics downgraded ten
times as many banks as they upgraded last year. "I cai’t think of any
comparable year in banking," Michael DeStefano, a vice president of
standard & Poor‘s, told the American Banker. ™There’s never been
anything like this."
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It is easy to pick other exanmples in other branches of the credit
markets. For instance, the rate of filings for perscnal bankruptey in
the United States has been climbing since 1984, For 15 years, the
number of bankrupts per 1,000 Americans had been 1.4 or less; near
the end of 1990, the rate exceaded 2.8,

Nor are banking and credit problems unique to the United States.
on the autherity of Reuters, there are asset-guality worries now in
Indonesia. The well-known jitters in Australia are strikingly similar
to our own. In recent days, two leading overseas banks have been
stripped of their triple-A status by American bond-rating agencies:
Toronteo-Dominion Bank and the Industrial Bank of Japan. On February
15, the Financijal Times of London reported that mcrtgage-lending
institutions in Britain last year repossessed 43,890 houses, three
times as mahy as in 1989 and the most since records began in 1979.

So the American banking dilemma does not exist in isclation.
Domestically, it is of a plece with the thrift crisis and with the
fact that some debt obligations of the Equitakle Life Assurance
Society of the United States (our third-largest life insurer)
racently were guoted at a junk-bond yield, 13 1/2 percent. It is
related to the chronic deteriocration in the credit quality of
corporate bonds (investment-grade and junk-grade alike) and ta the
weakened state of the federal finances.

As for the Federal Reserve System, bulwark of the nation’s banks,
it shows capital of approximately $5 billion. It has assets of §320
biilion. Thus, its ratio of capital to assets amcunts to 1.7 percent,
well below the standards set for the banks that it regulates. If the
Fed were ever to examine the Fed, it would have some explaining to
do.

It will be said that the Federal Reserve is a requlatory beody and
is no more A bank, in fact, than the FDIC or the Interstate Commerce
commission. However, the Fed was established in the image of a bank
and its undernourished capital account is a symbol of the
reverse-evolution of American credit. Since the 1910s, we have turned
away from liguidity and individual respensibility toward illiguidity
and collectlve responsibility.

An earlier banking reform is a perfect symbol of the direetjon of
change. In 13235, the rule stipulating double liability on the common
shares of national banks was rescinded. Under this convention, the
owner of equity in a failed bank steed not only to lose his entire
investment but also to be assessed for up to 100 percent of the par
value of his stock to meet his bank’s debts.

The advantages of reform are cbvious: we no longer have many bank
runs and the egquity-raising ability of banks is not inhibited by the
fear of a capital call on the stockholders (it is inhibited by other
things, kut not by that). On the other hand, we do have great
snowballs of debt that we roll ahead of us through good times and
pad. Runs, and the threat of runs, constituted a check on the
tendency of bankers to overexpand.

In the run=fres 1980s, half of all the office space ever built in
the United States was constructed, and banks financed most of that
activity. From 1980 to September 1989, according to a new study by
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Mcody'’s, banks increased their commercial real-estate mortgage
lending at an annual rate of 12 percent., Commercial real-estate
lending by life-~insurance companies grew at lees than half of that
rate. "Given that bank commercial real-estate lending growth exceeded
life insurance commercial lending by a substantial margin," Moody‘s
commented, "it is clear that the banking sector was, during the
1980s, increasingly lending without permanent takecuts in place from
the life-insurance industry. The growth in more-speculative
construction lending without the discipline of pre-arranged permanent
financing commitments was a key factor that has caused the
supply/demand imbalance to get as large as it i1s now."

In 1975, one of the blacker years for real estate in postwar
history, the ratic of commercial real-estate debt to the gross
national product reached 10 percent. In 1989, it was 14.3 percent.

Banking=-=fractional-reserve banking--is a leveraged and volatile
business. Very few banks show equity capital of as much as 10 percent
of their assets. By definition, though, even those exemplary
institutions are leveraged 10:1--for every $10 in assets, they hold
just $1 in eguity. Lesser banks are leveraged 20:1 and higher. The
margin for error in any bank is thin; in the weaker institutions, it
nardly exists at all.

Capitalism is a system that tends to correct error rather than
perpetuate it, Banks, by the nature of their leverage and of their
compact with depositors, must be especially gquick toc rectify
mistakes. The commercial banking tradition therefore emphasizes
ligquid assets, i.e., loans and securities that can be guickly
"realized,” or turned into cash. It emphasizes prudence and
conservatism over flash and innovation. Tha money belongs to the
depesitors, and they might want it back again.

From the time of Woodrow Wilsen, the thrust of government pelicy
has been to lessen the cost of illiguidity. The Federal Reserve has
discounted loans and the FDIC has protected depositors. Much good has
come from these arrangements. As the Depresslon faded from menmory,
however, the welfare state of credit diminished the franchise of
safety and created the circumstances we now regret: a banking system
successively freighted with Third Werld lecans, real estate loans and
locans to highly leveraged corperations. It is the taxpayers’ system.

And on this score, tco, yesterday’s heresy is today’s received
truth. A couple of weeks ago, Alan Greespan himself said the formerly
unspeakabla. "Commercial kanking is the practice by which you make
illiguid loans," he told the National Assoclation of Manufacturers.
"That’s the business. You make loans to individual erganizations on
unique properties in special areas and the hasic purpose of the loan
is not to get paid back immediately or to sell the lean, but to
essentially carry the loan over a periocd of months cor, sometimes,
years . . . . "

The Chairman was not making the case for bad lending, but he was
endorsing the status guo. He did net draw the connection between the
real-estate lending debacle, con the one hand, and the devaluaticn of
safety in banking, on the other. He did not urge a return to liquid
banking in the interest of preserving and restoring the Bank
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Insurance Pund. The illiguid state of commerclal banking is the
condition we have, but it is hardly the natural condition. It is the
subsidized one.

All these issues are related, it seems to me. In 1961, a bill to
raise the limit on real-estate lending for national banks came up
before Congress, and Henry S. Reuss, Representative of Wisconsin,
reflected on what it meant. "Before we had deposit insurance to
protect depositors in banks," the {ongressman said, "there was a
great deal to be said, it seems to me, for the proposition that we
should not let banks put too much of their lending power in long=term
relatively frozen assets like lorg-term mortgages on homes for 15 or
20 years."

The more secure the depositer in the safety of his money, the
less guarded a banker can affard to be about the condition of his
balance sheet. Thus, the mere prone the system becomes to unchecked
error.

The American banking system must be made safe for the taxpayers
as much as for the depositors. To that end, latter-day Hetty Greens
must have grounds to worry about the safety of their principal. They
will have too little reason as long as toeo-big-to-fail is the law of
the land. Qver time, this statist prop should be kicked away.

At the atart of my testimony, I tried to put the American banking
preblems in the perspective cof the world’s credit problems. For
reasons that none of us fully understand, the gquality of credit
around the worlé is suffering a measure of decay out of all
proporticn to the cyclical decline in business activity. There is
nothing that we can de about the Japanese stock market or the British
real estate market except to understand that the deflationary forces
bearing on American markets are global ones.

I alsco promised to answer the analysts who wonder what we are
doing here this morning worrying about an obsoclete industry rather
than celebrating the success of a vibrant and growing market, e.g.,
the commercial-paper market. I would like to conclude by observing
that behind virtual every corporate commercial-paper issuer stands a
bank. The purpese of the bank is to lend ih case the commercial-paper
market should ever unexpectedly shut down (as it 4id briefly to
marginal issuers following the Penn Central bankruptcy in 1970). It
should be noted that the paper market, now more than ever, is the
province of the blue-chip corporation, not the entrepreneurial one.
It is not the successor to the banking system but an adjunct to it.
What gives me pause about the paper market is the deterioration of
the balance sheets of the banks that have undertaken tc lend in
sypport of it. We can be sure that when the banks are called upon,
they will be even less eager to lend than they are at the moment.

Banks play a vital role in any capitalist eccnomy. They are too
important not to be allowed to succeed. Similarly, they are toc
important not te be allowed te fail. We must not fail them cn sither
count.
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The CrairMAN. Thank you.
Interesting, provocative.
Senator Garn?

TOO-BIG-TO-FAIL

Senator Garn. Just on your last point, in getting into the too-big-
to-fail, in theory, I can agree with what you say. And lock at the
deposit insurance system and it's obvious to everyone that, particu-
larly in the savings and loan industry, a lot of loans were made
that would not have been made if they didn’t say, hey, we can fall
back on FSLIC or the taxpayer, whatever.

No doubt about that.

But, on the other hand, you didn't address, in your remarks,
about the implications on the system. I can remember when Conti-
nental Illinois was in trouble. And the Chairman of the Federal Re-
serve called me and said, “Senator, will you help me make some
calls?”’—I was chairman of the committee at that time, and he said
“will you help me make some calls to depositors in Manny Hanny,
and some of the big banks in New York, because we're afraid
they’'re all going to pull out.” Many of them I talked to were.

So I can make the case on the other side of that.

If we'd let Continental fail and done nothing to try and stem the
tide, she could have had a ripple effect through several other large
money center banks.

So while I can agree, philosophically, with what you say—we've
got to allow some failures and lessen this reliance on deposit insur-
ance and so on—don’t you have some concerns for the system?

Mr. GranT. Well, I do, indeed.

And I do not shrink from the notion that the implication of a
regime of merit is one of occasional runs with occasional losses to
wholly innocent and uninformed people.

However, the cost of the absence of runs is invisible until it be-
comes undeniable. And its undeniability stems from its size.

Since Continental got in the soup, which was in 1984, we had 5
years in which, as Carole Berger pointed out, astonishingly, 62 per-
cent of new loans have been in an asset class that was not admit-
ted to legality in the national banking system until our lifetimes.
Citibank was in business from 1812 to 1960, and it somehow got by
without making any real estate loans willingly. It made some, but
not many.

So the reach for yield, the high yield peried in banking is a very
recent one, every year in which we perpetuate the idea that we
really allow risk-taking until such time as the risks don’t work out,
until such time, we continue to roll forward great mountains of il-
liquid debt. And you only have to look to yesterday’'s Wall Street
Journal to see what an embarrassment this is to any of us who pre-
tend to champion and defend enterprise and markets.

NWA, this airline that made a great splash by borrowing up to
its chin a couple of years ago, is now whining to the taxpayers for
relief because it can’t meet its fixed charges. Now, why should in-
sured depositors be helping to leverage enterprises that then come
to Congress to ask for relief? It seems to me that a lot of the loans
that have been made wouldn’t have been made had we done what
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we should have done years ago. I'm not pretending that it’s easy to
do, and I'm not saying that it should be done overnight.

Senator Garn. Well, let me stop you there, because I agree with
you.

I grew up with a father who never even bought a house on time.
His whole attitude was that if you don’t have the cash to pay for it,
you shouldn’t buy it.

So he and mother saved for 15 years to pay cash for the only
home they have ever owned.

Now, that's the other extreme,

But that’s the environment I was brought up in.

1 personally have never had a loan of any kind, except on a
house.

At least my father got to me on consumer loans.

Every car I've ever bought in my whole life, I paid cash for.

1 don't know what it is to have a payment book on anything.

So I don't disagree with you.

But, still, the fact is we've got to go back and make a lot of
changes so that this doesn’t happen again.

T've been singing that song of more comprehensive changes for
years,

But, still, to get back to the point, there are some circumstances,
even if we fixed a lot of things, took away the risk, or if they
weren’t making the bad real estate loans anymore, I'm still con-
vinced that there are certain circumstances where we can’t allow a
systemic run.

There are so many little things.

There was a thrift institution in Utah that the press simply re-
ported didn’t qualify for FDIC insurance, a fact. They were 2 weeks
away from getting FDIC insurance, and there was a run and it
wiped that little bank out in less than 24 hours, just because a
local TV station said they didn’t have FDIC insurance. They would
have had it in 2 weeks.

So, do you see what I'm trying to get at, in asking you this ques-
tion.

Even if we fixed everything and we were rolling along, didn’t
have the big loan exposure and all of that.

I'm still looking at the entire system, and I've seen a lot of things
in the last 15 years that can cause problems that I don’t think that
we can ignore, and must put a stop to.

In other words, I don’t know how to define what “too-big-to-fail”
is, or exactly how we handle that.

But | just am saying, in my opinion, there are some situations
that I couldn'’t sit back and say, well, just let it go; that’s the way it
works, and see a whole series of institutions collapse that didn’t
need to, because we were standing back from it.

Mr. GrRaNT. But in the meantime, you have the spectacle of big
banks paying dividends, that is, capital that might be retained as
earnings, at a time when they are asking for regulatory forbear-
ance. ] mean, there are issues of equity on both sides, and they're
very difficult.

Senator GARN. Well, I assume you don’t have an answer for me,
either.

I can’t answer my own.
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Mr. GranT. I have a chapter-length answer, but not a paragraph-
length one.

Senator GarN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Graham?

Senator GRAHAM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I've been reading the history of the great Crash of 1929.

One of the things that strikes me is that what was seen as the
pathology of 1929 is now being seen as the prescription of 1991.

Analyzing what happened, things like the fact that banks were
too involved in nonbanking activities, and the contribution that
that made to their demise was seen as an illness.

Now, we seem to be about to prescribe that as the solution to our
current problems.

A sense that I get in this issue is that we have become captive to
a box of options that is many years, if not decades, out of date.

And that what we need to do is to try to think more fundamen-
tally about what is the economic context in which the American
banking industry is living today and will be living in the future.

And then what does that say about what that system should be.

Some of the aspects of that change are very obvious.

The internationalization of the environment in which we are op-
erating.

Some very basic questions at least that I have about how well
the intermediary function is working.

Some of the issues that you have cited relative to changes in the
inflationary marketplace, the decline in the relative savings rate of
Americans and the increase in their willingness, whether it's as an
individual, a business, or a government, to assume greater debt
burden.

Unprecedented fiscal deficits at the Federal and now increasing-
ly at the State and local level.

All of those, in my opinion, have fundamentally changed the eco-
nomic environment.

And we need to take all of those into account in prescribing what
kind of solutions we should undertake.

Having made that editorial comment, I'd like to particularly
focus on the issue of the intermediary function.

Banks, particularly money center banks, had as their core busi-
ness, historically, corporate lending.

That area has substantially declined as other institutions have
eliminated the intermediary, and have gone directly from borrower
to lender for much of what had been the traditional business.

Banks have then sought out new areas of activity and we've seen
in a distressing number of institutions in which they haven't made
what have turned out to be very good business judgments.

ROLE OF BANKS IN THEIR INTERMEDIARY FUNCTION

Could you comment on your assessment, what is the role of the
banks in their intermediary function in the context of other insti-
tutions having taken their place for what had been their funda-
mental business in the past, and the current record of judgment on
the ability to select good loans in the new areas in which they have
endeavored to operate?
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Mr. Grant. I'll try, and then quickly defer to my colleagues, who
are experts in this.

I think there are a couple things to recognize so far as the migra-
tion of creditworthy borrowers away from banks are concerned.
One is that it began in our lifetime in the 1950's, in the mid-1950’s.

And second, it was deplored by the people at Citibank in the
teens. There was a flurry in which commercial paper in the corpo-
rate bond market began to strip away Citibank’s best customers,
then. So it is recurring, as well as now seemingly endemic and per-
manent.

I think what is so hard about the banking business is the circu-
larity of the loss of creditworthiness. As banks in the inflationary
age have reached for higher yields, they have seen decay in their
balance sheets. As their balance sheets have decayed, they have
had to pay higher rates for capital on the free market, as opposed
to in the insured deposit market. As they have paid higher rates,
they have had to reach still higher for yield, thereby attracting a
still less desirable class of borrower. And you can see this so clearly
in, for example, Citicorp’s business loan portfolio which now has a
yield, if memory serves, of 13.5 percent which of course is a junk
rate yield. That is not the entire yield on the whole Citibank bal-
ance sheet, but their business customers are paying them the junk
bond yields as, indeed, are junk bond customers. I think that is the
business class that is largely patronizing commercial banks now.

People say, ““well, the banking system is expendable because
companies can go into the commercial paper market.” It's not true
because the companies that are borrowing from banks, many of
them can’t issue paper, which has become a very credit-sensitive
market. And as Bill Weiant pointed out, the commercial paper
market is undergirded by the promises of banks to lend if they're
asked to lend.

So, I'll defer to you, then, Bill.

Mr. WEIANT. Well, I think actually everyone worries a little bit
too much about the money center banks.

The money center banks did have a structural problem in the
1950’s and 196('s in that they were not able to expand geographi-
cally, so they weren't able to follow the normal banking customer,
which would have been the middle market company and the con-
sumer.

They also had difficulty in generating core funds because they
were restricted.

The reality is, though, that corporate lending to large corpora-
tions is a bad business for everyone.

Commercial paper does not make much money for investment
banking firms.

They do it as a service, but it is not a big money maker.

And even if the New York banks get back into that business,
they're not going to make any money at it.

The fact is, is that large corporations are more creditworthy than
anyone who can lend to them, and that's the reason they have
direct access to the market.

In terms of the overall intermediation, if you look at the bulk of
the banking system today, it’s fulfilling its role.

It's lending to middle market companies.
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It’s lending to consumers.

It is responding, hopefully, to the deposit needs.

I don’t think that the banking system, if you look, generally is
doing well, if you get away from a limited number of problem
banks, and we keep overlooking that.

Unfortunately, a lot of the banks that are problem banks are our
large ones.

And we have a fallacy which Carole, I think, focused on, or men-
tioned, is that we allowed these large banks to try to earn their
way out of the problem in the 198('s.

It would have been better to have discipline on the money center
banks early on.

If they hadn’t tried to earn their way out of the problems, they
wouldn’t have some of the problems they have now in real estate
and HLT, and probably credit problems generally.

Ms. BERGER. Yes,

I agree with Bill, particularly as it pertains to the legal barriers
that banks have had.

And it’s really inhibited their ability to operate efficiently.

But as an analyst for a lot of years, I have to say one of the
things I live by, one of the credos that's written on my wall is, the
more efficient a capital market, the less profitable its intermediar-
ies.

That's what efficiency means—the spread goes down because
there’s a more efficient way to access capital.

And the problem for the banks is that we are over-banked. There
are far too many banks. They have not been able to rationalize
their businesses because of a lot of legal barriers.

I think that we should encourage an environment where you see
mergers, mergers of equals, large banks in intrastate mergers. And
that way more of the costs are spread over a larger asset base.

This country, and I don’t have the statistics with me, has far
more banks than any other country of the world per capita. This
has added to the inefficiency of the system. And it has created an
environment which encourages risk-taking which in turn, the tax-
payers are going to end up paying for.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Sasser?

Senator Sasser. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I would say to my colleague and friend, Senator Graham, that I
read that book about the great crash, only I had the misfortune to
read it in 1983.

So I sold all of my stock just before the market went out of sight.

And I sat on the sidelines there for aboul 7or 8 years.

That's not to say that the conditions now are worse today than
they were then, but [ was frightened as long as 7 years ago.

Let me ask this panel this question.

A few weeks ago, I had a conversation with a president of a
major regional bank here in the country.

And we were talking about the issue of modernizing the financial
system.

And this banker told me, and I want fo see if I can quote him
pretty accurately, he said, “1 would get the supervisory system in
and working well, before we inject new risk into the system.”
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He went ahead to say, “the mistake that you made with the sav-
ings and loan was that you added the risk to the system before you
had a regulatory structure in place to handle those risks.”

He went ahead to say, “the real issue with the viability of the
banking industry is not a question of products but a question of the
cost that the industry is incurring.”

Now, he went ahead to suggest the first thing we ought to do is
straighten out the Bank Insurance Fund.

Second, he said, “after we do that, we ought to streamline and
strengthen the supervisory role of the Government.”

“And then the last thing we ought to do is give the banking
systemn new products and new services.”

Now, I get the impression that the Treasury Department is pro-
posing that we do everything at once.

That we straighten out the Bank Insurance Fund.

That we do something about supervision.

And at the same time, we give the new products and services to
the bankers.

Now, that may be the right course to follow.

But I'll have to say that my friend’s comments trouble me a little
bit.

And Senator Graham’s observation, I thought, was a good cne:
that we're now advocating as a prescription to solve our problem
the same thing that partially at least caused the problem back in
the late 1920’s.

I'd be interested in getting the panel’s reaction to my banking
friend’s suggestion about, how to get the insurance fund straight-
ened out.

Then let’s get the supervisory role straightened out, before we go
on to new products and services.

What do you say about that, Ms. Berger?

GETTING OUR PRIORITIES IN ORDER

Ms. BERGER. In general, I would agree.

I still believe, and I agree with Mr. Grant on this, that the too-
big-to-fail doctrine, that is, insuring large depositors, has to be
phased out. I wouldn’t suggest that we just call it null and void
today, because there are tremendous risks to that. But I think that
one could devise a plan where it was phased out over a period of
time.

For instance publish the list of banks which are deemed too big
to fail today; I don’t care whether you call it the 50 largest, the 100
largest, and over the next 6 months, we'll guarantee 95 percent of
the principal.

And then phase it out over a period of time, so there can come a
pricing mechanism back into the system.

Today, not having any pricing mechanism in the system, you
have increased the cost of all deposits across the system, and you
are forcing the stronger institutions to carry the weaker institu-
tions.

Senator SassEr. That would be a way of getting the cost down.

Ms. BErGeR. Well, it's a way of getting the cost down, but it's
also a way of weeding out the riskier lenders.
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It would help banks price their liabilities more appropriately,
and wouldn’t cause them to go after risk on the asset side.

If a bank has to pay up for deposits, the banker responds by
saying, well, I have to get more in the way of yield on the loan I'm
making. And yield is highly correlated to the kind of risks you're
taking.

So if you're forcing up the costs of deposits in the system, then
by definition, you're forcing banks to put more risk on their bal-
ance sheets. I agree with Jim that cne of the central issues here is
that the FDIC needs to be reformed.

As far as streamlining the supervisory role, I think it can be
streamlined. But [ don’t think that's where the problem exists.

1 think that the difference between the FDIC today and the
FSLIC is dramatic.

We allowed S&L’s to operate under-capitalized for years. The in-
dustry was losing money hand over fist.

And as Mr. Weiant pointed out, the banking industry is not
losing money.

And as long as large pools of capital are not extinguished very
rapidly, you won't have the same kind of problems the $&I/s did.

And the regulatory oversight has been fairly good in this indus-
try.

And, as far as new powers, I think that new powers are fine as
long as you correct, first, the issue of FDIC insurance.

Until you do that, you are perpetuating the problems of the in-
dustry.

You deregulated deposits in 1981 and 1982 by legislation, and yet
you continued to insure them.

It’s like an insurance company going out and saying, we insure
this car today. And all of a sudden, something happens to that
driver that changes the risk, but the insurance company doesn’t
change his insurance at all. Of course that insurer will have more
losses.

And that’s the problem we’re facing today in the FDIC.

Senator Sasser. Of course, as you know, we deregulated the de-
posits because the bankers said they couldn’t keep the deposits in
their banks unless we deregulated them.

Ms. BErGeEr. All I'm suggesting is that when you deregulated,
you should have also changed the insurance program.

Senator Sasser. What about the rest of the panel?

Do you have any observations about whether or not we're put-
ting the cart before the horse here, in giving the banks new powers
before we get the insurance fund straightened out, or get the regu-
latory system hitting on all eight cylinders?

Mr. WEraNT. I think you were talking to a very smart banker.

1 think he had everything in the right order.

The insurance fund is the most important thing at the moment.

I think the best way, though, to sort of accomplish what they
want is to listen to some of the testimony that Mr. Greenspan gave,
I think it was last summer, in which he said what we need is the
discipline of very strong capital positions within the banks, and we
also need very strong regulation.

And those two can go side by side, and that’s what the industry
really needs.
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So I think the key here is not to have any relaxation on the cap-
ital ratios.

I think the minimums required under BIS are absclute mini-
mums. They should be significantly higher.

Most regional banks operate with equity capital ratios in excess
of those limits.

And I think we also should have very strong, as I say, regulators.

Streamlining the supervisory system.

I think the problems that banks see today is inconsistency.

They see inconsistency between the Comptroller’s office and the
FDIC.

Quite honestly, a lot of people see inconsistencies within one of
the offices, such as the Comptroller’s office: who examines them
makes a difference.

I gather, right now, one of the major thrusts is to come up with
consistency, and that’s important.

It would be putting the cart before the horse to grant new prod-
ucts, although, in reading the Treasury’s proposals, the way they
propose doing it is being done, I think, in a fairly sensible, judicious
way, with only allowing banks with very strong capital ratios to
get into these new businesses.

They rely heavily on fire walls and also regulation by respective
agencies. That seems to me to be very good.

I think the key is that people think that, given new powers, their
problems will be over. And that is really where the myth is. It will
not be a problem-solver in any way.

Senator Sasser. It could even be a problem-creator.

Mr. WgianT. It could be a problem-creator, although, again, if
you operate these activities in separate subsidiaries and there are
firewalls, I think there will be less problems than if it simply were
allowed to be done within a bank and it became part of the overall
operation,

Senator Sassgr. My time is up, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.

I would like to ask unanimous consent that a statement that I
had intended to issue earlier be included in the record.

The CHaIRMAN. Without objection, so ordered.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR JIM SASSER

Today we are a Nation in recession. The economic health of the
country is suffering, and one of the most critical ailments is the
banking industry.

The condition of the banking industry has a significant and
direct effect on the economy overall. Therefore, it is in the interest
of the country as a whole that we bring back vitality to the bank-
ing system swiftly but also cautiously.

The question before the committee over the next several months
will be how to do this. There will be many divergent answers of-
fered. As possible reforms come before the committee, I suggest we
should pursue an agenda that will solve our most immediate prob-
lems but also look to the future.

I am concerned that some of the proposals that are being debated
may do too much at once. Specifically, 1 propose that there might
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be a certain order to reform that will be most effective both for the
short- and the long-term.

Furthermore, I believe that as a first step we must make sure
that the bank insurance fund is sufficiently capitalized. We must
ensure that losses to the fund do not present any liability to the
taxpayer.

As the debate on structural reform ensues, I believe that a
rather simple but important fact should be recognized. That mes-
sage is that the basis of a strong banking system is confidence.
Without confidence people do not place deposits. Without deposits
banks do not lend. Without lending there is no growth and the
economy atrophies,

I believe that this hearing presents an important opportunity for
the members of this Committee to hear the views of the distin-
guished witnesses and fo get some answers. We have seen the
Treasury’s plan for financial modernization and this panel provides
another perspective to look at the immense questions before us. I
commend the Chairman for holding this hearing.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

BANKS OF THE FUTURE AND FEDERAL DEPOSIT INSURANCE

The CHAIRMAN. Let me ask each of you, if you leave aside for the
moment the transition problems of taking today's systems and
today’s problems through a set of steps to a new system, a more
idealized system, and you just think in terms of where we would
like to get to—if we can get there—over some period of time, what
do you think ought to go in the bank of the future that rests on
federal deposit insurance?

If you're going to maintain a federal deposit insurance regime
with the taxpayers as a backstop in some kind of a core bank, what
should that core bank be allowed to do?

Ms. Berger, what do you think?

Ms. BerGER. | think that one of the failings today, and Jim allud-
ed to this earlier, is a liquidity problem.

I think that you can see an environment where, if you are insur-
ing consumer deposits, that is very important because it provides
confidence. Banks are built on confidence. And, when there is no
confidence, the bank disappears rather quickly.

And I think that a broad range of products is not a problem as
long as careful attention is paid not just to credit policy, which I
think is important, but also geographical distribution. Nationwide
banking would be a definite positive in helping to spread their
risks. So too would be the ability to form larger, more efficient
banks. Consolidation of this industry could be very important.

The CuairmMAN. Well, does anything need to be done? Do we need
to have any additional products? There are different ways to view
the concept of a core bank with deposit insurance in the future.
One is to provide a whole new set of lines of business that one
would hope would be profitable and not too risky and not play back
in an adverse way on the insurance fund.

There’s sort of a polar opposite view that says:

No, let somebody else do that. If you're going to do something in what's called a

“bank” with insured deposits behind it, let's make it narrower. Let's make it more
like a public utility. Let's have only certain activities go through there.
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You've got the Fed using the banking system to the extent that
it can as a conveyor belt for credit activities in the economy and
making adjustments in those.

But, in terms of the lines of business one could argue that maybe
banks, instead of being bigger, ought to be smaller. Maybe, banks
ought to do fewer things and then something else that doesn’t have
deposit insurance. And that may be an affiliate or it may not be
next door—does whatever.,

BANKING CHARTER

And I'm wondering how the banking charter in your view needs
to change, if at all, with respect to what rests on top of Federal
deposit insurance.

Ms. BErGeR. Well, I don't think it's necessarily the charter.

The CHAIRMAN. It's not necessarily what?

Ms. BErRGER. The charter that needs to be changed.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.

Ms. BErRGEr. There's nothing inherently wrong with letting
banks do commercial/industrial loans, middle market loans, con-
sumer loans, mortgage loans, so long as the deposit insurance
system is fixed,

I continue to come back to:

You've got to bring capital market discipline back to the banks
through a pricing mechanism.

The CaairMaN. Is that a sufficient business charter though? 1
guess the issue that I'm raising is that you can define a bank
anyway you want. We can have a bank that does everything under
the living sun, or we could have a bank that’s limited to certain
things.

Ms. BErGER. Well, what you're suggesting is basically bringing
that——

The CHAIRMAN [continuing]. Is the fact that it's deposit insur-
ance.

Ms. BErgEr. Well, you can come back and re-create what existed
in the 1930’'s—insured deposits with a cap on market rates, and
limiting the lines of business.

1 don't think that’s the problem. I think that what we've seen is
the non-financial institutions have grown and prospered, but their
costs are fixed by the capital markets. And that’s not something
that banks have had to live by.

And it hasn't led to prudent lending. I think that’s what we've
seen.

Sa, if you want to build a firewall, as Mr. Welant said, to protect
vourself against the problems that are inherent in investment
banking, that would be fine.

But, if you could bring back the pricing mechanism to the large
deposit, that, in and of itself, will force bankers to choose less risky
loans.

And by natural selection, you will achieve what you are suggest-
ing you need to do by charter.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Weiant, let me try to pose the same guestion
to you.
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I'm interested, again, if you could take a jump into the future. I
want to start from the premise of:

What rests on top of Federal deposit insurance?

I want to have us all put on our citizen clothes and say, if we're
going to stand behind a deposit insurance system, and we may
have to take a big hit in the future—as we have now in at least the
case of the savings and loan industry—what kind of institution
should operate with our guarantee?

And what’s in, what's out?

And I guess what I'd like to get is a sense of what should be the
core activities that we ought to see as being connected to and
worth being connected to deposit insurance?

Mr. WEIANT. Let's say, basically, what we have today is what
should be part of the core bank going forward. Again, I think you
have to divide the banks between the money center banks, as 1 see
it, and the rest of the banking system. And I'm sure you're going to
have a lot of very successful smaller and regional banks here testi-
fying as to how they make money.

Basic banking today is, if you can stay away from loan losses, is
a very profitable business. There are not that many industries that
can make 12-15 percent on equity consistently with relatively
small year to year variations, and growing, you know, maybe 5-10
percent a year.

It's a good business if they stick to the business and if they don’t
have problems.

The difficulty with the core bank concept, which at different
times has been proposed, is mainly what it would limit the banks
to do—what they could do on their asset side. And that gets into
another form of credit allocation, as I see it.

It would say that consumer loans are good and HLT loans are
bad. It would say that middle market lending is good and construc-
tion leans are bad.

I'm not sure that that should be done by having a, quote, ‘“core
bank” which can use insured deposits to do something and you'd
have to do everything else through another bank, which would be
funding itself independently.

I agree with Carole. I think that, basically, extending credit is
the function of the banks, and I wouldn’t be making significant re-
strictions on what they could do on the asset side as it relates to
lending today.

And so you get into some of the newer powers initially, such as
securities underwriting. Initially, I think that should be done in a
subsidiary. You see how it goes and maybe, ultimmately, it can be
folded back in as a subsidiary of the bank.

I don’t think we want to broaden necessarily the powers of the
banks and what’s being done within the banks today until we get,
you know, the insurance fund improved and the supervisory system
also streamlined.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Grant.

Mr. GranT. We might look at it another way and ask:

How could a bank make money by not lending?

In other words, we can agree that there are times when lending
is not prudent. There are times when one was to have done in ret-
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rospect exactly what this Yankee featured in Wall Street Journal
the other day from Massachusetts did, which is not to lend.

In what financial environment can you as a banker make money
by being liquid? And I think the answer to that is a very low infla-
tion and low interest rate environment, such as we had for almost
every year of the life of this country up until about 15 years ago, 20
years ago.

So I think that the fundamental consideration for banking is the
cz.apllacity of banks to make a return on their capital by not taking
risk.

Now, to make allowances for the financial environment in which
we operate, we have had since the 1930's expedience. We had some-
thing called the Postal Savings System for a while, which was a
place you can go and make a deposit and be outside the banking
system altogether. It seems to me one modern adaptation of that
might be to have a window at a bank where you could go and get
the T-bill rate. And you would be outside the banking system so far
as the fractional reserve risk of it and then you wouldn’t have to
go into a post office.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, you can sort of do that. You can buy a
Treasury instrument through a bank. I mean, that’s a little more
awkward way, but that option is open to you.

Mr. GRANT. I'm looking for a way to get away from deposit insur-
ance, which I think is one of the roots of the evil. I think the depos-
it insurance system leads you into all sorts of regulatory pro-
nouncements as to which asset class are desirable, which aren’t,
and so forth. And none of us is wise enough I think to see ahead of
time which is going to be the best line of business in the future. It's
a very rare piece of foresight to see that. You know, before the re-
forms of the 1930’s, there were a lot of banks that made a good
living by lending in a spread. And the way they did that was by
cultivating a reputation for safety that could attract demand depos-
its for nothing. That wasn’t the law. In New York City, it was the
custom of the Clearing House Association, which was kind of an ol-
igopoly. But, it was not the law. You didn't have to pay for depos-
its, demand deposits, because you were a safe place in which to put
them.

So, a bank like Chemical, which was a fabulously safe place, at-
tracted a million dollar deposit by Heddy Green during the 1907
panic because it was the place to go to be safe. And until you
can——

The CHAIRMAN. It's better than his mattress.

Mr. GranT. Yes. Until you can make a living by being safe, I
think you are going to have these terrible distortions and these ter-
rible debt bubbles. And I think the way to make a living by being
safe is to be permitted to do that, is to have an interest rate envi-
ronment which you don’t pay very much for deposits because you
have solved inflation and, you know . . . I'm afraid there’s no mag-
ical elixir to this, but I think that's what you have to have.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I think, you know, it would be nice to get
back to that sort of beatific state. I'm not sure we're going to do
that in the world in which we live. I'm afraid we're going to be
compelled to try to come up with some pragmatic adjustments on
the margin here.
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And I don't see us withdrawing deposit insurance. And I think, if
we did today, we probably would bring upon ourselves the crisis
that we're worried may be coming anyway.

Mr. GranT. Well, we certainly wouldn’t do it precipitously. We
could keep deposit insurance in for a certain class of depositor. We
could keep deposit insurance in for a certain class of depositor. We
could keep the $100,000 in. But, we wouldn’t, with a wink and a
nudge, pretend that we have undertaken to socialize risk in New
York City Clearing House, which is really what we're doing now.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me yield to Senator Roth.

Senator RorH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

COST SAVINGS FOR MULTISTATE FINANCIAL INSTITUTIONS

Ms. Berger, in your written testimony, you noted a cost savings
for larger multi-State financial institutions could be enormous
under the Treasury’s proposal for interstate branching.

In view of the impact of such a proposal on State tax revenues
and regulations, can you tell me specifically what these cost sav-
ings might be for the average multistate bank?

Ms. BergeER. No, Unfortunately, I can’t. The bankers themselves
have been unwilling to try to quantify the number. Suffice it to say
that the greater the number of States a bank operates in the great-
er the savings, First Interstate operates in 13 States—therefore,
the cost savings relative to their asset size would be much more
than a bank that operated in one or two States.

It would remove layers of expenses that only exist because of the
State laws.

Senator Rotu. What would it do to State revenues?

Ms. BErGER. I cannot even begin to look at that issue.

Senator RotH. Any other of the panelists? Any idea?

Mr. WELaNT. I don’t know.

Mr. GranT. Sorry, Senator.

Senator RoTH. As to what the cost to the State in revenue would
be? Multi-State?

[No response.]

Senator RoTH. Let me ask you this question. Since the fallen
state of real estate has been a significant factor in the problems of
financial institutions, is there anything Congress can do to help re-
store the value of real estate?

1 think one of you in your prepared material talked about the
1986 tax legislation. And there are those in the real estate business
who feel the collapse of prices is partly due to the change in the
tax laws with respect to passive treatment, to the capital gains, to
the investment tax credit, to depreciation.

Is there anything we could do taxwise? Now, those changes were
made, of course, in part to avoid shelters. The concern that many
real estate projects were developed to take advantage of the tax
laws, tax shelters rather than because of the market.

But, now some of the people are arguing in the real estate busi-
ness that some of those changes were not beneficial and should be
reversed.
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Do you have any feeling on whether there's anything Congress
could do to help restore some of the value in the real estate busi-
ness?

CAN CONGRESS HELP RESTORE THE REAL ESTATE MARKET

Mr. WEIANT. I'm not an expert on business or real estate. What
we heard from people is that they allow them to take losses in real
estate and offset it against income in other areas, that you would
bring in a substantial amount of new investment into the industry
and it would help, in part, dispose of some of the properties held by
the RTC.

That might be a good solution for a current problem.

But, the question is:

Does it create further problems?

One of the reasons that there is too much real estate and too
much office building was, in large part, because of the tax laws of
the early 198('s. So it's a pendulum here going back and forth.

I would hope that the tax law wouldn’t be changed, although the
knowledgeable people we talked to in real estate feel that this is
what should be done if you wanted to do something to alleviate the
problem.

Mr. GranTt. On a slightly different variation of that, perhaps
Congress might look at allowing individuals to deduct losses on real
estate against other gains. As it is, if you sell a house now at a loss,
you are stuck. And [ think that that law was written at a time
when the thought of taking a loss on a home was almost physically
impossible. It could not be imagined. That now is all too real a
problem.

MONEY LEAVING THE BANKING SYSTEM

Senator RotH. That is an interesting observation. I would direct
this question to all of the panelists.

Would depositors’ money leave the banking industry if the Treas-
ury proposals stayed long-term goal of reducing the deposit insur-
ance to a maximum of $200,000 was adopted?

And let me ask you the same question with respect to broker de-
posits. If they were outlawed, as proposed by the Treasury, would
this money leave the banking institutions and cause problems of li-
quidity?

Ms. BERGER. Part of the problem in studying the issue is that not
even the FDIC has a good measure on how much of the uninsured
deposits are held in individual accounts and how many are in bro-
kered accounts. Definitionally, they don’t have that kind of break-
down available.

So, part of my comments are not based on anything that you can
prove. But I do think it would cause firstly some exiting of bank
deposits by individuals out of the banking industry. 1t is very easy
just to go down to the Federal Reserve and open an account and
buy Treasury bills if you get nervous about the banking system.

And as far as brokered deposits, I think that you would see an
outflow. You might even be starting to see—American Banker this
week ran an article that there is this silent run on banks. Individ-
uals have to be natural concerned that they might have deposits in
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a bank which will no longer be insured if the Treasury’s proposals
are enacted.

So, the answer is, as far as brokered deposits, [ think they will be
redistributed into the strongest names in the system—into the
Morgans—and out of maybe the Chases. But, they may not leave
the system.

As far as individual deposits, they may leave the system.

Senator RoTH. Any comment?

Mr. WEIANT. Well, I think what they should do is improve the
health of the system before they start making changes in deposit
insurance limitations.

Once the public is convinced that the banking industry is
healthy, that's the time to begin to make some changes. There are
many different kinds of forms that the limitation could take,

If people were confident in the system, they wouldn't worry
about whether it’s a $100,000 or $200,000, or whatever.

Initially, I think, if the changes were made today, I think there
would be money leaving the banking system. I think we all just
focus on wealthy individuals supposedly having this money, but
there’s a lot of problems for companies that have checking ac-
counts; it’s charitable institutions that have funds on deposit. It
would create significant problems for them.

I also think that, in doing this, you have to be, you know, the
question of what happens if a pension fund has a deposit as an in-
sured, as one deposit, or can it be allocated to all of the members of
the pension fund?

And also I think there should be some strengthening as to what,
you know, restrictions on what money market funds do, and things
like that.

But I think there would be funds leaving the system.

The CHAIRMAN. You know——

Senator RotH. Go ahead.

The CHaIRMAN. No. Were you finished? Excuse me.

Senator RotH. I'm fine.

The CHAIRMAN. I want you to continue if you have something
else. I'm sorry.

Senator RotH. 1 didn’t know whether the third panelist might
want to make any comment.

Mr. GrRaNT. Mr. Roth, I can’t add much to what Mr. Weiant said.

Senator RotH. I'm fine. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The Cramrman. Ok. Thank you, Senator Roth.

As we grapple with this, and I appreciate the discussion that
we've been having here this morning, there are so many things in
play at the same time that it's very difficult to freeze the frame to
capture reality and sort out all of the different cross-cutting ele-
ments.

And from that then make an analysis as to what we want to do
differently, how we want to do the restructuring and how we go
about doing it step by step, and how we get from here to the Prom-
ised Land if we can define “The Pomised Land,” without unhorsing
ourselves on the way.

One of the concerns that I have is what I'm increasingly reading
about and hearing about, that people don’t need to leave their
money in the banks. And we don't particularly want a lot of people
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to go take their money out of the banks right now. That wouldn’t
help the problem very much.

The answer to how we make these adjustments in a big, complex
system that's beset with a variety of problems is not altogether
clear. That may be the understatement of the year.

I'm very much concerned about the question of how much we
can bite off at once in terms of a massive set of changes that we
just sort of put in and hope that it works and takes us on through
this difficulty.

I think this is one part of the system that we can’t make a seri-
ous error in dealing with. We're going to have to make sure that
what we do works and maintains a certain stability as other
changes come, s0 it can be absorbed in an orderly way.

SEVERE RECESSION AND BANK FAILURES

Having said that, if the recession proves to be worse—and Ms.
Berger, you and your folks are predicting a worse recession scenar-
io they might fail and, empty out the FDIC fund, say, within the
next 6, 9, 12 months? I'm not trying to peddle that alarm. I'm
trying to get a measurement from the outside as to whether or not
we've got candidates that are close enough to the edge that, if we
get a little more perverse situation here, we could find that we
have some big casualties. How likely might that be, Ms. Berger, if
this recession becomes more difficult?

Ms. BErGeRr. Our projection is for an “average” type recession. If
it's far worse than that, there's always the possibility of large bank
failures. It becomes an issue of confidence in individual banks and
confidence in the system. ’

Large banks don’t tend to fail purely because of their loan prob-
lems but because they can’t fund themselves any longer. Therefore
is it possible.

The CHalRMAN. Do we have some banks that are close to that
now, by your analysis?

Ms. BErGER. How do you define “large banks™?

Among the 50 largest?

The CHAIRMAN. That would be a good definition.

Ms. BerGER. There would be probably one or two.

The CaairmaN. Only one or two?

Ms. Berger. Unless you had a horrendous credit cycle.

The CHalRMAN. Yes.

Ms. BerceRr. But, it could happen. The liquidity problems can
happen very rapidly. They can start on rumor. We've seen that re-
cently there’s been a rally in bank equities as interest rates have
come down. There may be a window up opportunity that some of
those banks are able to issue more equity, which would forestall
any kind of problems.

So, when you ask me are there any, I must say: yes, there are a
few, one or two—maybe three—that are in a precarious enough po-
sition today. It will depend on how much more credit deteriorates.
Even if the economy rebounds in the second half; the credit cycle
won’t crest until late this year, early next year.

And so, given the level of problems today, ves, there could be a
couple of names. But, the question is:
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In what kind of environment does it come?

How does it scare people?

If rates are declining and the economy is recovering, maybe it
won't scare those investors/depositors and cause a liquidity run on
one of those large banks.

So it really depends not only on their condition, but the percep-
tions of the environment at the time it happens.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Weiant.

Mr. WEIANT. Well, closing of large banks or even semi-large
banks is the least desirable alternative. I think, today, you have to
look at it in three ways:

Is the bank iiliquid?

Is it insolvent?

Or, is it simply not meeting sort of minimum capital guidelines?

In terms of liquidity, most banks in the last 5 years have essen-
tially become core-funded. Their dependence on large denomination
CD¥Ys and even at the holding company level, their dependence on
commercial paper has been reduced substantially. And the banks
that we deal with have done an excellent job of shifting this mix.

Since there's a lot of liquidity in the system at the present time,
I am less worried about people losing confidence in a bank and
withdrawing funds and having a liquidity squeeze.

In terms of being insolvent, that's also less likely, as we see it.
What we see is the principal problem today is some banks probably
cannot meet the minimum capital guidelines.

Our suggestion there would be not to close those banks, but to
keep the banks open even though they were not meeting the mini-
mum.

I think that the regulators should take very strong action
though. That would include things such as removing managements.
It would put more onus on the boards of directors. It would mean
early intervention. It would mean merging of banks without going
through some of the normal process you might go through of get-
ting shareholder approval.

And also it would require each of the banks to have some plan
for improving their capital.

I think, if that were followed, there would not be the need even
under a more severe recession for the closing or failure of a large
number of banks, which, obviously, would significantly impact the
economic recovery.

The Cuamrman. Mr. Grant, did you have a thought?

Mr. Grant. I think that there is, in fact, a real possibility of
there being a large bank or several in difficulty, even without the
recession being very severe at all. Let’s not forget that credit diffi-
culties have been piling up for sometime without there being any
recession. The Junk Bond market got into trouble in 1989, and
bank difficulties have been piling up for years. Already in New
York City, two big banks are rated in their commercial paper
rating P-3, meaning outside the pale by Moody’s Investor Service,
which is extraordinary. When Bill says the banks are becoming
core-funded, I think what he’s saying, in effect, is that they are be-
coming increasingly funded with the taxpayer guaranteed funds
and less and less with the capital market funds, the capital market
being rather more discriminating.
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I think as it is we can't shrink from the fact that our biggest
bank, you know, and what is billed as the only global bank, Citi-
bank—Citicorp—has the commercial paper rating, at least by one
of the agencies, that is lower than that which is eligible for pur-
chase by money market mutual funds according to the SEC's new
guidelines. It’s not a very pretty fact, but it is a fact. And I see
nothing in the near-term outlook that’s going to improve it.

The CHAIRMAN. In the Banking Committee each day, we try to
summarize the topical news items of the day that relate to the
principal activities of the committee. I don't know how much time
any of you have had to scan the morning newspapers today coming
on in and getting ready to testify, so, what I'm going to make a
passing reference to here may be something that you've had a
chance to see out of today’s news, or you may not have.

On the front of the Wall Street Journal teday, there is a piece
called “State of Siege.”

The headline is:

“New Hampshire Firms Struggle as Bank Crisis Dries Up Their
Credit.”

Sub-headline:

“All five of the biggest lenders ailing and businesses can't fi-
nance expansion, soaring unemployment rate.”

Now, the unemployment rate is up to 6.3. It's come up from 2.2,
obviously a radical change.

But, in the article, assuming that it's close to accurate here, you
read a number of anecdotal illustrations of businesses, presumably
well-run, who can’t borrow money, or are having their lines of
credit sheared off.

Now, I realize you said earlier, Mr. Weiant, your view is that
generally, liquidity and credit are available.

I must tell you I'm hearing from an awful lot of people who are
telling me that’s not so.

Now, I don’t know where the truth lies. And the truth is prob-
ably all of the above in terms of who's getting it and who isn’t.

But, it’s interesting to me that the Wall Street Journal in their
news analysis in this piece is of the view that the credit problems
in the banks are materially affecting the flow of money to credit-
worthy borrowers.

That’s one item in the news today. Let me just press on with a
couple of others. Another is out of the American Banker today.

The headline is:

“FDIC Working to Avert Bank Failures in New Hampshire.”

This relates to a meeting yesterday where Bill Seidman met with
a summit of Governors from that region of the country and others
to try to figure out what can be done in the way of accounting
rules, changes in examination procedures, classifications of loans,
et cetera, to try to bridge out of the problem rather than to have it
just continue to deteriorate on its own.

Let me give you another one here. This one’s out of the Inves-
tor’s Daily today. And the headline on this piece is:

“$100,000 Limit” this of course refers to insured deposits “Un-
nerved Some Depositors.”

It says: “Treasury’s reform plan will make it difficult for banks
to keep large accounts.”
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I'll give you just the first paragraph.

“With the Treasury Department’s deposit insurance proposals
barely 2 weeks old, money already is on the move. One well-capital-
ized suburban bank was dismayed recently when a 20-year custom-
er moved $300,000 out of his $400,000 out of the bank. The custom-
er reportedly told bank management that he planned to put the
$300,000 in Continental Bank, which still is partially owned by the
government as a result of a 1984 bailout.”

This is a “too big to fail” story and who knows whether it’s accu-
rate or not. But it’s reported as being accurate.

Here’s another piece out of the American Banker today. It says:

“No Bank Buying Rush Seen If Barriers Fall.”

Now, this is a long, analytical piece that says that the idea of
opening up all of these green pastures, in securities where you've
got all these casualties as a way to solve the banks’ problems
doesn’t seem to be creating a great burst of investor interest or
flow of money.

I won't go on all morning long with this, but just a couple more
here. The American Banker has a piece today: “Earnings Round-
Up.” It says:

“Midwest Banks, Still Strong, Begin to Show Realty Woes.”

It runs dewn through a number of banks that are beginning to
see a real estate problem rolling on into the Middle West. And, of
course, if your view is right, Ms. Berger, there’s a lag to this and so
what you see today is just act one or act two of a three or four-act
play, and you're going to get more coming down the line later in
the year.

Here's another one today also from the American Banker. It
says:

“Stock Market Sliced $38 Billion from the Value of the 100 Big
Banks in the United States Last Year.”

Now, there’s obviously been some change so far this year. Some
come back in some stocks. But, this is just talking about how the
equity markets have revalued banks down and, in effect, have sub-
tracted that amount of equity value.

And it goes on in this vein. I guess what we're left with is, it
seems to me, there are so many things at work here, that the job of
taking and recrafting the system and moving it in thoughtful steps
to a more solid footing is obviously very much needed.

We're getting a lot of flashing red lights all over the control
panel, if you will.

I'd like to hear your thoughts as we finish here on how we deal
with that mixture of issues which you've been touching on all
morning long, and consider that in the context of the global econo-
my on the one hand, you've got hometown bank in Sioux City, [A
or Kalamazoo, MI or some other place of one scale, and then you've
got Citicorp, who is our global player.

You hear people say:

“Well, look, the only way the United States is really going to
make it in the next century is that we've got to have a lot of play-
ers that can really get into the ball game with the Japanese and
the Germans and the others, and be in this international banking
business on an entirely different footing than we presently are.
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And, if we don’t, then we incur some long-term impairment to
our national interest in a global economy.

COMPETING INTERNATIONALLY

I must say, as I each day deal with the compendium of news and
facts in the industry, and I try to imagine how we disengage from
that and get up to the point where we're winning the gold medals
again in international banking with the Japanese and the Ger-
mans and others—that seems like it's quite far out on the horizon.

Should that be our goal? Is that the goal we should be setting for
ourselves?

How do we move American banking, if we can, into this new
global arena?

Is it feasible to imagine that, say, over a decade that we could
have five banks in the top 15 globally?

Should that be a goal for the United States?

Is that a practical aim to set for ourselves?

Is it something that we must do in our long-term strategic global
interests?

Let me start with you, Ms. Berger. What's your thought?

Ms. BERGER. I'm not sure that’s the aim.

I don’t think your aim should be to set out to create global
powers. Your aim should be to create institutions, or help foster in-
stitutions that can compete because they are cost-efficient.

Of all of the Treasury proposals, the one that appeals to me the
most continues to be interstate branching. Anything that helps
banks rationalize their business and lower their costs will foster a
healthier banking system.

Their ability to improve their returns on assets or equity
through productivity will help. They need those kinds of returns on
equity to help bolster their capital accounts.

I agree with Bill. You don’t back off on capital requirements.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me just stop you there, and I won't delay you
but for a minute because I want to hear from your colleagues as
well, but, the advantage that you attribute to the Japanese is their
lower cost of funds, that has been driven by a high savings rate.
We have a low savings rate.

Doesn'’t it tend to follow that, unless we can get our savings rate
up to some kind of an equivalent level, we shouldn’t fool ourselves
about our ability to compete with the Japanese globally when they
have that kind of entrenched advantage in their cost of funds?

Ms. BErRGER. Yes. But, it shouldn’t be your goal to create large,
multinational enterprises to compete with the Japanese. If you
create a system that's healthy it will probably create the kind of
system where you will set up the kind of macroeconomics that
you're suggesting that gives them that kind of advantage.

I think it’s just a backdoor to the same environment.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Weiant, what’s your view?

Mr. WEIANT. I agree with what Carole said. Again, I think this is
focusing too much on the needs of the money center banks who
have been global players and listening to their concerns that we
hﬁve to have strong international banks, in part, I guess to help
them.
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The fact is that international banking is not a very attractive
marketplace. If you look at foreign banks in the United States in
recent years, they are actually retrenching.

I was with a banker for lunch the other day who had closed
three out of five loan production offices in the United States. For-
eign banks are having trouble making money in the United States.
United States banks have trouble making money overseas in the
international markets. It’s just the basic economics.

If we're worried about the ability to finance some of the U.S.
companies overseas because it has sort of macroeconomic concerns,
or it’s good for the strategic purposes of the United States, then 1
would suggest that maybe this should be done through a consorti-
um of banks, or be done through an agency of the U.8. Govern-
ment.

But we should not have a policy in which we look at our domes-
tic banking system to create a strong international bank.

A final point is that, as we go through this change and we have
more interstate banking in the United States, we will have the
emergency of some very, very large banks—$100-3200 billion in
asset size—who will be profitable, who will be core-funded, who will
be in a position to handle the international banking needs of the
customers.

And the problem is, for a lot of the New York banks, they don’t
have that core funding. They don’t have that logical business base.

The CHAIRMAN. Even though they're out there? They're the ones
that have gotten positioned in the international marketplace for
the most part.

Mr. WeranT. Right.

The CHairMaN. But it may be that their difficulties are, in part,
the fact that they're off a structure that can’t really support that
very well.

Mr. WEeIANT. That’s correct.

The CHAIRMAN. Especially in the intensely competitive interna-
tional banking business that you've just described.

Mr. WElaNT. If you're bidding up for money in the money mar-
kets, it doesn’t leave you very much spread and, obviously, it
doesn't leave you very much margin of error if there are any credit
problems.

So, especially if we're going to have strong capital ratios within
the banking system, international banking is not an attractive
business, again, worldwide, and that’s why most people are re-
trenching.

The CralRMAN. You realize, by the way, that part of the war cry
in behalf of the proposal that’s been made recently by the Treasury
Department is precisely along these lines?

It's the Olympic competition argument. If banks from other
countries are getting the golds and the silvers and the bronze
medals and there’s noc American bank up in the top 10 or the top
20, that is a mark of a failing nation.

I guess what I'm hearing you say is that really doesn’t make a
lot of sense to you as an investment banker yourself and that we
ought not to chase that illusion.

Is that a fair interpretation of your view?
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Mr. WEIANT. The requirement on the asset size is not the deter-
mining factor. I mean, profitability is going to be more important,
and things like that, in going forth.

Again, you have to look. United States banks are having trouble,
large United States banks are. A lot of banks around the world are
having difficulty. If you look at Australia, those banks' earnings
are way down. If you look at the United Kingdom, even in Switzer-
land, places like that, there's certain things that are happening in
the world right now which are having a pervasive effect on banks
everywhere,

CONSORTIUM OF UNITED STATES BANKS

The CuairMAN. I like your idea of a consortium of United States
banks that would work together to help meet some of the interna-
tional banking needs of American companies.

Now, presumably, you can meet some of those needs here in the
United States if they originate here to the extent that they're asso-
ciated with activities overseas where you actually need a banking
affiliate that is overseas.

Mr. WelanT. Well, you see, as I say, a lot of the United States
banks are retrenching internationally because they can't operate
with low enough costs. So they're getting out of most of the—a lot
of the European countries. It’s just the cost of operation.

Plus, the thin spread doesn’t make it profitable. So, again, if
some of this lending is in the, quote, “national interest” to make us
more competitive as globally, it could be that that consortium
would have different capital ratios, or it might even have an in-
vestment of the U.S. Government, the Treasury, in that to make it.

The CHAIRMAN. I'm interested. And I think we're going to take a
look at that idea.

Yes, Mr. Grant.

Mr. GRANT. Three quick thoughts.

One, in our office, we ran some numbers. We asked ourselves: Is
banking a good business? Or, could it be? And we imagine our-
selves to be IBM with excess capital. And here banks are going out
of business. And is this perhaps an appealing time to become a
bank?

There was no way we could make the numbers we ran competi-
tive. IBM should not become a bank.

Now, the next question is:

Should there be regulatory changes that would make such a
choice appealing?

And my sense is no because of the legacy of the 1980's. In the
1980’s, every single financial activity ballooned exponentially. And
great amounts of overhead were built, whether it was mortgage
trading, whether it was real estate investment. Whatever the fi-
nancial related activity was, it attracted enormous investment—
acres of floor space, squadrons of bright people. And I think that’s
over. And if that is over not just for banking, but for investment
banking and for mortgage banking, then that implies lean times
ahead in financial activity. Nothing says we have to have the fi-
nancial bubble that we had in the 1980's be perpetuated.
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And if what we're looking at is a normal, cyclical reaction
against extreme seen in this boom, then we could be locking at
years of very sparse returns for financial businesses, in which case,
it would be a great time not to be a banker, notwithstanding the
new regulatory freedom that the Treasury and the Congress is now
weighing.

A final point has to do with this very, very difficult problem of
negotiating the shoals of safety.

1 am mindful of the great perils we now face and the great irony,
right now, that we are the mirror image of the people who are sit-
ting here in the early 1930’s, setting up the Deposit Insurance
Fund. They had nothing to lose by insuring the system, which was,
in fact, purged. And we have everything to lose by giving the ap-
pearance of the precipitous withdrawal of these props upon which
so much bad debt was created. And it makes one glad not to be a
Senator.

I just don’t know how you go about dealing with the conse-
quences of what was an unprecedented ballooning of illiquid debt
and how we get from here to there. I think I know that to an-
nounce summarily the abolition of deposit insurance would be as
hopeless, in retrospect as the 1980 $100,000 ceiling was. I mean,
you just can’t do that, nor do I begin to propose it.

But I think that what we must do is face the fact that somehow
we have to get from here, which is a rankly socialized risk/reward
structure to one in which there is room to be safe and to be paid
for being safe.

The CHAIRMAN. It's interesting. We, in effect, faced a form of
that issue in the savings and loan crisis, in which every single
abuse that we can find or something we think helped create this
problem we’re stopping. Period.

It's quite a Draconian way to do it. You go in and you stop all of
that, make sure there are no special deals, and so forth.

So, that was done. But, we were left with, the question: did we
have a business charter at the other end of FIRREA that was going
to be a sustainable business charter, albeit with the new conscrip-
tions?

And the answer is:

Yes for some, and no for others. And this is at a time when fi-
nancial companies aren't attracting investment capital anyway, as
we're seeing, and as you've just said.

So, the more subtle question of what constitutes a viable business
charter that lets a surviving savings and loan be capital-attractive,
profitable, able to accumulate retained earnings over a period of
time within, you know, very tightly defined boundaries—that’s a
very difficult question in and of itself.

In a sense, it’s sort of analogous to part of the question that
we're now attempting to answer in the banking area:

What constitutes the scope of activities that ought to go forward?
Particularly if you're going to keep federal deposit insurance in
place, as we have done in the savings and loan industry.

It leads me to something that you said, Ms. Berger, earlier.
When we look at this kind of blowout of money that has migrated
over into commercial real estate lending over the decade of the
1980’s, should we envision limits, 5 percent of assets or some corre-
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gponding amount, on what can be put into commercial real estate
because of its volatility in light of the recent history? Should we
say for the future that area can't balloon up in a given company’s
balance sheet to 25 or 35 or 40 percent?

ASSET ALLOCATION

Ms. BErGER. And this goes back to what Bill said eariier. No,
that would be asset allocation on the part of Congress.

The CaairmMan. Well, no, it wouldn’t be. You could call it that.
But, you could also say:

Look, these are the areas in which operation can occur. And it
can be up to a percentage of assets. It doesn’t mean you have to
invest any money in that area,

In a sense, it’s more a prohibition on asset allocation than it is
asset allocation.

You can also say:

You can’t get into the used car business, or, you can’t get into
something else.

There are a lot of things that we say that banks can’t do now.

Ms. BERGER. But there will be periods of time where one asset
class will grow more quickly than another. You don’t want to be in
the business of saying “We're not going to allow that area of our
economy to grow, if it needs to grow.”

And that's what you do when you start saying you can’'t have
more than X-percent in real estate, or in consumer loans. It is the
job of the manager of a financial institution to manage that risk
within the context of legal barriers.

I think that it goes back to the guestion that some of the barriers
need to come down. These banks did a bad job of rationalizing their
business because some of them had little or no choice.

The CrAmman. Well, they did have a choice. They didn’t have to
invest in the real estate loans. They chose to go that way.

Not all banks did that. A lot of banks didn’t do that. Nobody put
a gun to their head. The point is, if that’s created a huge bubble of
risk and it's going to take us years to work it out, why would we
want to live in the future with the notion that we’ll take our
chances again; just recapitalize the insurance fund and, hope it
doesn’t happen again?

Ms. BERGER. It's still asset allocation. And real estate is not the
only asset class that's having credit problems now.

The CHAIRMAN. No.

Ms. BErGER. It’s the largest. It’s the most visible.

The CHAIRMAN. Right.

Ms. BerGer. It gets into the fact that bankers do tend to act in a
herd instinct. Whatever the hot product is, everybody wants to
lend on it. And they rationalize it.

When it was Latin American countries and the countries didn’t
go broke and those countries were growing at 6 percent a year, it
became a fad product.

The problem with any of those is:

At what point does Congress want to step in and say, OK, you've
lent enough to Latin America? Or, real estate? Or, to the consumer
for that matter?
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There are very successful financial institutions that have single
line products. You can operate as a mortgage banker and be suc-
cessful. You could operate as a consumer bank, a consumer finance
company, and be very successful and live through credit cycles—if
you understand credit and the pricing of that credit.

Do you know why J.P. Morgan did not make any real estate
loans?

Morgan perceived that there was risk that they couldn’t price for
and they didn’t make any real estate loans.

But, it is not something that 1 think should be dictated by Con-
gress.

The CHAIRMAN. Here's one of the problems though. I'm sympa-
thetic to the point that you raise. When you get these herd in-
stincts going, nobody’s able to make a very good assessment. Maybe
a given bank, maybe Morgan takes a look at it and says we're not
interested in that, so they look great in the end because they didn’t
go down the bad path.

But, does everybody else necessarily have a very good capacity to
measure how much things are being unhinged from reality because
of what everybody else is doing?

In other words, I don't know that when you're running your own
institution and you see things on the margin, that vou're able to
take and cross-relate that to what 500 other institutions are doing.

Now, maybe, in a perfect world, that's what ought to happen.
But, obviously, it didn't happen very well in the real estate area
because you've got an awful lot of bankers with a lot of egg on
their face because they've got a lot of real estate right now that
isn’t performing.

An awful lot of well-paid, smart people made a lot of big, big-
time mistakes. And here sits the taxpayers behind us saying:

“Well, wait a minute. Why are we on the hook for that?” Or,
“Why are we likely to be on the hook for that when GAQ comes in
here and tells us that the Bank Insurance Fund’s going to be broke
before the end of the year, and not a dime left in it?”

Reischauer of CBO sat right here in this chair a month ago and
told us that that’s their best estimate. Well, you know, I think the
public has a right and we, speaking for them, have an obligation to
say: “Why are we back in this fix again? And why should we allow
a system to run on that basis that could build up a bubble on a set
of mistaken judgments that is going to come back and maybe
saddle the taxpayers with $20-$50 billion?”

I don’t know what the outside limits might be. It depends, as you
pointed out, on how severe the economic problem is we're facing
here. That’s certainly not outside the range of possibility.

We're talking right now at a minimum with the banks being
asked to cough up $10 billion to shore up the insurance fund. And
we've had estimates that are far higher than that.

So I guess what I'm saying is, unless we’re going to disconnect
federal deposit insurance and the liability of the taxpayer from
this, as long as the taxpayer is on the line—and we're into a period
where the taxpayer is being asked to write some huge checks—that
you probably have to reach forward and say:
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Lock, this is in-bounds; this is out-of-bounds. You can do so much of this. You
can’t do more than that, of this particular kind of an activity because the risk pro-
file in terms of our contemporary experience is, that we can get nailed.

Now, if the regulators were smart enough, or if anybody else was
smart enough—you maybe see these problems when they’re build-
ing up because maybe they do move from asset category to asset
category. It's LDC loans in one time period, and it’s an excess of
real estate lending in another time period.

But, as long as the public money is put at risk here, then I think
you've got to have some ground rules that are more confining. 1
think they have to be more confining—especially when you've just
presented the public with a $500 billion bill.

Because in a bank, we just found that we weren't able to safe-
guard it very well when there were Federal deposit guarantees in
place.

Ms. BErGER. But, it’'s——

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, go ahead.

ECONOMIC SYSTEM LADEN WITH DEBT

Ms. BERGER. It's not just the banking system. I think therein lies
the crux of the issue. It's the system, the economic system, that’s
laden with debt. And it’s not just real estate.

Consumers have far more debt relative to their income than they
have had any time in the last 50 years. And the same is true of
corporate balance sheets, whether you call them highly levered
transactions or just plain, old C&I loans.

That's the facts. And it’s not just real estate. Real estate tends to
be valued relative to the cash flow that comes off the project. You
can mark that to market today. You can’t do that for a commer-
cial/industrial loan, or a consumer portfolio.

How can you say we should limit real estate lcans when every
sector of the economy is also heavily burdened with debt than ever
before?

That's the problem. And when we have to figure out how to ra-
tionalize that debt had to make the liquidation of that debt balloon
less burdensome than it was in the thirties.

The CuairMaN. I agree with that. But we're being asked now to
look ahead. We're being asked to redo the system, re-engineer it,
rebuild it, so that 10 years from now, 12 years from now, 15 years
from now, we're not going to be back in a fix like we appear to be
in right now.

It would be nice to try to apply as much wisdom as we can in the
design so that at least the problems that we are now facing, we try
to find a way to avoid the next time around.

I don’t think that’s an unreasonable approach to take. And |
think, if you asked people to react as to whether or not they want
the system to be reined in and they're the ones standing behind it
to eat the losses if it doesn’t work 10 or 12 years from now, I think
they'd say: Err on the side of being careful.

Ms. BErGER. Oh——

The CHairRMAN. About 90/10.

Ms. BerGEr. I'm not saying I don't want a safer system. I'm
saying that I don’t think Congress should be in the business of allo-
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cating credit. I think shoring up the regulatory supervision and
really flustering a much more efficient banking system——

The CHAIRMAN. Well, let me ask you this.

Should we take commercial real estate loans out of the banking
charter? Why can’t that be done by somebody else? Insurance com-
panies do it. There are other ways.

. Ms. BERGER. Insurance companies are going to have similar prob-
ems.

The CaAIRMAN. No, but you don’t have insured deposits on the
line. I mean, right now, I'm concerned about what I'm going to put
that deposit guarantee underneath.

Mr. GranT. For the sake of the record, commercial real estate
was, in fact, an illegal asset class for much of the history of the
National Banking Act. It was verboten from 1863 until 1914, and
then semiverboten for a long time after that. In 1963 or something,
the OCC in annual report said: “Unnecessarily conservative.” That
was just after they passed the tax law creating the REITS.

So, it's not asg if we would now be allocating assets. The National
Banking Act allocated assets. 1t was quite unyielding on this
matter of commercial real estate. It was the ultimate heresy. The
banker is supposed to know the difference between a bill and a
mortgage. That was that.

That was before deposit insurance, which this doesn’t make
precedent good or bad, but it does make it precedent. We shouldn’t
act in the dark on this:

Commercial real estate was out. It was simply not admissible as
an asset class for a long time. And the fact that it is——

The CHAIRMAN. Excuse me.

Mr. GraNT. I'm sorry.

The CHairMAN. No, no, you finish.

Mr. GranT. Well, the fact that it has been embraced, the fact
that it is not only admitted but was elevated, as Carole pointed out
in that startling statistic—was the asset of exuberant choice for the
last half of the 1980’s—my God, it just shows you I think how far
you can stray from what passed for traditional banking—one shoe
socialized risk, and one shoe throw out the rules of liquidity, which
now the Chairman of the Federal Reserve Board has blessed.

The CHAIRMAN. The problem that I think you start to have is
that, to an individual bank it may look like it's a wonderful way to
go and there’s really not a good way to add it up industry-wide to
realize that maybe this isn’t so great because 500 other people are
doing it, and that's going to impair the value that's down the line
in this situation.

‘And the regulators can be well-intentioned, but they’re not going
to be able to do it either,

So, what I feel driven back to as a Senator is to, in the architec-
ture, somehow in the engineering design, in terms of what's in-
bounds and what’s out-of-bounds and how much of one thing you
can do versus another, you have to build in a certain set of safety
measures and counterbalancing forces as wisely as you can.

Now, if you don’t have Federal Deposit Insurance, then it’s a dif-
ferent story because then anybody that wants to can go out and
collect some capital and go into a business and risk the capital any
way they want, and earn or lose the money, what-have-you.
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But, when you're going to have Federal Deposit Insurance guar-
antees there, I think you have to have some bona fide public pur-
poses that are being served, number one. I think you’ve got to have
a very clear set of public values and gains that are being gotten
here.

When you're going to base it all on Federal Deposit Insurance, I
think a set of questions has to be applied as to whether or not it’s
safe, it's sound, it serves some broad national purpose.

I don’t think it can just be to grow the size of a bank. I don’t
think a bank is entitled to grow 15 percent a year, or 20 or 30 or 50
percent a year by fiat. And maybe, some years, banks don’t grow.
Maybe, some years, banks actually recede in size. I mean, maybe
that’s part of the nature of what has to go at least with respect to
what I would think of as kind of a core bank that rests on Federal
Deposit Insurance.

Now, that’s awfully confining as a concept. And I can see why
somebody might say:

Well, if that’s the best you're going to do for me, I'm out of bank-
ing. I'm going into investment banking, I'm going io go into some-
thing else. I'm going to go into something that’s got a different pro-
file and where I can really have a growth rate that will make me a
superstar.

I think that’s part of the quandary here that we're stuck with,
and we need some help. I don’t think it's enough to say after the
fact:

Look, you know, we went on a real estate binge and now the sys-
tem’s in jeopardy, and we're going to try to work our way out of it.
But that doesn’t mean that we shouldn’t in the future think of
some kind of a way to box off those levels of risk so that we don't
create those bubbles inh a financial system where you've got Federal
Deposit Insurance.

Mr. GranT. You know what the trouble is with that though? If
we knew where the risk would be to start with, we’d never move
because knowing where risk would be, we would be short or long in
the appropriate security.

I mean, if I were a banker——

The CHamRMAN. You don’t have Federal deposit guarantees under
the stock market.

Mr. GranT. Right. But, if I were a banker and knew that invest-
ment banking was a place to be, I might just invest in Merrill-
Lynch. In other words, I think to know exactly what the future is
going to hold so far as risk and reward is, is a very difficult thing
to know.,

The CaamrmaN. No, no, you can’t know that, but you ought to be
able to draw some lessons out of your history. Otherwise, history
doesn’t mean a thing. And you can just keep knocking your head
into the same wall time and again.

I've got to tell you that I'm worried about the risks I see right
now. I think the system is in greater jeopardy right now than it
should be in. There are a whole lot of reasons why that is so, but 1
think it's profoundly in our interest to get out of the high-risk posi-
tion that we're in—I'm talking about just the systemic risk to the
economic and financial system.
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There’s a reason why all these news articles are being written
each day. These problems are real and they're threatening. That
doesn’t mean they can’t be managed, but I think we’ve got to draw
some lessons out of here so that, in the redesign, at least for the
part where you've got federal deposit insurance in place, that
vou've got a better way of understanding and circumscribing and
capturing your risk profile.

Now, that’s going to cause some heartburn because, in effect, it
may mean you narrow it down. It may mean you only broaden it a
little. It's a tough set of tradeoffs.

But, I don't think you can sign the public up to underwrite the
risk unless you're very confident about the risk profiles you're
taking on and pretty darned restrictive about it.

And people aren’t going to like that.

1 remember one time Walter Wriston was in here and he made a
great argument for freeing banking up and going in all different
kinds of directions. I asked him if he was prepared to give up de-
posit insurance.

There was sort of a long pause and, he decided he'd just as soon
keep deposit insurance. He really wasn’t quite ready to give up de-
posit insurance, although he made it sound as if we were doing him
a favor by giving him deposit insurance. It’s not something that he
particularly wanted to ask for, but he was very clear he didn’t
want to give it up.

And I think we're at a point now where there’s no more free
lunch. And there's no more free deposit insurance. What goes on
top of deposit insurance, in legislation that I'm going to have any
part in signing my name to, is going to have to be something that I
have some confidence is not going to blow sky-high somewhere
down the road 10 or 15 years.

There are no guarantees and we may get it wrong, but I want to
apply a very tough standard to the question of what we're signing
the public up to, to have to underwrite.

Listen, thank you for being here and for talking with us and for
giving us your views.

They're very helpful to us.

Ms. BErGER. Thank you.

Mr. GranT. Thank you.

Mr. WEIANT. Yes, thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee stands in recess.

[Whereupon, at 12:40 p.m., the committee adjourned.]

[Response to written questions follows:]
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RESPONSE T WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR RIEGLE FROM

Carole S. Berger
Managing Director
C.J. Lawrence Inc.

Response to Questions {or the Record
Senate Banking Committee
Hearing on the Condition

of the Banking Industry
February 21, 1991

Recently, bank securities prices have reversed part of last year's sharp

declines. Is that just a correction, or have bank prospects improved, and il
50, why?

Bank securities rallied materially after the Fed reduced the
discount rate for the second fime in February, as did the rest of the
stock market. Investors took that as a signal that the Fed would not allow
the economy to [lall into a deep and/or prolonged recession. As far as
bank equities are concerned, such price action i5 classic.  In each of the
last six economic cycles, bank equities have bottomed when the Fed began
injecting liguidity to the ecconomic system, thereby stimulating economic
activity.

The rebound in bank stock prices comes partly from the fact that
prices probably overcompensated on the downside when investor fears
regarding loan losses were unjustifiably negative. The other reason for
the sharp rebound was purely valuation-related. Specificalty, a broad
index of bank equities had a dividend yield of 8% (compared with the yield
for the S&P 400 of 3%). As the discount rate was reduced from 7% to 6%
over a very short period of time, bank dividend vyields looked very
attractive to investors.

If Fed easing does result in a resurgence of e¢conomic growth, then
there is reason to be more sanguine about the prospects for the banking

industry. Traditionally, after the economy rcbounds from recession,
credit quality stowly improves. However, as the full text of my testimony
outlined, c¢redit-quality improvements will lag the <¢conomy. As a maiter

of fact, even if we are witnessing the weakest cconomic activity now,
credit-guality measures will likely continue 10 rise for the full yrear,
In addition, | have enclosed my latest research report for the record.
Dated March 8, 1991, it is titled "Bank Stock lnvesting - - What's Next?
This report describes the classic recovery c¢ycle as is pertains to eredit
quality, as well as the implications lfor bank stock performance.

2. The Fed has lowecred its interest rate targets 2 percentage points since [ast
summer, but most banks have lowered their prime rate only half as much. Why has
the prime been held up?
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While interest rates have declined dramatically over the last year,
1 do not believe that it was due to Fed policy. As a bank analyst, it
appears 1o mce that there has been a drop in the demand for credit, The
reduced demand has resulted in lower prices for that credit, particularly
at the short end of the yield curve. If the Fed were easing, reserves in
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the banking system would be rising. Just the opposite is true. Reserves
have been stable for the last four years. The Fed has not injected
liguidity. Without ncew reserves, liquidity of the ecconomic system s
being squeczed. That has resulted in a widening in the spreads between
the best-quality credits and those of lesser quality. The prime has net
declined 2s much as Fed funds because of the quality differentials between
those twe types of assets. A mere dramatic erxample of this phenomenaon
would be junk-bond vyiclds: they have actvally risen in the last 12
menths.

3. Do you think the industry's large loan losses and high failurec rate are
temporary problems that will end after a year or twop, or are they likecly to
continue over 2 louger peried?

Yes and yes. Large loan losses and high {ailure rates are likely to
be cyclical. However, the underlying, longer-term trend of loan losses and
failures #5 probably rising. Furthermore, given the very high debr levels
in the U.S. economy today, the amplitude and longevity of any cyclical
move will be much more pronounced.

As it pertains to this cycle, 1 do not think that we have yet
reached the peak in problem credits, 1 believe that in an improving
economy, peak levels will be reached late this year or e¢arly next year
(see my original testimony for a more detailed analysis),

4. Comptroller General Bowsher of the GAOC wrote to me earlier this month
regarding his concerns about the BIF and added, "we have evidence that the banks
lack effective controls over their operations and that accounting is masking
their true condition." Do you share his concerns?
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Not uniformly. The growth in financial assets over the decade of
the 1980s was extraordinary, Any prudent manager has to be concerned that
the systems to monitor that growth may not have developed as quickly,
There are a few large banks that do not seem to have the management
information systems fo control credit and interest rate risk adequately.
In general, however, 1 do not feel that this is an industry problem. 1
would encourage better regulatory oversight in this area.

I do not agree with his wview that accounting standards are masking
the true condition of these banks. Analysts will always prefer more
information to less. However, over & long period of time, I've found that
banks which make huge lending errors do so by hetting on one economic
factor. For instance, in the inllationary era of the 1960s and 1970s,
banks which lgnt on the collateral value of any commodity had much better
credit quality than their peers. This became the credo of the 1980s:
Lend on asset values. Inflation will bail you out if your underwriting
standards are lax. Se banks lent to Latin America (basically
commodity-based economies). They made energy loans, and last but not
least, they lent on the appraised wvalue of real estate, Accounting
standards had nothing to do with these lending policies. It was the
deflation of the underiying collateral which expased inadeguate
underwriting standards.
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The new regulatory guidelines issued March 1 encouraged greater disclosure
information regarding noanperforming loans. How helpful do you think you

would find such information?

Very helpful. Broader disclosure on the state of nonperforming real
estate loans may aid us in differentiating those banks with temporary
problems amd those which will record losses significant enough to warcant
caution on the part of equity holders, debt holders, and perhaps large
depositors.

b. They also prescribe valuing collateral not at liguidatien wvalue, but rather
using estimates of future rents. Is that a good idea, or does it risk becoming
a way of deferring the bad news?

Conceptually, this is a pood idea. But I have no idea on how you
implement such a concept. I'm pretty sure that if you put ten real estate
experts in a room and ask them to value one¢ piece of real estate, you will
get ten different wvalues. Estimating future rents correctly requires a
crystal ball which accuratcly predicts local economic growth, absorption
rates for real estate under that scenario, and the reaction of developers
to those economic developments. Will they build more because they expect
a turn in the market? Ultimately, the value of real estate is tied to the
cash flows on the property. It is probably wrong to value real estate at
it's liquidation value. It is equally problematic to project future
rents. If such an approach is developed, it will also be very difficult
to apply it wniformly to every market.

Regardless of the merits of each valuation approach, it is wvery
important to allow banks to defer some of their losses on real estate, 1
would refer you back to the real estate section of my original testimony
instead of repeating myself here. In summary, requiring large, rapid
write-of fs of bank capital can cause a "eredit implesion” and have serious
ncgative implications for the economy. Allowing banks to recognize these
losses over a tonger period of time would reduce the overflow impact to
the economy.

6. What will be the effecis of higher deposit insurance premivms? How much can
the industry afford?
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[ have not done any siatistical studies on the elfsct of higher
premiums not the outer limit which would create more problems than it
solves, But I urge you, once again, to phase out the "too big to fail”
doctrine. It is raising the cost of deposits to all banks and
nationalizing bank’s credit losses. The markets must be given the
opportunity to weed out high-risk banks so that the taxpayers do not end
up paying for the cleanup later. I said it in my testimony and 1 repeat
it again here; “Too big to fail” is the single largest problem the US.
banking industry has 10 deal with today.

If nothing is doene and FDIC premiums continue to rise, some of the
best US. banks will likely seek banking charters abroad and drop their
U.S. banking licenses. You are unfairly penalizing the good banks,
undermining their profitability, and ultimately weakening the system by
perpetuating a system which rewards risk taking and unsound practices.
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7. How much could costs be cut by mergers of large banks in the same market

area?

8.

The general rule of thumb analysts cite is; I[ntramarket mergers
result in cost savings equivalent to 30%-40% of the expense base of
the smaller of the two banks being merged.

How helpful would full market value accounting or increased market

value disclosures for banks be?
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I oppose full market value accounting, It would create
unnccessary swings in bank capital which would exacerbate liquidity
concerns during periods such as the one we are in now. For instance,
when interest rate rise, the wvalue of fixed-rate loans and
investments would decline and banks would: (1) not make fixed-rate
loans such as home mortgages and (2} have to write off the difference
between the market value of the loans and investments at the last
reporting period and the current period, putting pressure on their
capital structure and possible affecting their ability to make other
types of loans, This example is simplistic but generally accurate.
A change to mark to market accounting would change the way banks
create credit, not necessarily for the better.

As far as disclosure, as 1 alluded to earlier, no analyst would
discourage greater disclosure.
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Investm mmary an 1

As the Fed ecases aggressively, investors become willing 10 jook through the
trough of the credit cycle. They search out “sustainable dividend", “rcal”
book wvalee, and rTecovery earnings. Credit quality wusuvally continues to
deteriorate (s¢¢ section on The Classical Recovery) even as the economy picks
up. However, investors begin to differentiate between banks with significant
enough problems 1o jeopardize dividends and book wvalues and banks which will
survive and/or prospér after the cycie,

We have attempted to creatc 8n earnings estimate ‘“stress-test” for each of
our banks (the fuli description is covered in a later section). The purpose is
to ferret out companies with sustainable divideads, their year-cnd 1991 book
values, and some estimate of a mild earaings rccovery im 1992, We then
structuréd a valuation model around targeted dividend yields and price-to-book
value ratios. We applicd these targets to estimates of year-end dividends and

book wvalues, which were a derivative of our earnings stress-tests. In this
way, wec try to mirror the investment process during this early stage of the
classicai recovery. Based on this theoretical approach, we¢ are reaffirming our

three purchase recommendations, upgrading five banks from HOLD 1o BUY, and
downgrading one as Collows:

Reaflirm Purchase Upgrade (o Downgrade to
n

BankAmerica Mark Twain Bancshares PNC Financial

First Bank System Firstar Corporation

KeyCorp First Fidelity

NEBD Bancorp
Society Corporation

There was nothing in our stress-test and valvation methedology that would
cause us to upgrade the following banks:

o Name Cyurrent Raling
Bank of Boston SELL
Barnctt Banks SELL
Chase Manhattan SELL
Citicorp SELL
Fleet/Narstar Finanacial SELL
Manufaciurers Hanaver SELL
MNC Financial SELL
Shawmut Naticnal SELL
Southeast Banking SELL
¥alley National AVQID
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Chutes and Ladders

Last weckend, my two preteen nieces engaged “me in a challenging game of
Chutes & Ladders (at lcast thats what we called the boardgame when I was their
age) Land on the right spot and you can ascend several levels by climbing a
ladder and bypassing the normal, longer route, Land on the wrong square,
however, and you suddenly find yoursclf back at the beginning afrer sliding
down the dreaded chute. Such was my [ate, much to the delight of my twe small
adversaries. I must confess the game felt oddly familiar. Bank analysis and
investing thess past couple of years has required navigating much the same kind
of field, with a few mare chutes than ladders.

Figure 1
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Source: Company reports and C.J. Lawrence Inc, estimates

As Figure | shows, bank stock prices advanced almost 40% in the first 1en
months of 1989, only to give it all back during the following six months. By
the end of April 1990, both muitinationals and regionals were 8% to 10% belnw
where they started 1985, During May of last vear, the group posted a
respectable rally. When investors refocused on  deteriorating (undapientals
during the summer, bank stocks began a long steep slide, boltuming in Qctabe:
of last year. After regaining some ground in the fourth quarter, regionals
tesied their Oetober lows in early February. Multinationals did somewhat
better but  underperformed the overall market. {A relative price performance
chart is shown in Appendix | at the end of this rcport) It wasp't wntil the
second discount rate cut that bank stocks took off. Swuch performance s
classical. [n our December 4, 1990 report, we noted:
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"Typically, bank stocks bottom when the Fed cases {scc Table
1). Intuitively, one might have thought that this would occur at
the onset of recovery or perhaps soon therealter.- However, the
evidenge suggests this is not the case. When the Fed eases, even
during a rccession period, bank stocks bottom. We believe that
investor c¢omgern about the length and depth of the oncoming
tecession typically abates when the Fed moves aggressively to
reliquefy the cconomy. In turm, as fears of a deep and prolonged
recession subside, so do fears of a black hole of loan losses
This creates the psychological shift and provides a bottom for
bank stock prices.”

Table 1
E K TTOMS, 1960 - 1991
Onset of Economic Recovery Bottom in
Economic Slowdown Fed Fasin Berins Bank Stock Indices
May 1960 Jun 1960 Feb 1961 Jun-Aug 1960
Jan 1970 May-Jun 1970 Nov 1970 May 1970
Dec 1973 Aug 1974 Mar 1975 Sep 1974
Feb 1980 May 1980 Jul 1980 Mar 1980
Aug 1981 May 1982 Nov 1982 Jul 1982
Sep 1990 Feb 1991 ? Feb 1891

(a) Somewhat arbitrary--cith¢r decling in Fed (unds, or shift in rate of
change in M1 {either year-to-year or $ix month annualized}.

Typically, it is the very attractive dividend vyields that bank stocks offer
at the end of the cycle which attract investors back to this group. Figure 2
shows the S&P money center banks index along with the corresponding dividend
yield, Historically, dividend vyields of $% have marked the bottom in bank
stock prices.  This cycle was no different.  After dividend reductions by Chase
Manhattan, Chemical, Citicorp, and Manufacturers Hanover, the S&P money center
banks index yielded 8% at year-end 1990.

This ¢ycle was different only to the extent that there were [lar morc
dividend cuts and ecliminations than in any other postwar cycle. Even alter
numerous dividend reductions, regional banks as a group reached a dividend
vield of a little over 8% in Qctober 1990. Multinational banks were yielding
8% at year-end even after Citicorp znd Manufacrurers Hanover reduced their
payouts. When the Fed dropped the discount rate from 7% to 6% in six wecks
{between January and February of this year), the combination of shifting
psychology relative to economic prospects and high dividend wyield provided t(he
valuation bounce for bank stocks.

.org/
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Figure 2
S&P Money—Center Banks Price index
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So far, nothing that has transpired is materially different than previous

cycles. As the credit c<ycle unfolded, investors lost the traditional wvaluation

framework for bank stocks. Earnings were suspect, making price/earnings (P/E)

analysis itrelcvant. Similarly, book values were questioned. This left only

dividend yields to provide the valuation floor for bank equities. The numerous
dividend cuts made this more dilficull i woyl
w i v i imulgtiv 13

n f whi T - rodi

i Once again, we believe thar history is likely to repeat
itself. This time, however, thcre may be several important wrinkles in the
classical recovery of bank cquities.

1 s tikely that the recovery will come in what could be considered two
phases. Dusing the first phase, the ecoromy gets berter, but credit quality
contibues to  deteriorate, Even §f the cycle follows the traditional partern,
it will takc several months for Fed ecasing 10 turn the ccomomy. Second, credit
quality improvements lag the improving tconomy. i 1 li i5
i m w i The second phase, which is
unlikely te take shape until 1992 at the earliest, would be marked by declines
in both nonperforming asset ratios and net chargeoffs. We believe that it is
far too early 10 invest bascd on theoretical valucs created by the second phase
of recovery. Rather, the market hat fot yct fully reflected the impact of
phase one. Therefore, we will focus the rest of this discussien con analyzing
and investing during the first phase of the recovery.

In the 1974-1975 cycle, the Fed began easing aggressively in Auvgust of
1974, but the recovery did not take shape until March of the (ollowing year.
Loan loss provisions and net chargeoffs rose throughout the period. For the 45
large banks we followed in those vyears, net chargeoffs and lean loss provisions
continued te risc. Net losses as percentage of average loans climbed [rom
0.22% of lpams inm 1973, to 0.35% in [974, and 066% in 1975, Loan lass
provisions moved in lock-step from 0.26% of average loans in 1973, to 0.49% in
1974, and peaked in 1975 a1t 0.76%. Even though the ¢conomy was oo the mend by
March 1975, credit quality was materially worse in 1975 than in 1974,  Of the
45 banks we fcltowed at the time, nét chargeoffs ratios increased at 4! banks
in 1975, stayed the same in one, and improved in only three cases. Of the
thite cases which improved, vwo were banks with huge problems, which had been
renning loan Josses at two and three times the industry average. Only one
bank, First Security Corp. of Utah, posicd an honest to goodness improvement in
credit quality,

During 1975, however, there was a much greater divergence ol loan loss
performance. Table 2 shows the distribution of net chargeoffs as a percentage
of average loans from 1973 through 1975, While 4almost all banks showed a
deteriorating pattern in 1975, there was far less homogencity in  the severity
of those losses.
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Table 2
DISTRIBUTION OF LOAN-LOSS
EXP E N E BAN 973 - 197
Net Losses As a % Number of Banks
of Average Loans 1973 1974 1975
C.00 -0.14% 17 3 1
¢.1s -6.29 16 18 6
0.30 -0.44 9 15 7
045 -0.59 1 5 12
060 -0.74 3 z
0.75 -0.89 7
090 -1.04 2
L5 -1.19 3
1.20 -1.34 1
135 -1.49 3
1.50 -over

45 bank average of net
loan loss as a % of

average loans 0.22% 0.35% 0.66%
Standard deviation C.17% 0.23% 0.37%
Source: Baaking Industry Development, June/July 1576,

Goldmun Sachs Investment Resenrch

Geography played an important role in the past two credit cycles. In the
1974-1975 cycle, southeastern banks were hard-hit with real estate problems,
and northeastern banks suffered from problems in texriles, shipping, and other
commergial loans. During 1981-1982 cycle, the southwestern banks werc
decimated [irst by energy and then by real estare lean problems,

Going back to our observations regarding the 1974-1975 cycle. There were
major differences in the carnings pattern created by the divergence in credit
quality and gecographical differences. Table 3 shows the ye¢ar-to-year carnings
per share growth patterns of banks in several rvegions poing inta and coming out
of the 1974-1975 recession.
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Table 3

EAR R R H, 1972:1977

1972 1973 1974 1975 1576 1977

Multinational banks 5.8% 13.9%  i4.6% 9%  -2.2% 9.5%
Naortheastern 5.8 7.3 -1.5 -20 47 0.2
Southeastern 17.6 13.0 BN -16.3 1.5 19.4
Texas 7.6 207 20.9 84 7.5 17.3
California 70 2.9 9.5 1.7 122 247
Mid-central 70 125 3.5 -5 a5 12.9
Source:  Banking Industry Development, June/July 1976,
\drman Sachs T R h

The southeastern banks fared far worse than any other region in the
1974-1975 rccession, In 1974, e¢arnings declined an average of 14.7% and the
rate of dcterioration increased in (975 when ecarnings declined another 16.3%
Also of note was the siow rate of earnings recovery in 1976, These Dbanks
posted only a 1.5% increase in earnings in 1976 from what had to be econsidercd
a very low base. The impact of the ¢conomic recovery was not felt until 1977
when earnings rebounded 19.4%. Interestingly, that same year California banks
posted gains of 24.7%, cven though they had never had an earnings slowdown
during the recession.

Again we believe that history will repeat irself. The arcas of the country
that were the first to cxpcrience reccssionary [orces will be the arcas which
recover last and vice versa. LIFQ, last in/first out, is likely to be
opeérative, Almest by definition, the last area of the country ta  exhibit
weakness will be the closest to the period of Fed easing. More specificaliy,
the Midwest and California are unlikely to ever get as bad as New England, the
mid-Attantic region, or the Southeast.

We believe there will be strong parallels to the 1974-1975 cycle as
recovery develops. Specifically, it is reasonable to assume that:

¢ Credit quality will deteriorate sharply this year -- nonperforming
asset ratios and net charpeoffs should rise for all banks.

© There will bt a greater divergence of credit quality measures. Already
weakensd banks, especially those with overexposure 1o real estate, will
continue to show the greatest deterioration.

o Geography will ¢ontinue to influence the c¢yele. New England banks witl
sulfer lar more than any other region. Mid-Atlantic and Southeastern
banks will continue to weaken. Midwestern and West Coast banks will
deteriorate but will likely show the least effects of any downturn.

o Loan 1nss provisions will keep pace with increases of net chargeolis.

Reserve coverage to nonperformers will likely fall but the dollar vajuce
of rescrves will not be allowed to decline in the face of rising
nonperformers.

We also believe that duc to the extremely high level of debt in the
cconemic syscem, lthere are likely to be several important wrinkles in  the
classical recovery.
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The Wrinkles

The debt bhoom of the 1980s has left the ¢conomy as highly levered as
anytime since the 1930s.

Fligure 3
DEBT AS A % OF GNP

1
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19%0 ¢ 1867 Eat
180
160
140

120-]

PR L i Il N Il M i

1oc — I T I T I T 1
1920 1930 1940 1950 1960 1970 1980 1990

Source: U.5. Buresu of Economic Analysis.

We Dbelieve it is the bagk side of that ballooning 4debt that wé are now
dealing with. All segments of the economy have been leveraged: real estate,
corporate America, and the individual It is likely we¢ arc cntering a debt
liquidation phase. Such liquidation will present two wrinkles to the classical
recovery. Tt will likely result in:

® The worst cradit ¢y¢ie of the last 50 years; and
¢ Little or no lean growth during the recovery phase.
Without a doubt this is the worst credit cycle since the Great Depression
Figurc 4 shows nonpcrforming asset ratios cver the [ast decade for the 41 banks

we Collow closely. (in addition, the data alse includes nonperformers of Bank
of New England for continuity of the series.)
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Figure 4
Bank Credit Quality — —CLJ Composite

Nanperforming Assel Ratio, 1981-90
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After an interim pesk at the end of the 1%81-1982 recession, nonperformers
declined in 1983 through 1986. With the onset of protraétcd payment probloms
of LDC credit, nonperformers jumped in 1987. Without LDC credits (see¢ Figure
5), nonperformers continued their downward trend, troughing at year-end 1988
Cver the last two years credit quality has deteriorated rapidly.

Figure §
ClJ Composite (Excluding LDC NPAs)
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Nenperforming asset ratios for these 41 banks rose {rom 3.0% at year-cnd
1989 to Cinish last yecar at 4.8%.  This level is almost double the peak of the
1981-1982 recession of 2.7% for thesc banks. Comparable data is not available
for the 1974-1975 recession, but we suspect nonperformers were slightly lower
than the 1981-1982 cycle.

Net chargeoffs patterns are somecwhat more telling. Net chargeoffs have
never really declined since the 1981-1982 recession {sce Figure 6} Many Dbanks
are at such high levels of nonperformers and net chargeoffs that further
erosion ol credit quality may necessitate further dividend cuts and/or
¢liminations. Several institurions are barely breaking even, and are likely 1o
have (o start downsizing in order 1o maintain capital ratios il they begin
reporting operating losses. Morcover, a few banks have such high levels of
problem assets that any further serious crosion might jeopardize their
existence. It is likely that we may witness several large (among the 50
largest) bank [aileres this cycle.

Figure &
crgeoff Ratios, 1982 —

et

45 o Percant of Average Laons

a2 83 Ba ‘85 ‘BE ‘87 88 e

Z Mutootionel Bonks Requonal Banks
Source: Company reporte and 0.J. Lawrence lnc. eatimates.

If an it [__th roblems is lar cnough or is copsidered a huse
urpri it m ff he wvaluation [ _bank cauijties durins the carly
recovery phasc. Such problems did not inlluence the previcus cycles. By the
time the large Tcxas banks (ailed, the markets had already clearly identilicd
them as problems. They did not comec at a time of siress lor the industry as o
whole and did not affect hank stock valuations.

Another factor that could be wvery dilferent during this cyele is the
prospect for doan growth coming out of this credit cyele.  Narmatly, as the Fed
initially e¢ases and the banks arc religuelied with ncw reserves, banks invest
in Freasurv securitics.  After nominal cconomic activity heats up, lean growth
reaceelerates Figure 7 shows the historical relationship between nominal GNP
growth and loan growth. Normally, loan growth docs not start 1o rcaccelerate
for 6 to 12 months alter nominal GNP botloms.
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Figure 7

BANK LOANS vs. NOMINAL GNP

Year—to-Year % Chenge
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In this cycle, loan growth during the recovery phase is unlikely to be very
robust.  Real estate loans accounted for 62% of all new bank lending between
1986 and 1990 Non-residential new construction has averaged 44% of towl
private construction since 1976.  Therefare, 25%-30% of all bank lending the
last six  years was directed to non-residential propertics -- office buildings,
hotels/motels and retail space.  With a J0-year oversupply of office space, as
well as overcapacity in refail space and hotel/motels, it is unlikely that rcal
estate loan growth will even approach the 1980 levels. Over the decade of the
19303, real estate loans grew at almost 3 14% average annual rate. We cannot
cnvision an environment which would require such loan growth.

Commercial loan growth averaged only 7.5% annually over the past d
with the last surge for highly Ieveraged transactions. The LBO craze wis
created by gaps between private market values and public market values With
the Dow pushing 3,000, it is unlikely that much of a deal flow will rcturn.
Banks will more likely vic for the busingss of restructuring existing credits
il interest rates decline further Caonseguently, it 15 unlikcly that corporate
loan demand will be vibrant,
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Similarly, c¢onsumer balance sheets are overleveraged. Consumer debt is now
BL% of disposable personal income (DPI), a postwar record. Figure 8 shows this
relationship. In the last two recessions this ratio has declined. We belicve
that in ordér to wake the case for robust consumer loan growth, one has (o
argue for a meaningful reacceleration of DPL.  However, DPl at the moment is
falling. Figure 9 shows the relationship between consumer debt growth and
growth in disposable personal income, The relationship is fairly good.  Rarely
has debt grown without income growing. In Fact, income growih has historically
picked up 6 1o 12 months before lending recaccelerated.  We, therefore, belicve
that consumer debt growth will be less than ¢xciting in the next 12 months.

We are in the midst of a debt liguidation phase. The credit cycle is part

of that -- the worst credits will result in loan losses. 1 i5 alse likely
that foan _growgh will conginge (o slow for the pexy 5ix pmontbs and  then
we__woul ign wih thereafrer 3 jkely to be

robust

This will make it even more difficult for banks to grow their way out of
this credit cycle.  In  addition, rni nd in 1992 js tikely (o be
dtiven ion of i rebl o n. ntrols, a ed 1o
loan growih
The Stress Test

We have taken what we bave observed about asset quality in the first phasc
of a recovery, as well as our outlook for lackluster loan demand, and adopted a
methodology for  stress-testing our earnings models.  The purpose was to design
a frame¢work that would protect ws from our own biases. Furthermore, we call it
a  stress-1e5t because the purpese is to divine "sustainable” dividends and
“real”™ book values. It is suck varizbles that will provide the valuation
criteria investors seck before any carnings rebound takes shape.

In gencral, the framework for stress-1est assumes:

Nonperforming assets risc 67% between year-end 199G and 1991.

Reserve coverage ratios fall, but minimums for both multicatiorals {35%
of non-LDC nonperforming loans) and regionals (50% of nonperforming
loans) were sel

# Net chargeoffs ratios rise 25% this year for multinationals {again on
non-LDC e¢xposure) and 50% for regionals, where exposure to real esiate
is much greater.

& No material asset sales or gains on investment Securities not aircady
transacted.

s Declines in nonperformers, net chargeoffs, and loan loss provisions in
1992,

o Mid-single digit earning asset growth, at best.
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Figure 8
CONSUMER DEBT AS A % PERSONAL INCOME
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Wc arc not trying te imply amy precision in this methodology. For
instance, oo a linked quarter basis we have increased non-LDC nonperfarmers 10%
in the first quarter, 20% in the second, 15% in the third, and 190% in the
fourth. Behind thesc assumptions we gave banks some credit for trying to
"clean house” by idemtifying problems in the fourth quarter of last year.
Furthermor¢, we recognize that the most rapid deterioration should comc near or
slightly behind the weakest part of the ¢conomy. By way of reference, non-1.DC
nonperforming assct ratios at the 41 banks we [lollow deteriorated 80% last weas
-- 19.6% in the first gquarter, 155% in the seccond, 10.5% in the third, and
18.0% in the final <quarter. Even if this quarter's GNP performance is the
weakest, 11 is logical, based on historical precedent, that we are only half
way through the e¢redit cycle. Viewed jn historical perspective, we do not
believe that our assumptions arc overly pessimistic. In fact, we¢ sirive to
make them g5 rcalistic as possible without being pollyannaish aboul the
situation.

We understand that regulators are unlikely 10 be as stringent this year as
they were last ycar, and have rveflected this by allowing reserve covcrage
ratios to Ffall, However, we Ss¢t minimums. Far multinatioral banks, rESCIVES
as a percentage of non-LDC nonperforming loans were not allowed to fall below
35%. (Except Citicorp, where the ratio of non-EDC reserves te nanper{orming
assels is below 30% alrcady. Here we allowed goverage to [all 1o 20% of
non-LDC nonperlorming assels.)

For rcgionals, we¢ did not allow thc reserve to nonperforming loans to fall
below 50%. For somc banks, where other real estate owned (OREQ) is large this
left the total coverage ratios much lower, We f[elt this was appropriate sincc
banks mark-to-market the real estate when they [oreclose on it Further
writcdowns arc an expensc it¢m and not run through the reserve.  Therelore, the
reserve coxists for nonaccrual loans, and total coverage raties should not be as
high for institutions with larger OREQ portfolio.

For the regionals, we assumed net chargeoffs ratios increased 50% from Jast
yeéar. This may scem high, but remember, between 1974 and 1975 net ¢hargeolfs
ratios rose 88.6%, after a 59.1% increase in 1374, At a half a dozen
institutions where chargeoffs were egpecially high last year due to a
management decision to clean house or because terrible credit quality, 1991
chargeoffs were estimated on a trendline basis.

At multinationals, a 50% increase is the non-LDC net chargeoffs ratios
would have put half of them out of business. Consequently, we were kind,
forccasting anly a 25% increase at most. At BankAmerica and FP. Morgan, nct
charpeoffs were very low last year at only 0.35% and G.30% of toans,
respectively. fn both of these instances, we increased frhese raties by 30%
At Bank of Boston, ih contrasl, nct chargeoffs have bteen running almost ol
loans during the last three quarters. Nenperforming leans have thereby been
held flat in dellar terms. For Bank of Boston, we assumed these ocends
continuc as the New England cconomy continues to [lounder. -

In gencral, as we assumed a cresting of credit problems at year-end 1991,
lower nonperformers and loan loss provisions were [orccasted for 1592, I'be
percentage decling in loan loss provisions was directly related te the levei of
neaperformers at their peak.
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Strugctured Val roach

Although credit quality continues to deteriorate,’ investors will try to
look thropgh the credit cycle as the economy recovers. They will not be
discouraged by trough earnings, and they will try to loak hkeyond them
Valuation frameworks, which were lost as fundamentals hit the skids in 1989,
will slowly rebuild, starting with a reasonable yield on "sustainable”
dividends; foliowed by a mote realistic valuation of price-to-book value once
investors become c¢onvinced that book value is *real* and will not be seriously
¢roded by operating losses; and  ultimately, some price/earnings ratio will e
applied to recevering carnings.

Qur stress-test provides sufficient information to tead us two-thirds of
the way through this rcbuilding of valuation parameters. The final parameter,
P/E analysis, will not be viable uniil phase 1wo of the recovery is in place.
Phase two will come only when credit quality begins to improve, That event js
unlikely to begin until 1992 and is equally as unlikely to pick up steam until
1993, Therefore, P/E analysis will have to wait until latc this year, when
some reasonable basis for 1993 earning projections develops.

In the interim, investors will be satisfied 1o know that they ar¢ buying a
sustainable dividend and real bock wvalue.  The average bank stock will move
back toward a yield mere in-lin¢ with the overall market. Today, the S&P 400
vields 29% on its current dividend of $13.10. The ten multinational banks we
follow hzve an average yield of 6.2%, and the yield of the 31 rcgionals we
follow averages 4.3% (exciuding the fjve banks which have already eliminated
their dividends, the group yields 5.2%).

Individual bank vyields at the end of this year should be highly correlated
to  perceptions about the sustainability of their dividends. Any banks with
high dividend payout ratios will pique investor ¢oncerns and would therefore
continue to require a high dividend yicld.

While bank segulators are Yikely 1o be far Jess stringent in their

pversight this year, w n jeve_th h will relax 1 r_payin
dividends. _Put simply; If banks doa't e¢arn it they can't pav it out  Under

this assumption, our Stress-test causes us to believe that there wili be
another round of dividends cuts and possible a few eliminations this yesr, |t
is likely that dividends will be redeced at: Chase Manhattan, Citicorp,
Manufacturers Hanover, Security Pacific, Barnett Banks, C&S/Sovran, First
Interstate, and PNC Financial, Dividends may be eliminated at Bank of Boston,
Fieet/Norstar Financiasl, and Signet Banking. Projected year-end dividends for
each of the banks we follow are shawn in Tabie 4.

The table also shows the current annoal dividend rates, as well as our Dbest

cstimates of dividend payout ratios as a result of our stress-tests, The  lasr
column in this table also details our estimates of reasonable target dividend
yields. Qur estimated arce clearly related to the safety of thosc dividends

Banks with very high dividend payouts, su¢h as First Chicago (81.7%)} and
Meridian (89.0%), will likely concern investors. The vyield required to
compensate investors ror the risk el a dividend cut may remain high. We have
projected  year-end  vields of 8.0% and 1.5% for these two banks, respectively,
Conversely, banks, such as Sine Swreer Boston (with a payout of only 24.0%),
BankAmerica (24.5%), and Norwest (34.0%), with good dividend coverage will
probably fall to yields in the 1.5%-3.0% range.
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Table 4
ESTIMATED D]YIDENDS PER SHARE, PAYOUT RATIOS AND YIELDS
Dividend Bividend Dividend Tield
EEETETT P LEer PAYOUT Ratic Cammeannnay -
Ticker  Price Eetimited Percant  --o--oseveoces-es Estimated
Sysbal  3&/91  Current  Yearend Change "
Hultinationsl Banks
BsnkAmerica Corp. BAC 34,13 Hzo 20 oex 25X I 355 30x
ksnk of Boston Corpsration [T 8,00 .0 a.00 -100.¢ -2.¥ [N} 5.0 1.4
Barkdre Trat WoW York Corp. BT %] 25 2.5 [ K} b6 e 5.5 .
Chatd Marfatten Corp, .- 1%.5 1.0 0.80 +33.3 8.2 0.9 1.9 4.8
Chemical Sanking Gorp. [ 14.99 1.00 1.00 0.0 &.2 5.0 5.5 7.3
Citicerp el 15,7 1.00 0.80 -60.0 A b 6.3 6.0
Fifrst Chicego Garp, FNB 24,83 2.00 2.00 0.0 0.7 TT.5 a1 7.5
Morufaciurers Kandvar Corp. WHE 2650 1.00 kb8 826 3% 74 38
4.7, Morgan & Co., Inc. i a1y 1.98 2.14 &1 52.8 [N il 3
Security Pacific Corp. spC 28.50 2.52 1.00 -60.3 .7 57.2 LR} 8.0
OHE 35.00 .1 1.16 0.0 50,0 42.0 5.3 2.8
Barnatt Banks, Inc. aat 2¢.08 1.32 0.80 -54.5 191.0 37.0 5.3 4.0
CLS/ Sirvran o .38 1.56 1.00 -35.9 7a.0 43.0 r.7 L2
Careitates Finmtial Corp. =11 35,83 1.02 1.92 0.0 70,0 51.0 5.0 5.5
First Bank System, Inc. FB5 17.50 0.8z .22 0.0 5.0 3.0 4.7 3.5
Firer Fldel Tty Gancorporacion  Fp 23.88 V.20 1.20 0.0 37.0 2.0 5.0 1.8
First Interstets lancorp i I3.a8 LX) 1.40 -535.3 5.8 ».8 [ X} LN ]
First Lnion Corpotation Ty 2.7 1.08 112 5T .o 9.0 5.2 5.1
First Uschovie Carp, R ia.o8 1.68 168 0.0 (0] &0.0 L XY 3.0
Firster Corporatian FsR 0.7 1.32 1,48 61 3.0 .0 %3 3.3
Flast/Norstar Firancial FuG 15,88 0.m 0.00 -100.0 -82.6 0.0 5.0 0.0
KeyCorp KEY =t 1.3 .36 0.0 2.0 3.0 £7 3.
mack Tuain pwncehares, Inc. NI 16,25 b8 0.88 0.0 4.0 35.0 5.6 4.3
mellon §ank Corp. L 25.88 1.50 1,40 n.o .o 81.0 5.4 6.4
weridisn @ancorp HaDN 15,13 1.20 1.20 0.0 0.0 1.0 T.4 X3
Hidlantic Garporatian MioL 7.50 0.00 0,00 - 0o 0.0 0.0 0.0
MNC Financial L1 4.5 0.00 0.04 - 0.0 0.0 8.0 0.0
Wational City Corp. uce 37.25 1.88 1.8 4.3 80.0 54.0 5.0 5.0
HED Barcorp nan 38.00 1.40 1.40 0.0 41.0 7.0 3.7 3.0
WCHE Corporation -] 3158 1.48 1.48 a.0 54.0 4.0 27 0B
Nerwest Corporatian e} 25.38 a.92 0.92 9.9 4.0 31.0 3.4 3.0
PNE Financial Corp, FrC 30.75 2.2 0.8 -62.3 5.0 35.0 7.0 “.0
Shavmst Nutione! e 7.00 .00 000 L] 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0
Siget Banking Lorp. sax 14.63 1.56 0.00 -100.0 101.0 0.9 0.7 0.0
Seciety Corp. setl 37.50 1.76 1.8 &.5 3.3 %1.5 “r 3.5
Southeast Banking Corp. sT8 8.7 0.00 6.0 L] c.0 0.0 0.0 0.0
SunTrust Banks, Ing, 511 2673 0.92 a.92 0.0 55.0 8.8 3.5 .3
State Street fosten STBK 42,00 0.68 9.7 1.8 2.0 2.0 1.6 1B
u.5. Bancorp usSBL .13 1.00 1.00 1.0 4%4.0 [T} 17 1.8
velley National Carp, viCP 19.63 0.00 .00 W 0.0 0.8 0o 0.0
weile Fargo b Lo, wfe .38 %.00 4.00 0.0 4.5 ns 5.0 (3%
Hultinationst bank gverage -29.2 56.2 42.5 5.2 5
Regional bank sverage -1t Wt 3.2 £.3 3z
AD-bank sverage -16.3 9.3 5.0 “.8 16

Source:r C.J. Lawrence =stimates,
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Just as investors” confiden¢e on the sustainability of dividends returns,
they will also be willing to pay for “real” book value. Last year, all banks'

book values were suspect. This year, investors will begin to be able to
differentiate between those banks that face continved losses and those whosc
irough carnings allow C[or some growth in book value, The brighter the

prospects, the greater the premium an iavestor will accord om a price-to-book
basis. A bank with a strong capital ratio, good reserve coverage, and healthy
prospective return on equity (ROE) will be perccived as a leading candidare for
market share gains and will therefore be accorded a large premium to back
value,

Table 5 shows our estimates of year-end nonperforming asset ratios, reserve
coverage ratios, Ffourth quarter ecquity-to-assets ratios, and rcturn on  equily
projections Ffor 1991 and 1992, Also shown are our year-end target
price-to-book ratios. Our estimates of price-to-book reflect each of the other
variables shown. Cur highest projected price-to-book ratio was accorded (o
Banc One. We cxpect cquity-to-assels to remain at 10% late this year. On that
cxceptional equity we are florecasting a 15.1% ROE in 1992, Under our
stress-test, nonperformers will peak at 3.6% with a reserve coverage ratio of
50% at year-¢nd 1991. With that quality balance sheet and earnings power, Banc
One’s prospects are among the best in the industry.  We suspeet that investors
will be willing to pay over twice book value Cor such a bank.

Alternatively, there are banks whose book value will continue ta be suspect
because of ongoing operating losses. These will continue w0 sell ar decp
discounts to the rcported book values. Bank of Boston, Shawmut National, MNC
Financial, Southecast Banking, and Midlantic, all fall into this category. The
rest of the banks im our univers¢ fall somewhere in between. The last column
in this table shows our Forecasts for target year-end price-to-boak ratios.

In Tablc 6§ wc apply our targets for vyield and price-to-book to our
estimates of dividend 2nd book valu¢ derived [rom our stress-tesis.  We average
the target prices arrived at by both sets of statistics to calculate our target
price, In this table, we havec ranked the banks in the order of the greatest
upside potential from current prices.

Firstar Corporation, a Wisconsin bank holding company, ranks the highest,
This is one of the lew banks we [eel comfortable projecting a dividend increase
Tor this year. [Even under our siress-test returns onm cquity will likely exceed
[2.0% this year and 13.5% next year. Equity-to-asscts should end the yecar at a
healthy 7.7%, and nonperformers under our assumptions will peak at 3.4%, with 2
reserve coverage of 7T3%. At a 3.3% vyield target and 150% of book value the
shares would sell at $43 or 39% abave the current market price.

Society Corporation, an Ohic bank, also passes our stress-test with flying
colers. Nonperformers should peak at 3.3%, with 59% reserve coverage
Equity-to-assets should end the vyear at 6.9%. On this equity it is likely
Socicty -Corp. can carn 13.5% both this year and next. At a 3.3% yield and 155%
of book value, the shares would trade at $52, 38.5% above the current levels.

The smallest bank we follow, Mark Twain Bancshares, ranks the third
highest, Even at modest valuations on both a vyield and price-to-bock basis,
our target price approaches $22, a 34.7% gain from its current £16.25. Tetal
seturn with its current yield of 5.4% is about 40%.

We arc upgrading Firstar Cotporation, Society Corporation, Mark Twain, and
NBD Bancorp. Furcther, we are alse reinstating our purchass recommendation of
First Fidelity. Under this analysis, it appears that an appropriate price
target is $31-$32, 33% above current levels.
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1951

Myl tinacional Banks

BaskAmaricn Corp, 437 2Bt 5% 4.1 % 15.41 152X 150 %
Bank of Eostan Corparation 10.41 10,30 .0 L XY AT, 27n »
Barkers Trust Mew Tork Carp. 1543 2.3 37.3 5.2 2.2 13.4 145
Chase Marhattan Corp. 9.0 8.02 7.5 9 .8 5.4 o
Chemical Banking Corp. 10.58 5.7 ns 5.1 3.4 4.3 n
Citicarp 9.4t 7.2 2.0 5.0 33 18 a0
First Chicage Corp, r.R T.a 40.¢ 4.8 3.7 8.0 40
Myrufacturers Kanover Corp. 12.51 LX 44 2.4 5.k .2 5.9 0
1.p, dorgan & Ca | Inc. 2.61 1.7 5.0 5.3 131 141 125
Security Pacitic Corp, 4.7 5.5 3.8 3.4 Wk (94 85

Reglonal Sanks

Banc One Corporation 3.5 354 50.0 to.n 2.4 13,1 220
Burnere Banks, tne, 5.55 5.55 &5.0 5.1 2.0 LB s
CLs/sovran 341 341 .0 &1 5.8 9.9 125
Corestates Flnsecial Corp. %07 407 $5.0 6.0 0.7 1.3 %5
First Bank Syites, fnc. 553 553 6.0 6.0 13 157 150
Firet Fidelity Nancorporatios aTh BTk 56.0 [N} 1.2 15.2 130
First tntarstate Lancorp 630 651 .8 4.0 [ K] 0.3 10
First Union Corboration 5.07 5,07 0.0 4.3 &7 9.4 s
First Wschavis Corp, 149 e a1.0 LR .3 15.2 210
Firstar Corporation &0 3.0 e [ 2.2 134 5
FleetsRorstar Financiul 11.08  11.08 4.0 5.5 3.9 2.4 &0
KeyCorp 2.33 .1 53.0 5.4 12.6 %} 185
Axck Tuain Dancxhacas, inc. 22 2 50.0 5.9 3.4 15.6 135
Heltot Bank Larp, 842 sa2 R “¥ 0.0 121 100
Heridian Rencorp LU I ¥ 3 2.0 5.4 7.5 a.¢ 105
#idlantic Corporation 1zt 12,81 “.0 Ly SRS INTS 1 5
HNC Financial B0 O 3.0 9 54.5) (101.7} 25
Mational CiTy Corp. .85 1.és 5.0 b9 9.1 3.1 155
KED Bancorp 1.9 1.90 5.0 T4 151 1.4 5
KCNE Corporation 3.47 367 53.0 Wy 2.2 10.8 120
Horwest Corporstion 2.47 247 .0 &1 8.2 19.4 190
PuC Financiat Carg, 6.03 .03 50.0 5.6 5.1 T8 E)
Shaumit Hat Tonal 1795 1R 5.9 1 5.2y (D 35
Signet Bancing Corp. 6.38 4,88 50.0 5.8 1.1 LI 80
Soziery Corp. R Lw 59.0 5.9 135 154 153
Scutheast Banking Corp. 9.62 8.62 %0 33 2.8 (264 »
Sunfruse Banks, fnc, T 506 7.3 9.2 12,9 125
State Street Koaron 595 L 50.0 6.7 T80 174 210
U.s. Bencorp wm 4.01 50.0 &7 9.1 1.9 %5
Volley Wationsl torp. 7.2 .24 32.0 (B 0.5 35 30
Mells Fargo b Co, 480 4 59.0 6.3 %1 18.7 7S
Multinational back sverage 2% Tse 2.4 5.9 3.0 %5 L]
Regional bank averwpe 4.08 4.08 54.7 4.9 5.3 LR 121
40-bank mreragh &7 448 59,7 5.3 4.0 4.3 16

Source: C.J. Liursnce estimstes
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Table 6

TARGET PRICES AND 1992 PRICE/EARNINGS MULTIPLES
{eanked by percentage gain from current prices)

Firstar Corporation

Socisty Corp.

Mark Twmin Sancshares, lnc,
First Fidelity Bencorporation
Firce fank System, [nc.

KeyCorp

HED Bancorp
BarkAmerica Corp.
wells Fargo & To.
Moruest Corporstion

J.P. Morgen & Co., Inc.
First wachovia Corp.
CES/Sovran

Wanc One Corporation
First Intarstata Bercorp

First Chizego Corp.

Signet Banking Cerp.
Meridian Bancorp

Firet union Corporation
Bankers Trust New York Corp,

Wetions| City Corp.
Chase Manhatton Corp.
WCNB Corporation
SunTrust Banks, Inc.
State Strest Baston

U.s. Bancorp
Chemical Barking Corp.
CoreStates Financial Corp,
Mellon Bank Carp.
Nanufacturers hanaver Corp.

Midlantic Corporation
Titicarp

Security Pacifie Carp.
PNC Financial terp.
Barnett Banks, Inc.

Southeast Banking Cop.
HHC Financisl

Yaller National {erp.
ShadLt National

Bark af Besten Corporation
Fieei/Margtar Financial

Source:C.J. Lawrence estimates
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We alse reaffirm our purchase recommendations on KeyCorp, BankAmerica, and
First Bank System, which rank extremely weil with this valuation model.

This analysis lcads us t0 downgrade PNC Financial (from HOLD to AVGCID)
where 2 poteatial dividemd reduction will likely erode any valvation floor, In
thig analysis the bank has a greater than 25% downside risk.

We also scc no reason to upgrade our current SELL recommendations, which
remain: Bank of Boston, Chasc Manhattan, Citicorp, Manufacturers Hanover,
Barnett Banks, Ficer/Norstar Financial, MNC Financial, Shawmut National, and
Seutheast Banking; nor cur AVOID rating for Valley National

Lingering Fear

The markets, both bond and stock, appear to be telling us that Fed casing
will bring about an economic recovery over the next few months, We hope so.
But we are not thorcughly convinced. We belicve that the Fed followed rates
down during 1990. It was the lack of demand for c¢redit that allowed rates to
fall and not Fed easing. Even afrer the reductien in reserve requirements and
twe discount ratc cwis, it does not appeat that the Fed is pumping significant
new liquidity into the system.

Total reserves have increased only 2% (see Figure 10). Prier to the
recovery in 1983, reserves increased 10%. Morcover, the total incrcase in
reserves has been in cxcess reserves. When the increase comes in  excess
reserves, i¢ mesns banks are nrot reintermediating the funds. They are nol
investing or lending; therefore, it has no stimelative effect on the cconomy.

Figure 10
TOTAL RESERVES
(8 week average}

82T
80 Feb 20 F 360.985
S8~
56—
S4—T
2T
B
s 1 i r s

1986 1887 1988 1989 1990 1991

~-e:  Federsl Reserve Board of Governors.
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Liquidity im the system femains fight. The last data we have for real M4
growth remained decidedly negative at -3.6% in December (sec Figure 11).  This
lack of liquidity concerns us. When the Fed is not-creating "new" moncy in
real terms, gvery new invesimont reqaires that capital be drained from another
asset. Whatever asset you take capital away from is, by definition,
deflating. It jis this macrocconomic factor that is creating the problem credit
cycle for banks. Credit problems will not begin to abate until "new” money is
created in real terms.

Figure 11
REAL M4 GROWTH, 1982 - 1290
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1"k
19 -
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-1 v 4
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—a
-5
-6
-7
-8
-9 T T r T T
62 | 64| 65| 68 70| 72 | 7 | 76 | 7a | o | 82 | 8¢ | 86 | ge | 90 |
63 85 67 69 Y1 71 75 77 79 & 83 85 Ay B9 91
Source: Fadaral Ressrve Board of Govarmens __ o000 g _s¢n

U.5. Bursau of Labar Statistics.

ingerin n ing: tl E] nough?  The
markets are saying: “Yes" Maybe it is just thc bpatural cynicism analysts
develop over the years, but we are not thoroughly convinced.

If our fears are rcalizéd, the Fed will likely ¢as¢e more and eventually
jump-start the economy. However, it would also mean that our stress-tests are
probably not stringent enough and the earnings recovery for this industry is

further away. Ajs we see it, that is the ¢isk to cur investment thegis

For pow wc choose mot to bet against the markets. But we will closely
watch the Fed and be prepared to change our investment recommendations if the
ecoenomy docsn't pick up in the coming months,

Carole Berger Michael A. Plodwick
{212) 468-5390 (212} 468-3370

Copies of any or all of our stress-tested earnings estimate models
are available upon request.
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Appendix 1

Relative Price Performance, 1989—-91

Bank Indices relative to S&P 400

120
110 |-
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50 L. T T T T T T e T T
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Quarlery Weekly
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Source: Company reports and C.J. Lawrence Inc. sstimaia.
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RESPONSE TO WRITTEN QUESTIONS OF SENATOR RIEGLE FROM

Yy, Koo % 5

515 Mdisor: Boaruiser
Air Yok, Neer Kok 40025

H2-P06 - 2000

Aprit 11, 1991

Ms. Lory Breneman

United States Senate
Committee on Banking,
Housing and Urban Afiairs
Washingten, D.C. 20510-8075

Dear Lory:

Please find enclosed my "answers” in response to your letter of March Sth. |
apologize for the delay.

1 you have any questions, please feel free 10 calf me at 212-906-7595.

Sincerely

Uil W WisT

Wiliiam M. Weiant
Managing Diraector

http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



180

itr, Rl 8 Cn S

Q.1.

At

Q.2

A2

Q.3

A3

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/

William M. Weiant

Recently bank securities prices have reversed part of last year's sharp declines.
Is that a just correction, or have bank prospects improved, and if so, why?

The recent improvement in bank stock prices from the lows of October/November
are both a correction from overly depressed valuations and an improvement in
bank prospects. The lows of the market reflected invesiors concern that the
financial system was not going to survive. The increase in bank stock prices
since that time has been about 50% reflecting in large part actions taken by the
Federal Reserve to instill confidence in the overall financial system and steps
taken by the regulatory agencies to alleviate a potential credit crunch. While the
general economic environmant has improved, there are still ingering bank
problems such as real estate, which will take a number of yaars to work out.

Thrie Fed has lowered its interest rate targets Z perceniage poinis since last
summer, but most banks have lowered their prime rate only half as much. Why
has the prime been held up?

The prime rate has declined less than the cost ot funds reflecting the normal
infergst rate cycle and the need to improve bank profitability. [n the typical
interest rate cycle the prime rate lags upward and downward changes in short
term interest rates. In a declining interest rate environment banks reduce the
prime rate in smailer ingrements than the reduction in short term interest rates as
reflected by the federal funds rate. This is because only a portion of a bank's
interest bearing liabilities are tied directly to short term interest rates while a
relatively large portion of loans are tied in seme way to the prime rate. For
example, the bulk of bank deposit growth in recent years has been in consumer
deposits which typically have fixed matutities for periods of three months o one
year. As a result the overafl cost of money for a bank tends to refect decfines in
interest rates relatively slowly. In addition money center banks have been trying
to restore profitability by maintaining net interest income. In a period in which
alternative sources of funds are less readily available for many corparate
customers, it is only logical that banks would maintain firmer pricing than they
would have in recent years.

Do you think the industry's large loan losses and high failure rate are temporary
problems that will end afltar a year or two, or are they likely t¢ continue over a
ionger pariou?

The rate of increase in non-performing loans should slow in 19891 {rom the pace
ot 1390 but the absolute levels of non-performing loans are not likely to peak until
sometime in 1992. The negative earnings impact of a high level of non-
perfarming leans will continue weil beyond 1892. Based on the experiences of
banks in the 1970s, real estate problems, which are the principal area of concern
at the momemt, are cured over a long period. Bank earnings are likely to remain
depressed because of the loss of net interest income, the expense of operating
foreclosed real estate, and a higher than normal level of provisions for loan
losses. The failure rate for banks should decline after 1992 but it is likely to
remain at much higher than historic levels for a number of years.
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William W, Weiant

Comptrolier General Bowsher of the GAO wrote to me earlier this month
regarding his concerns about the Bank Insurance Fund and added, "we have
evidence that the banks lack effective controls over their operations and that
accounting is masking their true condition.” Do you share his concerns?

Comptroller General Bowsher's view is difficult to deal with. The statement that
accounting is masking the banks true condition is not accurate. The problem is
simply that economic conditions especially in real estate have been deteriorating
so rapidly that it has caused errosicn in asset values that are larger amounts than
anyone expected. | do not think there is any evidence that banks are mere
lacking in controls than are other industries. The problem is that banking is a
highly leverage industry so that small errors in estimating problems such as loan
losses has a dispreportionate impact on net income and on capital.

The new regulatory guidelines issued March 1 encouraged greated disclosure of
information regarding nonperforming loans. How helpful do you think you would
find such information?

The new guidelines proposed by the regulators an non-performing loans would
be helpiul in evaluating non-performing loans. At the moment it is difficult 1o
determine how much loss there might be in the non-performing portfolios and the
classifications proposed would shed seme light.

They alse prescrine valuing collateral not at liquidation value, but rather using
estimates of future rents. Is that a good idea or does it risk becoming & way of
deferring the bad news?

Real estate should not be valued at liquidation. However, estimates of future
values based on estimated rents, occupancy and discount rates, have to be done
realistically. In my view most appraisals are not being done at liquidation value if
the lending institution has good documentaticn concerning the borrower and the
individual project.

What will be the effects of higher deposit insurance premiums? How much can
the industry atford?

Higher deposit insurance premicims wil make the tanks less efiective
competitors versus the institutions which are not burdened by these premiums. It
is difficult to estimate how much the industry can aftord but in my view further
increases in deposit insurance premiums can be born by the industry without
having negative lang-term etiects. However, higher insurance premiums must be
accompanied by restrictions on brokered deposits and meney market funds
which, have taken advantage of deposit insurance.

How much could costs be cut by mergers of large banks in the same market
area?

While there is no factual evidence, the general feeling is that a merger of banks
in the same market can reduce expenses of the combined institution by an
amount equal to 30% of the non-interest expenses of the acquiroree.
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Yiilors, P ' 6 S

Q.8. How helpful would full market value accounting or increased market value
disclosures for banks be?

Weiant M. Weiant

A.8. Market value accounting is not desirable and should be discouraged because it
only marks select assets in most cases, to market and does not propery adjust
the value of liabilities. Instead banks should be encouraged to make disclosure
concerning the market value of investment securities and other assets which
might have impaired value.
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